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CHAIR PONTANILLA: .. .(gavel) ... Good morning, Members. Today is
March 29, 2007, and the time now is 9:02. The Budget and Finance
Committee meeting will now come to order. Members that are present
this morning are Member Mateo, Member Medeiros, Member Molina,
Member Victorino. Excused -- good morning -- are Member Anderson,
Member Baisa, Member Johnson and Member Hokama. Representing the
Administration this morning we have Corporation Counsel Brian Moto,
Budget Director Fred Pablo and from the Civil Defense, the Coordinator
Gen Iinuma. Supporting the Committee this morning are Lance Taguchi
as well as Gayle Revels, our Legislative Analysts and our Committee
Secretary, Yvette Bouthillier.
At this time, the Chair would like to receive public testimony on BF-l.
Testimony will be limited to three minutes, an additional minute will be
given to the testifiers to conclude their testimony this morning. But prior
to receiving public testimony, if the Members as well as the seating
gallery would turn off their pagers, their cell phones the Chair would
appreciate that. People that are testifying this morning, if you could
identify yourself and the organization that you represent for your
testimony. This morning, Members, we do have a number of people that's
gonna be testifying and the first person to testify this morning is Buck
Joiner. Good morning, Buck .
. . .BEGIN PUBLIC TESTIMONY. ..

MR. JOINER: Aloha ka kou.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Aloha.
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MR. JOINER: Missing three, three Members. Well, their stuff on the desks so I
assume that they're going to show up. Urn, like to ask a question. Who is
the richest on Maui?
What is the greatest, strongest business?
Unquestionably, it is the Maui visitors industry, a multi-billion dollar
industry. Very successful, doing extremely well. My question is why is
there a welfare check in the County budget in the amount of $4 million to
the visitor industry? A $4-million welfare check.
About 1991 thereabouts, the Maui Visitors Bureau came to this very
podium and asked for a small supplemental amount to help them through
the, a slump in tourism caused by the first Gulf War. And then they
promised they were going to take that to prime the pump and then they
wouldn't come back for more. They have come back for more and that
amount is now $4 million, 3.85 if you want to be technical and see it in
there. Call it four. Urn, and what is this used for? It's for parties and
promotion. It is for lUxury things like host for first class hotel rooms and
air flights. It's for things that the people in this room cannot afford. Now,
the question is, how much is, Visitor Bu ... how much is Visitor Bureaus of
all the islands getting from the State, from the T AT, from the, uh, Hawaii
Visitors and Convention Bureau? Okay, leading of course, would be
Oahu with 3.4 million to their visitors bureau from the State, uh, second is
3.2 million to the Maui Visitors Bureau, uh, third would be the Big Island
at 2.3 million and in last place Kauai always, at 2.2 million. Okay, so
those are the numbers that's coming from the TAT through the HVCB.
Now, the question is how much does each county council give their
visitors bureau as supplemental money? This is very, very, very
important. Okay, the Big Island ... $550,000 in '07; $550,000 in '08. How
much does Kauai give? $155,000 in '07, $155 ... $155,000 in '08. And
how much does the City and County Council of Honolulu give to their
visitors bureau? Zero. How much does the Maui County give to the Maui
County Visitors Bureau? Four million dollars. Absolutely, positively,
\00 percent unjustified in any way, shape or form.
MS. REVELS: Three minutes.
MR. JOINER There is no industry that can, there is no organization on this
County, in this County that can raise money easier than the Maui Visitors
Bureau. Pick up the phone and call and they can raise lots of money.
They can do fund-raisers out the wazoo. I want their hands out of our
pockets. This $4 million is absolutely unacceptable. Scratch it in its
entirety. Thank you.
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CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you, Mr. Joiner. Members, any questions for the
testitier this morning? If not, thank you very much. The next testifier is
Alexa Betts Basinger.
MS. BASINGER: Good morning, Chair Pontanilla and Committee members.
I'm Alexa Betts Basinger, Project Director for Lokahi Pacific. And
together with Lokahi Pacific's Board of Directors and staff, I am happy to
announce that we have just about finished the construction phase of the
economic revitalization project known as the Blue Hawaii Building next to
the historic lao Theater on Market Street in Wailuku.
As wonderful as new construction is in downtown Wailuku, the
superseding economic development goals of the project will succeed only
with a substantial curriculum of training and business support programs.
It is the development and implementation of this program's phase that
finds me here before you today. Like most recent building projects, we
were not spared delays and cost overruns that have to date increased the
total budget for this project from 3.2 to 3.5 million dollars. We used
monies originally earmarked for program development and
implementation to finish construction.
I am before you today seeking your support of the $75,000 grant Mayor
Tavares has included in her FY '08 Budget under the Office of Economic
Development. If approved, the Department of Commerce Economic
Development Administration has indicated they can match another 50,000
enabling Lokahi Pacific to attain the $125,000 budget needed to fulfill the
18-month program phase of the project. With your continued support, the
investment by category to this project is as follows: 86.45 percent funded
by Federal, private, State and other funds; 13.55 percent by the County of
Maui. Council Members, the partnership of over 17 broad-based funding
sources speaks clearly to the community-enriching quality of this project
and its programs. The County's contribution of 13.55 percent results in a
project that benefits 100 percent of its citizens, directly and indircctly.
And more importantly, the resulting payback to the community will far
exceed the 3.5 million dollar investment.
This project is good
development. I have attached to the written testimony you should have
before you a Sources and Uses Summary that is current and the goals of
this project, and I thank you for your steadfast support.
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CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you, Ms. Basinger. Members, any questions for
the testifier this morning? Seeing none, thank you very much. The next
tcstifier is Fred Ruge.
MR. RUGE: Good morning. My name is Fred Ruge and I'm speaking in behalf
of myself. I would like the County Council to consider adding a new item
to the budget. I was inspired this morning when I read the Scene section
of The Maui News. Down at the bottom it says, Celebrating of Hawaii's
Heart and Soul. I'm asking the Maui Council, County Council and the
people of Maui to celebrate and look into their own souls and by
appreciating the veterans who are returning from Iraq and the, and the
Middle East by giving these returning veterans an appreciation award of
$1,000. This would be a chance for them to kick-start their return to
civilian life. We know that in the short period of time that they've gone
that, the rents alone have went up 18 percent. This would give them an
opportunity to use money for their first month's deposit or to get a vehicle
or to get started again in their civilian life. I think these people are
dedicated citizens and I think that this would be an opportunity for Maui
County, not the State, not the Federal Government to show that we
appreciate our hometown men and women in the military and that this
would set an example for the entire nation that we really appreciate our
veterans. Thank you very much.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you, Mr. Ruge. Members, any questions for the
testifier this morning? Seeing none, thank you very much. The Chair
would to also recognize present this morning is Member Baisa. Good
morning. The next testifier is Michael Abrams.
MR. ABRAMS: Good morning, everyone. My name is Mike Abrams and I'm
the founder, I'm the founder of the Maui Food Technology Center and
president. We are seeking the County's support for the next Budget year,
for this coming up for $100,000. And I would like to, give you an
overview of what we are all about. And I'm going to try to do it in three
minutes. It's awful rough to do.
But the, we are all about combining three sectors of our important Maui
County economy. And we're all about helping farmers sell more products
and increasing demand for Hawaiian-grown agriculture. And how are we
gonna do this? We're going to do this by creating value-added products
for our Hawaiian food processors, and we're also going to, let's see,
we're, we're gonna also train students at Maui Culinary Academy in the
fundamentals of food science and technology. There are a lot of, urn,
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existing Hawaiian food manufacturing companies that have their Rand D
done either in a small kitchen or the ones that can afford, an Rand D to
create new food products have to send the projects out to the mainland.
So, we're going to provide the services right here in Wailuku, and I might
add we're being incubated at the Lokahi Pacific new building that Alexa
spoke of. We have an office in that building.
So, we're, again, we're, we're going to be training students. I think there
are some other members of our Board of Directors here today that will
also testify on our behalf. But again, we're all about strengthening our
food economy and making us less dependent on imports from the
mainland and creating value-added products.
I have many, many
examples but it would be, there, there would be too long to go into here.
But we can increase the sales of Maui-grown onions, we can increase the
sales of Maui-grown lavender, Maui-grown coffees, pineapple, taro, every
single crop that we grow on the island we can increase demand for and
we've already proven that even before we've started. So, and if anyone
would have any questions, you know, rd ... please invite their questions.
Thank you.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Urn, thank you, Mr. Abrams. Members, any questions
for the testifier? Member Baisa followed by Member Medeiros.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Good morning, Mr. Abrams. And thank you for
being here. I'd like to know a little bit more about. .. are you associated
with a company, are you independent, and what will the $300,00 be used
for?
MR. ABRAMS: Yeah. It's actually ...
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Or 100,000, I'm sorry.
MR. ABRAMS: Well, urn, we are, ah, it's gonna be used for our, our programs.
It's gonna be used for, you know, buy, like for instance, for buying certain
kinds of laboratory equipment for food, for food scientific measurement.
It's one thing to create a recipe but then it's a whole other thing when you
have to measure the, ah, ah, the titrate of the total tit-titratable acidity,
the ph, the, urn, the, uh, hue value and chroma of, of the color of the
product that you're gonna measure. And we're also gonna do sensory
evaluation as well to help the, uh, to help the food company that, urn,
that's, that's gonna try to market the product.
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COUNCILMEMBER BALSA: Will any of the appropriation be used for salaries?
MR. ABRAMS: Not to my knowledge.
COUNCILMEMBER BALSA: Well, I think that's a very important piece of
information, is exactly what is the $100,000 for. So you might want to
share that with us.
MR. ABRAMS: Okay, well, I think thaL..it, it'd be awful hard to do in, in the,
the allotted time, but you know if urn, 1'd be more than happy to sit down
with you any time and do that.
COUNCILMEMBER BALSA: You could give it to us in writing; that would be
fine.
MR. ABRAMS: Sure, I, I think we actually have.
COUNCILMEMBER BALSA: It's probably sitting somewhere in the millions of
pieces of paper that we have, that we're dealing with, as you can imagine,
and I'm, I apologize if it's already been submitted, but I don't have it in
front of me. Thank you.
MR. ABRAMS: Okay.
CHAIR PONT ANILLA: Member Medeiros.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Chair. I was gonna ask the same
question, but yeah, could you submit something in writing describing your
program -MR. ABRAMS: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: --in as detailed as possible, your business
plan or whatever is available so we can review it.
MR. ABRAMS: Sure, I'd, I'd be delighted to. I have brought some papers with
me as well, ah, that gives a good overview of what we're doing and the
benefits, the social good benefits that will be delivered to students and
farmers.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Thank you. Mahalo, Chair.

-7-

BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE
Council of the County of Maui
March 29,2007

CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you, Member Medeiros. Members, any more
questions for the testifier? Mr. Abrams, the literature that you brought this
morning, is it enough for the Council Members here?
MR. ABRAMS: Say again?
CHAIR PONT ANILLA: The literature that you brought with you this morning.
Can that be passed out?
MR. ABRAMS: I, I can make some copies of it, sir.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Okay, fine. And if you could, and you know, drop it off
and then we'll make sure that the Members do get a copy of your
literatures.
MR ABRAMS: Sure.
CHAIR PONT ANILLA: Thank you.
MR. ABRAMS: Okay.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: The next testifier this morning is Glenn Shepherd.
MR. SHEPHERD: Thank you, Joseph and Members of the ...
CHAIR PONT ANILLA: Mr. Shepherd, yeah, thank you.
MR. SHEPHERD: ... (Adjusting the microphone) .. ' Doesn't work, huh? Good
morning, Joe.
CHAIR PONT ANILLA: Good morning.
MR. SHEPHERD: Rest of you slaves, too. Listen, this is a serious issue. We've
got a whole bunch of money, something like 3.850 thou ... , a million
dollars being given to the Maui tourist bureau. They're not even here
representing you. They're gonzo. I object to this. This is absolutely too
much money. This is an industry that generates $12 billion in this State.
And they can damn well afford to do their own thing without dipping into
your pockets, our pockets and messing up the affair, easily.
Now there was a time shortly after World War II when the tourist industry
could use a little help. And that's what... what it should've been just a
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little help to get the thing going. They did. They got it going. So, now
they're asking again, la ... , the same amount of money that they got last
year, $3.85 million. And what are we getting for it? Well, it was a big
boondoggle, really, what they do with the money. And this has gotta stop.
r challenge you to take a look at this budget that was handed out, which is
for the general public to find that amount of money that's being
appropriated to the Maui Visitors Bureau. It, the time is over for them to
have us hold their hand. They can very well do it themselves. Remember,
this is a $12 billion industry in the uni. .. , uh, uh, Hawaii. They can do it
themselves. Thank you very much.
CHAIR PONT ANILLA: Thank you Mr. Shepherd. Members, any questions for
the testi fier this morning? If not, thank you very much. The Chair would
like to recognize Member Anderson, this morning.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Good morning.
CHAIR PONT ANILLA: Good morning. The next testifier, Chris Speere. Chris.
MR. SPEERE: Good morning, I'm Chris Speere with Maui Cornmunity College,
uh, Maui Culinary Academy. And I'm here to speak on behalf of the
emerging Maui Food Technology Center and funding to support its
continucd development. My reasoning for support is based on tangibles
that have been developed at the Maui Culinary Academy over the last four
years, as we've embarked on a training in recipe and food development
with our students. We're a pilot program and over the last four years
we've developed core competencies and learning in recipe development,
food manufacturing, entrepreneurship and marketing.
The academy now has a line of nine food products and we do that well.
We were recently recognized by the American Culinary Federation,
Accreditation Foundation as the leading Rand D program in the nation.
But what we see as a limitation is the ability to teach our students beyond
product development, recipe development. Our students need food
science and food analysis training. And so, in the larger picture, what we
foresee is partnering with the Food Technology Center. Sending our best
and brightest students that are receiving basic training in recipe
development into internships with Maui Food Technology Center so that
they can gain the skills in food science, food analysis, and go into that area
of study.
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Currently, there is no food science curriculum being offered in Hawaii.
You have to go outside to the University of Nebraska, Ohio State
University, Washington State, or Oregon. So, again, on the university
side, we see the importance of education and we see the piece being
presented and being supported by the MFTC, Maui Food Technology
Center. It's overall goal of students that go into research and development
and then get the internship that they would take those skills and become
entrepreneurial themselves and begin to open up businesses. How much
more time do I got?
ALL: .. .(laughter) . ..
MS. REVELS: Ten seconds.
MR. SPEERE: Ten seconds. I, well, and again, I'm, I'm speaking on behalf of
what I see can help education, help students in Hawaii take that next step
forward in this emerging field of food recipe development, value-added
food products. Thank you.
CHAIR PONT ANILLA: Thank you, Mr. Speere. Members, any questions for
the testifier? Mr. Speere, question from Member Anderson.
MR. SPEERE: Yes, good morning.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Are you, are you asking us for some budget
money?
MR. SPEERE: I'm asking for your support of Maui Food Technology Center
which is asking for funding.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: And then you said that your program is the
largest, has the largest Rand D program in the nation?
MR. SPEERE: I, we, I, I mentioned that our research and development project at
Maui Community College was recognized by the American Culinary
Federation Accreditation Foundation as leading the nation in this area of
education in food product development. They were recently here to do an
accreditation of our entire culinary program. And they spoke highly of the
potential of this training in food product development.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Okay, congratulations.
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MR. SPEERE: Thank you.
CHAIR PONTANTLLA: Thank you Ms. Anderson. Member Medeiros.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Chair. Mr. Speere, I'm kinda, it's
hard to believe that in Hawaii with all our hotels and restaurants that our
University of Hawaii or MCC does not have a food science curriculum.
And why is that?
MR. SPEERE: Well, that's to the best of my knowledge. T, Tknow that there's a
College of Tropical Agriculture, but T, I specifically do not know of a food
science training taking--being offered in Hawaii.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: And, how would the---you said you're
supporting the Maui Food Technology Center.
MR. SPEERE: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Would they be providing that training or
would they supplement the curriculum at MCC?
MR. SPEERE: We're looking at them to supplement the curriculum at MCC and
support, and support the training.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Thank you, Mr. Speere. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR PONT ANTLLA: Thank you, Member Medeiros. Member Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you Mr. Chairman. Good morning, Mr.
Speere.
MR. SPEERE: Good morning.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Now you're involved with the, The Class Act, I
guess, program at, at the college, right?
MR. SPEERE: I service the, the overall coordinator of the culinary program.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Oh good, I have to commend you on that.
There's a lot of rave responses about that and, and your students do a fine
job. Now the partnership that you're looking at with the Maui Food
Technology, this I presume is in much like an enrichment program. And,
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and is there a demand, I guess from the students or from, other areas of the
community to develop a food science technology major at the college?
MR. SPEERE: What we see taking place at the college is that, you know, the
traditional positions in the, the food and beverage industry, chef, cook,
baker, pastry chef, restaurant manager are available and are being filled.
But there is another ar. .. , there, but different areas are emerging in our
industry at all times. We have research chefs that work directly with food
companies such as Kraft, Nabisco, Lays. We have chefs that work
primarily in retail. For instance, you'll see more and more of foods being
produced in large-scale supermarkets. Foodland, Costco. So there's a
niche area there.
We're seeing the emergence of a new term, it's called culinology, which is
the marriage of food science and culinary arts. And that's, that's the area
that we seem to be fitting into. What's happening is that the separation of
food science and culinary arts has meant that food products that are being
produced in the nation, they, they, they don't have always the appeal that
the broad public is looking for. Say, a food scientist in a lab creating
foods without really basic culinary understanding of taste and trends. So,
the movement nationally is marrying a background in culinary arts where
you understand food preparation, you understand taste, you understand
trends, you understand cuisines that are emerging with a scientific
background on how to analyze food. So this marriage, culinology, is what
we see trying to build at Maui Community College in conjunction with the
Maui Food Technology Center.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay, thank you very much for that response
and it's definitely sounds exciting and it's increasing my appetite anyway.
ALL: .. .(laughter) . ..
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Well, you're doing a fine job at the college.
MR. SPEERE: Well, I, I, well, and I, I think, 1 think your questions are
wonderful, because I, I think one thing that we, we always need to do and
we don't always take advantage of is being ahead of the curve. And in
Hawaii we have a very rich culinary tradition. We have a wonderful
understanding of cuisines. I always say that students that leave our
culinary program are going to be better than any students in the nation
because they've been raised with Japanese cuisine, Korean cuisine,
Portuguese cuisine. They have wonderful palates. So we want to
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capitalize on that understanding which is almost inherent, genetic, but also
allow them to, if the opportunity arises, become more or offer other tracks
besides the traditional chef, cook and baker. The area of food science, of
culinology, offers a lot of potential.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay, thank you.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you. Members, any more questions? Member
Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Good morning, Chris, nice to see you.
MR. SPEERE: Good to see you.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Some of the questions that are being asked, I
think you understand why we're asking them. You know whenever an
agency comes to us for support wherein an idea that appears they could
possibly be funded like say, for instance, the hotel association or the hotel
owners, why don't they get into this, or the food industry, or, maybe the
college. You know it becomes our responsibility to be clear and for
everyone to understand why the County might want to support this effort.
MR. SPEERE: Yes, uh huh. Good.
CHAIR PONT ANILLA: Thank you Ms. Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Thank you, Chris.
MR. SPEERE: Appreciate it.
CHAIR PONT ANILLA: The Chair just has a, a, a comment to make.
MR. SPEERE: .. .(inaudible) . .. You gonna have to talk at the end, too, Mr.
Victorino.
ALL: .. .(laughter) . ..
MR. SPEERE: I'm getting them all.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:
sometime .. .(inaudible) . ..

Well, I, I, I raised my hand but
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CHAIR PONT ANILLA: Af-after the Chair, Mr. Victorino.
ALL: .. .(laughter) . ..
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: You know I raise my hand all the time bun
don't get recognized. I'm sorry.. .(inaudible) . ..
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Mr. Victorino, I have the ... floor? Mr. Speere, you
know, we're gonna be working late come the end of April. And if your
students wants to ... want to practice -ALL: .. .(laughter) . ..
CHAIR PONT ANILLA: --their, their culinary expertise, you know we have a
kitchen back here.
ALL: .. .(laughter) . ..
CHAIR PONT ANILLA: Eh, Mr. Victorino.
MR. SPEERE: I knew that was coming.
ALL: .. .(laughter) . ..
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Mr. Chair, even though you
stole my thunder, but that's okay. Chris, how many students do we have
presently in the culinary area in MCC?
MR. SPEERE: We have 102 students currently in our program.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And of these, how many now ... (end of tape
lA - 9:34 a.m.j ... of this, as-as-aspect of foodonology or whatever you
call it?
MR. SPEERE: .. .(Laughing). .. We have currently 12 students that are
producing nine food products. And very exciting products, I might add.
We currently have set into place a working relationship with the winery
where we manufacture their, uh, raspberry truffle and Iilikoi champagne
truffles for them.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay, okay. And the last question is, if...
you know, let's, let's say this 100,000 is granted, is, would this be enough
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BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE
Council of the County of Maui
March 29, 2007

to get this program off the ground? And is there more help that will be
needed snch as some of my colleagnes mentioned, from the VIsItor
indnstry, from the hotel industry, and all these other, what I call,
benefactors of that.. .program?
MR. SPEERE: Well, I think any start-np pilot program wonld need continnous
funding to move, to movc forward. This is really start-up funds for the
technology center that could be used, a portion that could be nsed for
developing educational and training programs in conjunction with the
college. So, I wonld think that there might be a request for additional
years.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, have you approached these entities,
yet as far as for snpport on this, on this, in this technology?
MR. SPEERE: I, I believe Mr. Abrams may have tonched base with other outside
agencies besides the Council. I know he's spoken with, uh, Hawaii coffee
industry, mac nut industry, other food industries cnrrently.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you and we look forward to those,
those late night meetings where yonr dinner will, yonr students will
provide us dinner. I think it'd be very appropriate and we will give an
on-camera analysis live and up-front as we like Man--Manolo Morales
does in Honolulu. I will chomp at the bits at that opportunity. Thank you,
Mr. Chair.
CHAIR PONT ANILLA: Thank yon, Mr. Victorino. Thank you, Mr. Speere, for
being here.
MR. SPEERE: Thank you.
CHAIR PONTANILLA:
Skog.

Members, the next testifier this mornmg IS Jeanne

MS. SKOG: Good morning, Chair. Good morning, Members. I'm Jeanne Skog
and the President, CEO of the Mani Economic Development Board. Bnt
I'm here today, this morning to really testify as a board member of the
Maui Food Technology Center. The concept of the Food Technology
Center actually started abont three years ago. Mike Abrams came to
MEDB was, referred to us and it's, it's kind of hidden in how he testified
today but he has snch an infectious dedication to giving back to the
community. He wanted to help the Ag industry, he wanted to help the
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community college, and he wanted to help the food producers on Maui
succeed in this global economy. And given this social purpose that he had
in mind, it became obvious very quickly that this was better structured
instead of, uh, as a for-profit as a non-profit organization.
So fast forwarding to today, there are now five members on the Board of
Directors of the Maui Food Technology Center that includes Mike
Abrams, myself, Alex--Alexa Basinger from Lokahi Pacific, Chris Speere,
and Jeff Bennett who has an MBA and is very dedicated to the cause as
well. We are, we have established SOl(c)(3) status with the IRS. And we
a, we did receive planning funds from both the County and the Economic
Development Administration of the U.S. Department of Commerce which
we're operating on now. We've done a, a lot of work on that.
In fact, by the way, our business plan was one of the eight finalists in the
State over a year ago, in the Hogan Business Plan Competition put on by
Chaminade College. So that was very, very encouraging. We have hired
a food scientist who's in the audience. We're extremely happy about that.
And we have space set aside in Lokahi's building and we have confirmed
our first client already. So, we're really excited and there are several
prospects in the wings, and I have to say that is a lot due to Mike Abrams'
tremendous networks at a national scale in the flavorings and food
production business.
It is ... I also wanna emphasize a social enterprise. Now, that's-social
enterprises are not new concepts, the label is. I mean, basically, Girl
Scouts selling cookies is a social enterprise. The bottom line is social
good, but it does make a profit. And the profit goes back to the enterprise
and the social purpose programs. So that is how this is set up. We are
looking at County funds. We're also looking at other funds, but there is a
strand of revenue that will be generated by clients. And these are forprofit clients, like was mentioned, the macadamia nut, the coffee, et cetera.
So we will be taking on clients and definitely producing revenue from that
stream.
And we're really pleased that it is a non-profit, 'cause it gives us the
agility to move very quickly as an en--enterprise which you can imagine
would be very, very important MS. REVELS: Three minutes.
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MS. SKOG: --if you've got a business model. So, MEDB's been very happy to
invest the past three years of time in this along with the others because it
really fits our vision for Ag thriving, for value add continuing to blossom
in our community as a strand, uh, within our economy. Thank you very
much.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you, Jeanne. Members, any questions for the
testifier? Member Medeiros.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Chair. Thank you, uh, Jeanne for
your testimony. It's impressive to have this much testimony on one item.
And uh, my question and you did touch on it, uh, you, you did say that this
Maui Technology Center will be revenue generating.
MS. SKOG: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: And will it eventually be self-sustaining, uh,
where, they won't come back to the County for annual, uh, requests?
MS. SKOG: Ideally, we would be self-sustaining. There is a portion of our
program that is about strengthening the capacity of our food producers to
look at marketing, networking, packaging, you know, et cetera. All of the
things that, that want, it's not just about recipe development. Where're
you gonna take that wonderful recipe to get it commercialized? So there
is going to be business assistance within that food producing realm. And
so to the extent that we need to go out for grant funding, not just from the
County, frankly, I think this is well positioned to get grant funding from
foundations and so forth. We will go after that. We are a non-profit
organization so we certainly don't want to turn down opportunities like
that. But, it will have a revenue generating, uh, capability and hopefully,
very robust one.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay, and so, this $100,000 request, uh, you
can use this to leverage other funding?
MS. SKOG: Absolutely. Yes, always, yes.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Thank you, Jeanne. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR PONT ANILLA: Thank you Mr. Medeiros. Member Molina.
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COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Yeah, thank you, Chair. Good-good morning
Ms. Skog.
MS. SKOG: Good morning.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Just a follow-up on the sources of funding as
you mentioned. Federal and you're planning County. Any feedhack from
the State?
MS. SKOG: We have not gone there, yet. We, frankly, over the past especially
couple of years have been very intensely working on the business plan,
operational plan, urn, looking at the, the, the, qualifications for food
science, et cetera, so just really trying to get as much of the planning stage
done. We would like to look at, for instance, Department of Ag and see
what the possibilities are there. Absolutely. Absolutely. But I...yeah ...
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: And one other question I guess this would seem
to be I guess cutting edge, uh, to your knowledge, no other culinary arts
program throughout the other, uh, community colleges or universities are
working on this type of, uh, potential partnership at this point?
MS. SKOG: Uh, with the Maui Food Technology Center? We ...
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Or, or, you know, Kauai, if Kauai has
something like this, or Oahu ...
MS. SKOG: No, we do know of a couple of consultants that do pieces of the
service that we would provide. But we do see ourselves as a State-wide
resource. Actually, our vision is even broader than State-wide because the
clients that we take on must use Hawaiian grown ingredients. And so, we
really become a resource for even a mainland company to look at us as a
lab that would serve their purposes using Hawaiian grown ingredients.
So, our clientele is definitely not limited to the college or the food
producers in, uh, Maui. It is definitely State-wide and actually one of our
prospects is from the Big Island.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: All right, that sounds exciting. I appreciate the
very broad and global perspective.
MS. SKOG: Yeah, yeah, we are too.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you.
- 18 -

BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE
Council of the County of Mau;
March 29, 2007

CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you, Member Molina.
questions? Member Baisa.

Members, any more

COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Good morning, Jeanne.
MS. SKOG: Good morning.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: I'm very glad we now have the expert in Council.
Uh, let me ask my question again. I'm assuming that the currcnt operation
and for anybody who's been hired is being paid by somebody else at this
time.
MS. SKOG: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Can you tell me who that is?
MS. SKOG: That is coming from the EDA funds, the Economic Development
Administration. We have, ah, I'm sorry. We have used some funds, we
are looking at some funds from the existing County grant, for starting up
and the starting up means hiring someone, uh, with her capability to help
us look at okay what do we order, how do we structure, how do we
operate, and so forth. So, it is-she is being used that way, to help us start
up. The funds from the County are for planning at this stage.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: For planning.
MS. SKOG: For planning. It is a planning grant. Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Okay. Well, the-l just see another fabulous
Jeanne Skog project. We heard lots of compliments in, your EAST
Program last evening Upcountry, was just very impressive.
MS. SKOG: Oh, thank you very much.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Thank you.
MS. SKOG: Thank you.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you, Member Baisa. Any more questions for the
testifier this morning? Seeing none, thank you, Ms. Skog.
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MS. SKOG: Thank you. Okay.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Our last testifier this morning, that's signed up, is Doug
McLeod. And if there's anyone else that wanna, uh, do public testimony,
if you could come up and, and see our Committee Secretary. Thank you.
Mr. McLeod.
MR. McLEOD: That's always a hard act to follow. I wish actually I was
following someone else. My name is Doug McLeod and Committee Chair
Pontanilla, Council members, my wifc and I own property in Wailuku at
the corner of Market and Vineyard. And until very recently, I was also
commissioner of the Maui Redevelopment Agency, the MRA. I don't
think I need to tell the Council about the Sunshine Law and some of the
interpretations that are coming out. Technically, I have, I've resigned
from the MRA so that I can come speak to you today about the budget for
the MRA and the municipal parking structure, in particular. So, I guess
my first comment is you know, on the Mayor's budget generally, I have
nothing to say, I'm not opposed to the Mayor's budget, generally. This is
specific to the municipal parking structure.
And, I'm really here today because as far as I can determine, there is no
money in the budget anywhere to move this process along with the
municipal parking structure. There were some funds that have been
proposed for design of the new structure. But those have been removed
from the MRA budget that's actually in front of you. So, again, the reason
I'm here, J would say, is because a lot of effort has gone into looking at
this parking structure. And I don't need to tell any of you how many years
that's gone on or how frustrated people are in the community.
It seems like there have been some things happening that have created

some anticipation in the community that things really were going to occur.
People see the lot getting re-striped, they heard about some of the private
developer proposals. And it seems like people feel that some activity
really is going on. And, and I guess my concern and the reason I'm here
today is that as I look at the budget, J see a twelve-month window here
where nothing's going to happen unless there is something inserted in the
budget to move begin the process along.
The funds that have been in there for MRA are just a duplicate of what
was in there for last year for the MRA. And none of that money is
planned, as far as I know, for any actual design, construction or acquiring
satellite parking. Any of the steps forward that most people, I think, seem
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to agree with would need to occur before we could take this along. I know
at one point there was a plan for the MRA to meet with the Council
toward the end of last year and that didn't happen. So, I'm not sure how
aware the Council is of what, what status these are things with the MRA.
But, again, my purpose in coming down today really, is just to talk about
the municipal parking structure. One of the things that has occurred with
the MRA is, I know that the MRA Manager and a number of the MRA
commissioners went around and sat down with different Council
members. And I know there are one or two that we've not met with. But,
I've got to tell you that every single person I met with and every report
I've heard, every single Council member says they support this project in
principle. Down on the street I don't hear opposition. I-I hear people
that are cynical. They don't really believe this is gonna happen. But I
don't hear people that are just saying, 'T m opposed to this parking
structure. We shouldn't do that."
So, again, I'm here today because if nothing happens, my understanding is
that we'll lose at least another year here. That there's just simply no
money in the budget for that. Now, whether that money should be in the
MRA or somewhere else is a decision I-I completely leave to you all.
But, again, I'm here, I guess with kind of a warning that, as of right now,
we're gonna be wondering a year from now why nothing happened with
the municipal parking structure, and I'm here to ask that if this is
something that people want to move forward, and again, ev--everyone
says this. l've,-MS. REVELS: Three minutes.
MR. McLEOD: --I've just, I've never seen a project where everyone says they
agree and yet we're so unable to take this thing forward.
So, again, my purpose in, in coming today is to say that as of right now I
don't think those bases are covered and, and also Mr. Victorino, I want to
apologize 'cause I know that you've asked for some discussions and I just
couldn't with logistics get the right people to, to come down. But,
anyway, that's it. I'd be happy if there are any questions but again my
purpose today is really to just throw this out to you to say that you're all
saying you want this. I really do believe it. But right now we're just,
we're not taking care of that in the budget.
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CHAIR PONT ANILLA: Thank you, Mr. McLeod. Members, any questions for
the testifier? Member Anderson?
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Chair. Mr. McLeod, thanks for
being here. Uh, you said that planning money was taken out of the MRA
budget?
MR. McLEOD: Yeah, the, the budget that was passed by the MRA itself
included $200,000 for the design of a municipal parking structure. Uh, I
don't think that we had gotten to the point of defining the perimeters of
what that would be. I think that the idea of all the meetings with the
Council members was that would allow us or allow whoever is gonna
issue that contract to give instructions to an architect.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Who took the $200,000 out of the budget?
MR. McLEOD: Uh, the Mayor's office. This is all under the Mayor's office.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:
$200,000 in it for design.

So, the MRA submitted a budget with

MR. McLEOD: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: And, okay. Then the other thing, why did .
. . you said you had to resign so you could come here and speak to us?
MR. McLEOD: That ... that' 5 the interpretation that's floating around the MRA
right now, which doesn't make sense to me. I'm a volunteer, but ... yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Well, who told you that?
MR. McLEOD: Well, we've got that I think, orally from, uh, we, actually our,
our council just changed. So 1, I don't want to pin down the MRA's new
council as to whether they're held by you know the, the prior council's
interpretations. But also, our ingoing chairman I think stated orally he
didn't want any of the commissioners to come down and testify to Council
based on Sunshine Act concerns.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: You know that is totally false. You're a
citizen first and foremost and you have every right to exercise your
freedom of speech in front of this body. No matter who you're a member
of or what organization you're a member of. Did Jeanne Skog have to, uh,
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resign from MEDB to come down here? No. You argue that and you get
back on the Board. And, and any time you get a verbal opinion, you say it
means nothing till I get it in writing.
MR. McLEOD: Good advice. Yeah, yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you, Member Anderson. Member Medeiros.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Chair. Yes, in 2006, there were
80,000 in the budget. What was that used for?
MR. McLEOD: Uh, you're, you're opening a, a set of good questions and I'm
probably not qualified to answer. I can tell you that the MRA as its
constituted seem to have trouble spending the money that have been
allocated to it. And you know, I, I, this isn't really about individual people
and how they're voting. I mean, I, I would just tell you that, you know,
there was $200,000 allocated to basically a few blocks of Wailuku town
last year in the budget. And it's probably a little embarrassing to me and,
and to some other people how little impact on the street $200,000 had
when we're talking again about a few blocks of Wailuku town. And, my
understanding is that we have not yet been able or, or, sorry, now they
were not able to spend all of those funds. And you know, looking around
Wailuku, there's certainly things that, that we could spend money on.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: And, and, I wasn't real clear with your
answer from uh, Member Anderson's, uh, question. Uh, you did. Your
organization did submit an amount for the 2008 Budget through the
Mayor's office?
MR. McLEOD: And, and, yeah, and again I just wanna cover myself. I'm not
speaking for the organization. But the MRA did submit ... MRA went
through budget discussions and frankly, we, we had a lot of discussions.
The version that was passed did include both some operational money
which is in front of you in the budget; and in addition, included funds to
actually design the municipal parking structure. Now, and again, in
fairness to the Mayor's office, my understanding is she simply said we
don't want to change last year's allocation. It wasn't so much that you
know, it was targeted to pull that one thing out. But the effect was that by
leaving the MRA budget exactly where it was last year, that there is no
money to go towards planning further. But, but yes again, we as the MRA
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did vote $200,000 towards actual design of a municipal parking structure,
the idea being that it would incorporate comments that we'd receive from
the different Council members into some kind of a multi-use structure.
COVNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Thank you. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR PONTANTLLA:
Thank you, Member Medeiros. Vh, for your
information, Member Medeiros, the $80,000 was to provide staffing
dollars for that organization, MRA. Members, any more questions for the
testifier this morning? Thank you very much for being here. The last
testifier this morning, uh, is Leimamo Lind.
MS. LIND: Good morning, Council member, uh, Chair Pontanilla and Council
members. My name is Leimamo Lind. I am the Executive Director of the
Maui Hotel and Lodging Association and today I ask for your support of
the $3.85 million proposed for the Maui Visitors Bureau's fiscal 2008
budget. The Maui Visitors Bureau is critical to Maui County's economic
and social well-being. As a global ... global leader is tourism marketing,
our visitors bureau has been tremendously successful in supporting the
health of our county's largest industry. In turn, this success has and is
being passed on to the larger community in the form of career
opportunities for residents, business sales for local vendors, purchases of
local agricultural products for food and beverage operations, property
taxes to support government functions, and a significant chari . . .
charitable giving including gift certificates, sponsors ... sponsorships and
in-kind donations to many non-profit organizations. The members of the
Maui Hotel and Lodging Association is comprised of visitor
accommodation and, and allied businesses in the County of Maui. Our
members collectively employ approximately 10,000 Maui County
residents. We are keenly aware of the value that Maui Visitors Bureau
brings to our community and strongly believe that we must support ...
continue to support its work. As global competition for our travel markets
continue to grow, it is imperative that we remain strong and competitive
and not allow ourselves to rest on our laurels. While we realize the budget
request for the Maui Visitors Bureau represents significant dollars, it is a
relatively small amount when you consider the tremendous return on
investment that our county reaps as a result. And, we humbly request that
you vote in favor of the full amount proposed by the Maui Visitors Bureau
and thank you very much for your consideration.
CHAIR PONTANTLLA: Thank you very much, Ms. Lind.
questions for the testifier? Member Anderson?
- 24-
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COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Chair. Ms. Lind, thank you for
being here. As the Executive Director of Maui Hotel and Lodging
Association, how much money does you organization contribute to the
Maui Visitors Bureau?
MS. LIND: We don't contribute anything to the Maui Visitors Bureau. You
mean, as our Association directly, no, we don't contribute anything.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: And who do you represent?
MS. LIND: I represent approximately 40 properties and 72 allied members ...
comprise the, our membership.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: So the 40 properties would be 40 hotels?
MS. LIND: Hotels, time shares and condominiums.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: And allied?
MS. LIND: And allied could ... ah, various ... you know, anyone who does
business with the hotels from the Oceanic Time Warner to Maui Electric
to printing companies, and, ah, Roselani Ice Cream ...
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: People who make money from the visitor
industry.
MS. LIND: Yes, yes ma'am.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you.
CHAIR PONT ANILLA: Thank you, Member Anderson. Member Mateo?
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:
Good morning.

Chairman, thank you very much Ms. Lind.

MS. LIND: Good morning.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: I'd like to continue from where Ms., Ms.
Anderson just left off. Why doesn't the Association contribute to the
Maui Visitors?
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MS. LIND: We contribute in tbe form of, uh ... I don't know ... why we don't
contribute. Why, financially we don't contribute to the Maui Visitors
Bureau? I'm not sure if that was ever something that was brought up in
the past. As where we stand right now the contributions that we give is
primarily support and ... actually, that, that would be my answer at this
time. I would have to go and find out from our Board why we haven't
done it in the past and why we don't do it right now. I'm not sure if that
was ever something that was entertained with the Association. I know, or
do know that we know as far as supporting and investigating and
researching information and, and talking to the community is definitely
something that we as an association do and different members of the
hotels. The ... the different members of, representatives of the hotels like
the GM's and stuff, we do go out and we do, you know, talk on behalf of
the industry as a whole, not just the Maui Visitors Bureau.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Thank you.
MS. LIND: Uh huh.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Thank you, Chairman.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Member Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Good morning, Lei, how are you?
MS. LIND: Good morning.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Uh, question. Maui Hotel Association and MVB,
if you know, if you don't that's okay, I'm sure we'll have a MVB person
here shortly. Uh, what do you contribute to the community in terms of
philanthropy and helping like the social and non-profit organizations?
MS. LIND: We actually contribute, yeah, ah ... or one of the more significant
events that we have is the visitor industry charity walk. And last year, the
industry raised approximately $338,000 which went back to the, to the
County of Maui -- Maui, Molokai and Lanai. And considering that we
only had 2,000 walkers compared to Oahu's 5,000, and Oahu raised
$319,000. I mean, that is, that is a tremendous amount of money that we
contributed back to the community. In addition to that, we also support,
you know, the Maui Community College where we like to provide, uh,
scholarships and fellowships to the students that, that enter the school.
And so that they can go on and you know, work into the, uh, into our, into

- 26-

BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE
Council of the County of Mau;
March 29, 2007

the industry, or our industry. And some of the hotels, each ho--hotel
themselves also provide significant sponsorships for the many different
events.
Whether it be hosting a, a, a ... uh, community college's
fundraising event or hosting a gol f tournament to raise money for, for
someone else as the industry ... each property, if we were to combine it, it
would be a very significant amount of money that the industry as a whole
contributes to the County of Maui.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Thank you. I think that's a very important piece
of information because, you know, there's a perception about why should
the County be giving this money to the Visitors, uh, Visitor-Maui
Visitors Bureau. And it's a substantial amount of money. And I think it's
really important that it be explained what the community receives in
exchange. Thank you.
MS. LIND: Thank you.
CHAIR PONT ANILLA: Thank you, Member Baisa. Members, any more
questions for the testifier? Member Anderson, followed by Member
Medeiros.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Chair. Uh, Ms. Lind-MS. LIND: Yes, ma'am.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:
does it budget for marketing?

--your organization ... how much money

MS. LIND: We don't budget for marketing.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Okay, thank you.
CHAIR PONT ANILLA: Thank you, Member Anderson. Member Medeiros, no
questions? Thank you. Ms. Lind, one question. In regards to the 10,000
employees that you mentioned in your, uh, testimony, uh, are these strictly
people that work for the hotel industry and lodging association?
MS. LIND: They ... they comprise the employees of both the hotels and our allied
members.
CHAIR PONT ANILLA: Thank you. Member Molina.

- 27 -

BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE
Council of the County of Maui
March 29, 2007

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Good morning Ms.
Lind. Taking it from a different perspective ... what kind of impact...the
Maui Hotel and Lodging Association, your members ... what kind of
impact would be felt by them if MVB did not receive the support that
they're currently receiving?
MS. LIND: Urn ...
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:
mind ...

Is there,

IS

there a ripple effect in,

In

your

MS. LIND: I think it would have, it would have an e-effect as far as the level
of effect, I'm not quite sure, I wouldn't be, I wouldn't would not want a
hazard a guess. I mean, but, even though the Maui Visitors Bureau does
marketing as a whole, for the, for the County of Maui, each individual
property has increased their marketing budget. So, it's not like ... you
know they're ... they're just, uh, depending on the Maui Visitors Bureau to
market. Their, their budget for their marketing for their individual
properties has increased. So, you know, what they spent a few years ago
has significantly increased because we are competing with, with a lot of
unknown competitors that we wouldn't 5-10 years ago would never
thought about. So they have to spend more money to, to attract the
visitors. Not just the, the ones that come here regularly, but, but the new
visitors. You know, hoping to have them come to Maui. So, in some
effect, it, it would not, it would probably impact the individual properties,
they would have to probably spend more money, you know, to reach ... a, a
larger market.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: So the MVB is a, a much like an extension of
each individual property's marketing units to, I guess, promote and
stimulate the visitor industry so something you can, uh, each property
would lean on I, guess, for additional support or advice.
MS. LIND: In some ways, yes. I would say.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:
Chairman.

All right, thank you.

Thank you, Mr.

CHAIR PONT ANILLA: Thank you, Member Molina. Members, any more
questions for Ms. Lind 1 If not, thank you very much for being here. Uh,
Ms. Lind was the last testifier to sign up. Uh, is there anyone out there
that would like to testify at this time? Seeing, none, Members, the Chair
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would like to recommend that we close public testimony without any
objections.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.

, , ,END OF PUBLIC TESTIMONY. ..
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you. Uh, members, before we go into, uh, the
Civil Defense, the Chair would like to call a morning break at this time so
that we can just continue on, you know, go forward. So, we'll return at
10:15 ... .(gavel) ...
RECESS:
RECONVENE:

ITEM NO. 1:

10:05 a.m.
10:18 a.m.

FY 2008 Budget (C.c. No. 07-29)

CHAIR PONTANILLA: ... (gavel} ... Thank you, Members, for that morning
break. Members, again, good morning. Chair would like to thank all of
you for attending the session that we had at the Hannibal Tavares
Community Center last night...(end of tape IB - 10:19 a.m.} ... comment
on the number of people that attended that meeting. As we go throughout
our community, it seems like, you know, the testifiers become very aware
of the work that we are doing. So, 1'm real happy that you know, people
came out to testify last night.
Members, this morning, we'll start with the Civil Defense Agency.
Mr. Gen Iinuma, our Civil Defense Coordinator is prepared to provide the
Committee with an overview of his budget. Starting from the Program
Budget and you know, like the past three days, we'll take it A, B, and C
accounts which is the salaries and wages, operating budget, as well as the
equipment requests. But before we start with Mr. Iinuma, at this time I
would like to call on the Budget Director to provide us with some opening
comments.
MR. PABLO: Thank you, Mr. Chair, and good morning, Members. I was at last
night's session also, so we, we noticed how many people have come up
from the Upcountry area. It was a very good turnout. Before we, we go
into this Civil Defense Age ... , Agency, Gen Iinuma will be covering the
dif ... , the different programs that he has. I'd like to point you to the
references for the .. .in the Program Budget. It's on Pages 3-1 through 5.
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And in the Budget Details, it's from Pages 1-1 through 1-10. We have
made revisions to some of those pages, and I wanna clear up my use of the
word "revisions" versus "corrections". When we have change in an entire
page, I will refer to that as a revision 'cause it's a revised page which you
can insert, and that supersedes the original page. When we talk about a
correction, this will be to any amount that has changed, such as in EP
counts or in the case of a program item, whether that account has changed.
With regards to the Civil De ... , Defense Agency, there are changes on
Pages 3-1 through 3-5 in the Program Budget and in the Budget Details, II to 1-2. These changes are to the expansion positions. During the
preparation of budget, we had considered four positions and two of those
have been recommended for Fiscal '08 Budget. The pages in your
original Program Budget will show the four positions, but we're actually
recommending only two of those and that will be the CD Staff Specialist
and the Admi ... , Administrative Assistant II. Thank you.
CHAIR PONT ANILLA: Thank you, Mr. Pablo. Members, just for your
information, the Chair will be following the Fiscal Year 2008 Budget as
presented by the Mayor on March 15 th • The recommended changes that
Mr. Pablo just discussed with you will be taken up at a later time. So,
we'll concentrate on the budget that was presented to this Council on
March 15 th • So, Mr. Gen, comments?
MR. IINUMA: Thank you, Chair. Good morning, Chair and good morning,
Members of the Council. My name is Gen Iinuma and I have the privilege
of serving as the Administrator of the Maui County Civil Defense Agency.
As many of you know, I'm a neophyte in this area. However, I have spent
a bit of time in the public arena and certainly the learning curve for me has
been straight up and down.
The purpose of my ... presence here today again, is to discuss the budget of
Civil Defense. But prior to doing that, I'd like to set a context for it in
terms of giving you some background information.
Civil Defense ... the landscape has changed dramatically over the years that
it began or came into inception. Basically, Civil Defense is a World
War II concept and since that time, dramatic changes have occun·ed. Let
me speak to that directly. When Civil Defense was originally thought of
and brought into a, into being, it was during a cold war situation with
nuclear threats and it moved on to hurricanes and tsunamis and other
Issues. And in this time, what we're looking at in present day situation is
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that it's moved from a cold war situation into an all hazards kind of
framework of operations. And certainly, one of the things that has
impacted Civil Defense a great deal is the insurgence of global terrorism.
Civil Defense is an important part of more larger, inclusive discipline
called Emergency Management. And with that, we look at the disasters
that we deal with in this all-hazards context in two primary areas. The
first, of course, would be national disasters. And with the natural disasters
we look at hurricanes, tsunamis, floods, earthquakes, high winds, high
surf, and man-made issues.
The second area would be the unintentional situations and we would say
that they would be, fall into categories such as hazardous materials spills.
I think one that comes up to mind would be Exxon Valdez with that huge
issue that came up in Alaska. We can look at other kind of chemical
spills. We can look at fires, certainly the ones that happened up in Kula
rain forest as well as the Maalaea fires. It wasn't caused by lightning, but
certainly it's a, whether intentional or unintentional falls in that category.
And again, one of the ones that we look at all the time is whether or not
we're gonna be faced with mass casualties from something like such as an
airplane crash.
On the intentional side, one need not look very far into the issues of
terrorism. And while we focus on the foreign issues, domestic terrorism is
a real concern. The Oklahoma City bombing is one area I think we need
to look at for that situation, and it's an example of what may occur. While
we're 2,500 miles away from the mainland U.S.A., we need to understand
and keep in mind that we are a nation at war by presidential declaration
and by provocative action. And as a result, unfortunately, we in Hawaii
and on Maui, in Maui County, we need to look at those kinds of situations;
9/11 has, certainly, brought to ... that to bear.
With that in mind, Maui County Civil Defense administers the whole State
Homeland Security funds.
With that funding, we brought in a
considerable amount of resources to this community in terms of much
needed equipment and training for our emergency response community
and it has certainly impacted the way we do business here.
Because we are a recipient of State Homeland Security monies, we also,
are held by standards that are put forth in the national response plan and
with that, we have to have some deliverables in there. And one of the
things that we need to do is we need to adhere to the dictates and the
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mandates of the National Incident Management System, as well as the
incident command structure.
Homeland Security's issues and activities consumes a great deal of Maui
County Civil Defense time. At anyone given time, it can take as much as
50 percent of our staff time as we look at issues related to critical
infrastructure and key resource protection and the kind of issues that
surround that.
Since I took this position, in April will make nearly two years, I worked
on a concept of operations for us so that I could set at least a baseline and
framework for how we do business within Civil Defense. And during the
first year, I looked at. .. this is a five-year plan that I put together for
myself so that I'd have at least a benchmark in how to move forward. And
in the first year and succeeding years, I'm looking at, of course, increasing
my understanding of what Civil Defense and emergency management, the
concepts and the activities that we need to engage in. I look in how we, as
a County, interface with State and Federal entities. How do we provide
mutual aid and how does mutual aid come into our community?
Civil Defense partners very well with our emergency response
community. We work very closely with our Fire Department, our Police,
our emergency managers, Department of Health in developing the kinds of
programs and activities and to support their programs and activities.
In the first year, I looked at how do we improve our warning siren system
into a more effective and efficient. .. kind of mechanism? And I found out
that the warning system is not a County system but a State system. And
with that comes some of the kinds of issues that we have to deal with in
negotiating how things are done when we cross your jurisdiction lines.
In the second year of operation which we currently are in now, I looked at
how to increase our operational capacity to secure more staff. Since 1975,
in 1975, the population in Maui was somewhere around 50,000 people.
Today, I heard recently that our population base is somewhere around
140,000 with a dif..., with a visitor population of about 45,000. So you're
looking at anyone time about 180,000 people within this community.
Civil Defense functions with a staff of four people. For the better part of
my tenure here, except for the last couple of weeks, J had a staff of three to
take care of the entirc County. Certainly, things need to change in terms
of our staffing in order that we can fulfill our mission of protecting life
and propel1y within the County.
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The County ... the Council has been very generous last year by providing
us with additional two staff. Prior to the last Budget, we had no clerical
support. Pretty much all the staff were just having to fend for themselves
in that area.
We're sitting before you now looking at year three of the, of the five-year
plan that I put forward and with that, we're looking at finalizing our
emergency operation plans. Of course, looking at securing additional
personnel to carry out our activities and to upgrade areas that we feel are
very important to carry out our mission. One of the most important areas I
feel is the area of communications and technology. When I reviewed all
of the major disaster situations that we've been faced with and not only
ourselves but the rest of the world, the primary issue that comes up is the
lack of communication or the failure of communication. And so, a project
for me has been to make our communication system much more robust.
There are other issues that have come up. And this falls in the realm of,
you know, capital improvement and such. And it would be to look at how
we are going to conduct business should a disaster occur. And, as I
reviewed our current situation, the Emergency Operations Center that we
have functioning now is extremely outdated, outmoded, and is in need of
replacement.
I'm gonna defer the year four and five and just focus on what the, our
current mission is before you today. Again, the mission of Civil Defense
is to protect life and property within Maui County. It's a huge and
arduous task and certainly a daunting task to keep in mind. One of the
goals that we have established for ourselves is again, to look at data and
voice communications systems, to support the activities to protect life and
property. And with that, we have objectives to look at the development of
an inter-operable communications plan, to look at securing the kind of
resources we need both in staffing and in operational budget to achieve
that goal.
And of course, to educate our community, both our
Administration, yourselves included in the government, as well as our
community and our partners outside.
In the Fiscal Year, the current Fiscal Year, thus far, we've ... ,with our staff
of three, we've had to take care of two presidential emergency
declaratious. And these are the Maalaea fire and the earthquake that was
generated on the Big Island. We've been engaged in three significant
fires: the Kula Forest Fire Reserve, the Puamana fire recently, and
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Kahikinui in October of last year. We've tracked five hurricanes, we've
had two tsunami watches, inc!..., and that doesn't include a hoax that
occurred on the 25 th of November; and just a number of Homeland
Security related issues. In the year 2006, the Maui County Civil Defense
Agency produced 510 notifications related to adverse weather conditiOns
or significant occurrences. And these are distributed in four manners:
both fax, e-mail, web site, and by automated information services which is
the telephone service.
We certainly had challenges and again, the challenges are both natural and
man-made. I believe that one situation that will be coming up that you've
heard about that we've been working with the Department of Health on is
Pandemic flu and the kind of situations that occur there. We hope that we
can move forward some of the kinds of initiatives that we have in order so
that we can provide the kind of preparedness our community needs.
We really need to look at engaging not only County resources, but the
entire community resources in our activities. We need to deal with
collaboration and partnerships with as many people as we can in order to
achieve our goals. And sadly to say, I believe that there are two major
barriers to achieving that. The first is complacency. And what I mean by
that is, oftentimes we can tell people or provide them with information and
awareness and education about what ought to be done for
preparedness-related things to survive. The second issue is entitlement,
that a lot of people feel that it is a ... the role of government to provide
them with everything. And unfortunately, that is not the case. We cannot
be all things to all people.
There's a tremendous amount of opportunity, I feel, that we have to have
some positive outcomes for any of these situations that we face. Being
that our community is extremely resilient and resourceful, and we have a
tremendous amount of generosity within our community and dedication by
a number of folks, I'm certainly happy to work with our emergency
response community, because their dedication, commitment, their training
is just terrific. I can't have more words than that.
There are extremely, there are many important and worthy projects out in
the community and you have the task of trying to sort through them all. I
feel that at this point in time, the public expectations and demands upon
Civil Defense and upon the public sector to provide the kind of guidance
and, and resources is at a real high state. Civil Defense often fall. .. flies
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way below the radar screen. It's only when disasters occur or about to
occur that we come into the forefront.
Maui County has been extremely fortunate that in the five decades prior to
today, we've not had any major situation or event. And there are many
people who have moved into this County. Anyone who has moved into
Hawaii over the last 30 or 40 years is pretty much unaware of our history
of tsunamis. And, I believe that as a result, many of them are just totally
unprepared. Local people can handle, we know how to camp. We know
how to get out there and you know, and play with the aina. And we're
going figure it out. The many others are gonna come to us for situations
that are pretty much beyond their control.
I would appreciate hearing from you about our current budget before you
and certainly here to answer your questions. Thank you very much.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you, Mr. Iinuma. Members, let me direct you to
the Budget page is 3-1 and the Details is Page I-I; that's where we're
starting from. But Members, I'll allow a round of questions in regards to
opening comments made by Mr. Iinuma this morning. And, if you can
limit your questions just to one and one follow-up question, it would be
good. If you have any more questions to ask, if you can put it in writing
and provide that question to the Chair. Member Mateo.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: One question, huh?
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Yes, sir.
ALL: ... (laughter) ...
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Chairman, thank you very much. So, because I
only have a limited amount of time, Mr. Iinuma, I don't know how to say
it nicely, so I will be blunt and I will ask you directly. I've heard in your
commentary your referencing your three years, your three ... your five-year
plan of which you completed three years. My question to you, sir, is in the
five-year plan, the three years have already been completed. Where is
Molokai in your five-year plan?
CHAIR PONT ANILLA: Mr. Iinuma.
MR. IINUMA: Thank you for the question. I treat Molokai like I treat the rest of
the County, which is they're, it's all the same to me, which is a resident
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who sits on Molokai, lives on Molokai, who lives in Hana, who lives in
Lanai all to get the same kind of response from Civil Defense. As you
well know, Councilmember Mateo, our giant staff of three people, we've
been out to Molokai and we've been working with your community,
we've worked with folks there. And our plans are to engage your
community with helping to assist themselves in self-sufficiency and
self-reliance. The kind of resources that we provide out there is we work
with folks like Steve Arce in the community, we've worked with Russell
Azuma. I've had conversations with your Staff out there as well as the
community in community meetings. And to look at how we can provide
the kind of assistance that you need. Certainly, if we had more staff
people, if we had much more resources, we could do a much better job.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:
follow-up question?

Thank you, Mr. linuma.

Chairman, may I

CHAIR PONT ANILLA: Go ahead, Mr. Mateo.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:
Tha ... , thank you very much.
So,
Mr. lin ... Mr. Iinuma, I think what I'm getting ... I'm getting at is, is a lot
of, a lot of the existing civil service ... ,services that you know I look at
personally, yeah, has been geared to Maui island. I see, and I want to
speak for Molokai. I see our island as stand-alone. Stand-alone because
in your request for positions, there is no position for a Molokai person to
run a civil service operation there, whether it be half-time, three-quarter
time. What you're depending on currently is a County employee to work
his County job and still provide civil service responsibilities to our
community. It's not adequate, it's not fair, it's not practicable, and it's
unconscionable at this particular point in time. Mr. Iinuma, the whole
focus in Civil Defense has become a big priority. Our island has no Red
Cross, our island has virtually nothing. And I look in your budget, I look
at your projections and I see the only thing we're getting is a satellite
telephone, yeah. Your Civil Defense person over there is also the, is also
the Public Works person on Molokai.
So, I'm looking at inadequacy, I'm looking at fair time or high time that
we receive the kind of attention because we're not Maui. The major
population mass is not there. So we are a stand-alone. So I think, you
know, I don't know how to look at your budget. I can look at your goals
and objectives and I can say, terrific, you know, it's great. I don't know
how it applies to us because we don't get the interaction. So all I'm
saying, Mr. Tinuma, is, I hope in the la ... , the next five years of your
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five-year plan, I hope there is greater. .. you use the word collaboration, I
think that's great and I hope to, I'm gonna hold you to that. And also,
your reference that local people know how to camp, yeah, in this County,
without a permit, it's a thousand dollar fine. Thank you.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you, Mr. Mateo. You wanna respond?
MR. IINUMA: Yes, 1'd like to respond. I think that's a very appropriate
question, and I agree with your remarks. I put forward a budget before the
Administration, and in my original budget and excuse me, let me just
correct one of your comments which is the three-year plan. I've been here
only for two years and I'm currently trying to provide information for the
third year of a five-year plan. In my first plan, I put in, in my first year
when I had to do the budget, I asked for 13 positions and a budget of
$23 million. And of course, it flew like a lead balloon. The second year, I
come back this year and I ask for same amount. And within my
13 positions I ask for positions for Lanai, Molokai, and Hana for
coordinating positions. And I'm not gonna question the Mayor about what
she thinks our priority areas. I put forward my budget in the best manner I
can. And within my budget that went up to Administration, it included
those positions and a coordinator for each of those areas: Lanai, Molokai,
Hana, and one for Lahaina. In the 13 positions that I put forward, I also
included the budget to support that for each of those areas. Certainly,
Molokai was not forgotten. So unfortunately, it didn't make the cut. I
know the Mayor has important decisions to make and I'm ... 1 just wanted
to share it with you.
CHAIR PONT AN1LLA: Thank you, Mr. Iinuma. Member Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Mr. Chair. My question ... we
get one, right?
CHAIR PONT AN1LLA: One and one follow-up after that.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Gotta make it work. Okay, Mr. Iinuma, do
you recall receiving the March 13 th letter from Vice-Director of Civil
Defense, Edward Texeira?
MR. JINUMA: I had a, I have a copy of it, I believe, somewhere here.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Okay, good. J didn't want to bring up
something that you hadn't seen yet. Anyway, in this letter it was my
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inquiry to him about getting a, a new siren down in Makena, 'cause we
have residents that live south of. .. south of Makena Surf that can't hear the
warning siren. And so in the response, he indicated that.. .and Members, I
will submit this letter to the Committee. The response says that they're
currently planning 78 sirens for Maui County. And that's pr. .. , including
upgrades of existing sirens and new installations. And that's pretty
disturbing that we are 78 sirens short right now. And he says that these
improvements and expansion of the siren warning system are supposed to
be coordinated between State Civil Defense and County Civil Defense.
And, I guess, together you guys set the priorities for the installation
projects. Actually, the County Civil Defense Agency set the priorities
with the installation projects in their respective counties.
And then he goes on to say that that new installations are subject to the
approval of site landowner and building permits and are dependent upon
follow-up appropriations for project funding. So my questions ... my
question is, how much, how much are you involved in this right now?
Can you tell us where the 78 areas are that need upgrades or actual si ... ,
new sirens? And, what are the appropriations? It says follow-up
appropriations for project funding. Does that all come from the State, or
do we have to kick-in anything?
CHAIR PONT ANILLA: Mr. Iinuma.
MR. IINUMA: Thank you for the question, Council member Anderson. The siren
system, as I previously stated, is a State system. Each of those sirens costs
somewhere in the neighborhood of $75,000 to put up. Maui County has
had a Memorandum Of Understanding with State Civil Defense in order to
maintain, repair, and service mechanical sirens. There are a number of
different kinds of sirens out there. And in the mechanical realm, and these
have been in existence since World War II, that's a ... that's where our
realm is, is to look at how to maintain and service those.
I looked through my records to see what guidance the .. .in terms of where
the sirens that the Vice-Director spoke about, the 78 were located, and I
couldn't find any ... , anything to identify all 78. I found some two
references to the number of somewhere in the neighborhood of about
38 sirens. So there may be a document floating around that has not hit my
desk, yet. And I believe that maybe because of what he stated in there
about the ... about the funding availability. And while they're proposed, I
don't believe it's been fully funded yet.
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I know that for a period of time, there were, there were sirens and let me,
let me clarify that. There are sirens and there are things called simulators.
Simulators are devices that reside within large areas such as, or we take
care of properties such as hotels and resorts. And they sit with either
security, someplace that's manned 24 hours, either with security or with a
switchboard. And it, when the siren system is activated, these simulators
are activated at the same time. And they provide an indication that
something is going on within the ... (end of tape 2A - 10:51 a.m.) . .. so, in
upgrading, I believe, some of that has been to look at upgrading those that
are in existence in areas of high population, new developments where the
new sirens are to reside.
The last I heard was, and we participated in identifying the need for sirens
on Lanai, Molokai, and in Hana. And that's where the ... that's where the
new sirens were supposed to be put up. We worked, like I say, in as the
memo stated, in concert with them. I don't have the expertise for the
technological aspects of the siren. We work with agencies within the
County such as Planning into identifying those areas of great need. I
believe yesterday Bill Medeiros, the other Bill Medeiros, from GIS spoke
about some of the difficulties in providing adequate coverage of sirens.
You know, let me speak to something I think is really important which is
that, personally, I feel that siren technology is old technology. And we
relied upon that technology for a long period of time. And it doesn't cover
the kind of scope and breadth of notification and alert we need for our
community. There are other technologies I think that we ought to be
engaged upon that may not be as expensive and there are other
communities that have used it. One of the concepts has been called
reverse 911, and what that means is, when an alert is or imminent danger
of some event is occurring that information goes out by phone or by
wireless technology.
You know, so ... , I'm not detracting from your question. I'm trying to say
that there are other kinds of technologies I feel our County ought to be
exploring in concert with the siren technology. To put up a siren is taking
a really long time. I'm not real thrilled about the efficacy of the sirens
over the past number of months. We test the sirens on the first working
day of the month and over the last few months, our efficiency has been
somewhere in the neighborhood of about, hoveling around
74-to-78 percent in effectiveness. We need to increase that if that's gonna
be the mechanism in which we're gonna depend upon for our
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community's alert. So I'd like to use the siren system in addition to other
kinds of technologies.
Back to your question, though. The exact location and the sites of which
the proposed sirens are gonna be put up will be dictated by, certainly by
State Civil Defense. In the last. .. let me just rattle off some places for you
where the additions and upgrades have occurred. And this is a list of 38
that I have, and it goes Maui Meadows, Maui Waena, Puunene Avenue by
Dairy Road, Kahului Beach Road, South Lono, Kihei Commercial Center,
Welakahao Road, and Lokelani Intermediate School; another one at Maui
Meadows and Maa ... , and Mapu Drive, Piilani Highway, Kula Highway,
Haleakala Highway, and Puanani Road. It just goes on and on to the
different areas all over Maui and certainly, there are some at Kualap ... ,
Kualalapuu [sic} ... , Kualapuu on Molokai, Hoolehua, Kamiloloa. There
are about seven or eight on Molokai. I'm looking at two for Lanai,
Lahaina; it covers a, just a number of sites within our County and I will
make a Xerox copy and send this to you.
CHAIR PONT ANILLA:
follow-up.

Thank you, Mr. Iinuma.

Member Anderson with a

COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Yeah, I would appreciate that and you're
citing 38 sites, but I'd like to know what the 78 that are currently planned
are ... all 78 ... whether they are upgrades or new installations. If you could
provide that for us. And you also didn't mention ... I'd also like to see that
Memorandum Of Understanding with the State regarding ... with State
Civil Defense regarding our responsibility to maintain their sirens. If I
could get a copy of that, Mr. Iinuma.
And also, you did not answer my question regarding funding. Who pays
for this? Are we, are we dependent on, on the State Legislature funding
this program so that we can get these? You know, this is disturbing to me,
Mr. Chairman, that we're 78 sirens below par. We're not a third world
country like Indonesia. And I appreciate Mr. Iinuma wanting to broaden
the warning technology. But not everybody is sitting at home by their
phone. And the people who most need this siren are gonna be people on
beaches and people in their cars who, you know, are going to need to have
an immediate way of hearing that we've got a tsunami coming. So, could
you please answer the question about the funding because that, obviously,
has something to do with our being 78 sirens under-served.
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MR. IINUMA: Again, Member. .. , Councilmember Anderson, the siren system,
warning siren system is a State system. And so it is State funded. And in
that the case, then it's either gonna be, I believe an administrative request
to Legislature to carry out that.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Well, if we're already 78 short ...
MR. IINUMA: Well...
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: And they're planning for 78, and ... you
folks are setting the priorities for the installations. I wanna know when
these installations are gonna happen, and if there's any constraints having
to do with funding, and what that funding is. You already told us it costs
$75,000 per siren, and that only 74-to-78 percent of our sirens are actually
working right now, and that according to this letter from the State, we're
78 sirens either short or needing upgrades. So, we need to know that right
now. Why are we short? I mean, if we had a tsunami tomorrow, would
there be people in areas of Maui County that would not get a warning
signal?
MR. IINUMA: Probably.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Well, that's unacceptable.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Member Anderson, we'll send a letter to the Civil
Defense Department in regards to your question. I think it's very
important that we know where this money is going to come from in order
for us to provide adequate warning for the people of our County.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: It's our people, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Exactly.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: And if the State doesn't want to fund the
necessary civil defense needs for our citizens, then maybe we better look
at taking money from some other program and making sure these things
get done. I appreciate your following up on that and if Mr. Iinuma could
please forward the Memorandum Of Understanding with the State and
also any information that you might have regarding the funding. Who
you're working with at St..., Stat. .. , State Civil Defense regarding
funding and when we can expect the 78 planned sirens to be funded and
installed? Thank you, Chair.
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CHAIR PONT ANILLA: Thank you, Member Anderson. Member Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Thank you, Chair. Mr. linuma, good morning.
MR. IINUMA: Good morning.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: I'm reviewing in the Budget Detail binder on
Page 1-6, 1-7, 1-8, and 1-9, and 1-10. There's a number of funding
sources listed going back to 2005.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Member Baisa, we're asking questions on his opening
remarks and then we'll cover the A, B, C accounts and the grants.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Okay, well then I'll ask you another question. I'll
get back to that. It concerns to, of, your objectives of Fiscal Year 2008.
I'm very concerned about shelters and I don't see them mentioned
anywhere in the proposal, the budget proposal or in the objectives.
Recently, we had somebody here in Council and I think it was when we
were discussing Mayor Tavares being appointed as the Deputy Civil
Service person for Maui. And we heard somebody mention that Lahaina
Civic Center is no longer on the list of shelters. I'm concerned. I don't
see them mentioned anywhere. Once we do the sirens, where do the
people go?
MR.IINUMA: That's a really good question.
ALL: ... (laughter) ...
MR. IINUMA: And one of the ones that is a daunting task for US as a County. I
don't...I guess the bigger question is, whose responsibility is it to build
shelters, and is it the government's role to build shelters for its
constituents? Right now, I believe that we have somewhere in the
neighborhood of, depending on what scale you use, you have either 35 or
25 thousand shelter spaces for our potential \80,000 residents and visitors.
Now, what that means is ...
CHAIR PONT ANILLA: Excuse me, Mr. Iinuma.
MR.IINUMA: Yeah.
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CHAIR PONT ANILLA: Is Lahaina Civic Center a proposed shelter area, or is it
not?
MR. IINUMA: The Lahaina Civic Center has 32 spaces identified there. And I
believe the question was whether or not, I believe there's some
appropriations in Parks & Recreation for $50,000 to renovate and to
upgrade it. And my recommendation was not to spend that money for that
purpose. And the reason why, there were a number of reasons that I cited,
the first of which was that the Lahaina Civic Center is too close to an
inundation zone, both tsunami and storm surge, that there are critical
resources there -- our ambulance, our fire, our police, and should folks go
up there, it would certainly block their avenues of being able to provide
services and get back to their facilities. The cost is prohibitive. If you
were to really renovate and do an adequate job of the Civic Center, it
would certainly cost into the millions of dollars, that when they reviewed
that particular structure, they put it as a Category 4. And let me, let me
just read to you what Category 4 means.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Mr. Chairman, point of information.
CHAIR PONT ANILLA: Member Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:
I know this matter was related to the
2007 Budget so just for, you know, so we don't get into any Sunshine Law
issues, I know we're supposed to be discussing 2008 proposals, so I mean
just kinda, you know, wanted to check to make sure that we stay on
course, not to stray back into discussions on the 2007 Budget proposal.
CHAIR PONT ANILLA: Thank you, Member Molina. Mr. Iinuma, if you just
could answer the question in regards to Lahaina Civic Center is ... is not
designated as a shelter, and I think you answered Member Baisa's
question that Lahaina Civic Center is not a shelter.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Thank you, Chair, that's the question and also I
asked him about the rest of them because I'm concerned. They're not
mentioned anywhere in the narrative or the objectives and I think having
shelters for, you know, civil defense is critical.
CHAIR PONT ANILLA: Yeah, I think the appropriate thing that we need to do is
if Mr. Iinuma, if you can provide this Council with the list of areas that are
considered shelter for, shelters for Maui County.
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MR. lINUMA: Yeah, let me be real clear too, that Civil Defense does not make
shelters.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: 1 understand that.
MR. IINUMA: We don't, we don't...we're a coordinating agency for the most
part and so our role is to look at how to assist in that kind of a ... , in that
issue. And while it's not in our goals and objectives, it is an on-going task
for us to look at sheltering as well as evacuation and other things that are
intimately married with that particular issue. If you .. .it's gonna come up
in our operating, when we discuss operating.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Thank you.
CHAIR PONT ANILLA: Okay, tine, thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR PONT ANILLA: Moving on, Member Medeiros.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Chair. Yes, Mr. linuma. It's
a ... you know, I have a lot of questions like most of the Members but
trying to select the best question for now. And mine would be to ... l look
at your objectives for Fiscal Year 2008, plan and develop an emergency
inter-operability communications draft plan by June 30, 2008. East Maui
has communications problems because of its isolation and because of just
the topography of the area, with mountains and so forth.
MR.IINUMA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: J wanna know what the Civil Defense plan is
and where do we stand right now in communications interconnectivity
between public safety agencies and medical agencies such as Police, Fire,
Civil Defense, ambulance, the hospital, and so forth. Wh ... where do we
stand on that kind of inter-agency mutual response, because in the past,
that has becn a problem, not to be able to communicate between those
agencies. And you know, l, having been with Public Works and one of
the responding agencies for. .. along with Civil Defense, we had a hard
time communicating and knowing where they wanted us because there
wasn't a mutual communications system between those agencies. What is
the plan for Civil Defense to do that and to upgrade that system?
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MR. IINUMA: Thank you for your question. I believe that it's a really important
area we need to discuss and to continue discussing. Civil Defense is a
vehicle to assist our lead agency, which is the Maui Police Department in
developing a communications system for the County. On the very bottom
of the system, and not to say it is the least important, is a basic technology
which is ham radio. Whcn all else fails, ham radio will operate. They can
have it operating in a matter of minutes, and that's been proven in a
number of different situations.
On the top end of the scale is satellite technology which unless the
satellites fall out of the sky we're gonna have some, and ... ,and we can
gridlock on the number of the call going there, we're gonna have, you
know, some communication. For East Maui, we rely upon heavily, upon
the bounce from the signal from the top of Haleakala to the Big Island,
either Kahua Ranch or another locale there. And we work in partnership
with State facilities as well as other sectors to allow us to use that location
to bounce the signal back to East Maui.
One of the things that we use in communication is the 800 megahertz
radio which our first responders, Fire, Police, ambulance, Civil Defense,
Public Works, Department of Health, and a number of other agencies rely
upon. Unless the towers fall down, you know, that's the system that we're
gonna use.
The inter-operable communications plan that you mentioned is an
opportunity for us to develop a more robust system for us to really put into
a more formalized kind of mechanism. How we will operate in terms of
mutual-aid support, how do we not only inter-face with our own County's
resources, but how do we deal with off-island resources should the need
occur, such as State, such as the other Counties, such as the Federal
Government? And so, in putting the inter-operable communications plan
together, it would provide the kind of guidance and hopefully, we will be
able to provide a mechanism to exercise and drill to ensure that whatever
we put on paper will, in fact, work. And that will increase our readiness.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS:
follow-up question?

Thank you, for that response.

Chair, a

CHAIR PONT ANILLA: Go ahead.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Thank you, Chair. In that regard, I kinda
bring up the thing ... thing connected to response as a mutual response that
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Member Mateo brought up and that a lot of our outside districts such as
Molokai, Lanai, and Hana falls in the category of out-of-sight, outof-mind a lot of times with things that other districts get and take for
granted. And I think, you know, a Civil Defense coordinator in those
outside districts would be an important consideration for you in that they
could coordinate things there. I know from my past experience of being in
charge of the Hana Public Works Highways, it used to fall upon me to do
that. And, you know, gctting in a helicopter and flying along the coast
line to warn fishermen is a great way to extend the warning system.
However, you know, that shouldn't be the Public Works Highways
overseer doing that. That should be a Civil Defense coordinator for the
district, and it needs to be somebody familiar with the coast line in that
area and know where the fishermen are. And so, I would encourage that.
Is there any plans to provide that kind of warning through helicopters and
civil air patrol agencies?
MR. IINUMA: Yes, simple answer is, yes. When a situation occurs where
there's an event that we need to warn people in inundation zones, the Civil
Air Patrol is activated and they fly at a certain speed and certain altitude
and they have the capacity to provide a vocal, verbal message out there.
In addition to that, where areas where sirens and those things are, that we
know are not operating or fully functional, those are done by ... alert and
notification is done by personnel, Fire, and/or Police in that area. We're
also looking upon our community response teams that we're currently
developing to provide that kind of announcement and notification for
those areas, too. So, there are a number of mechanisms that we have in
place to take on those issues.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Thank you, Mr. linuma. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you, Member Medeiros. Member Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Chairman. The questions I had
related to Mr. linuma's opening comments have been answered, so I'll
pass on that and wait until we get to the accounts.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Okay, fine. Thank you. Member Hokama.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Chairman, thank you. I would just ask Mr. Iinuma,
since I believe, I heard that he had requested consideration of some
coordinators positions originally, and of course, you know, that's not what
is before us. But, my question is dealing with ... is there a State-wide
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re-direction? Civil Defense is historically, as I understand it from World
War II and post-World War II, when we're more concerned ahout the red
scare. The Civil Defense was part of a voluntary community service type
of program and that wc had various regional or district coordinators, who
were volunteers that assisted their community in one, being aware of the
civil defense program in their area, as well as reinforcing should a
situation occur, what that region or locale would, how it would respond.
So my question to you right now, Mr. Iinuma, is, is there a shift that we
are going to pay positions versus a volunteer program?
MR. IINUMA: Councilman Hokama, I'm not sure about the shift. Certainly, in
the past, I believe that there were .. .like neighborhood captains or
something, something of that nature for civil defense. Civil Defense, I
think is, I guess, is like a term, current term is called morphed into
something else. And because emergency management now is looking at
an all-hazards approach which takes into context all the issues related to
natural and man-made disasters. Certainly, the spectrum of what we do is
far greater than in the past, and the expectation and demands by the public
is much greater than in the past.
A volunteer organization or staffing of c!Uzens groups are extremely
important. But if you want things to occur in a clear, concise, professional
manner, I don't believe it's the role of volunteers. You still need someone
to coordinate those activities. And a volunteer is simply that, a volunteer.
And it may be that when things become more important than that
particular volunteer effort, they may not show up.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Well, it's something that we've gone through for 55,
60 years of civil defense and unless I'm misreading you then I would
assume that should a major natural or man-made thing come, we're just
gonna call in the military. And we're gonna have martial law, and we're
gonna follow military protocol because it's not good enough to have
civilian control. Is that what we're moving to with this war on terror?
We're gonna do things in a military way? And get away from ... you
know, Civil Defense brought us through the whole red scare. You know,
we've been told, of course ... you know, depends my generation, my
parents went through the ditches around the school with the gas masks,
and they got their air raid warnings in tests, and they ran to the ditches
with their gas masks. But it was a community that was made aware how
to respond in situations. And that's how they went...dealt with World
War II.
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MR. IINUMA: Uh huh.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Then we had the red scare and of course, not
everybody in Hawaii built atomic bombs shelters. But on the island of
Lanai, we knew where it was, stocked with some first aid ... equipment as
well as resources ... there was water. You know, storage of... amount of
water and ... I'm not sure if I'm ready to go to the other end of the extreme
which is ... you know, everything needs to be so professionalized and
specialized that the general community, the general volunteers cannot
continue to warn. People are going to, in times of stress, go to people they
either have relationships with, they have confidence that, you know, I'm
gonna see Joe. Joe knows. He's the Councilman from Kahului. Joe,
where can 1 go, I'm in Kahului. I'm your next door neighbor. Where
would 1 go? And Joe says ... go to the... People still rely on certain
networking. And you know, most people are not going to call the
National Guard, most people are not going to call Mr. Texeira or General
Lee in Honolulu. But I would hope that you can express to those that you
deal with .. .! would wish this County would maintain a level of... 1 guess,
volunteers. You know, CD, depends on how you want to look at it,
Chairman, you know that was a civilian defense force -CHAIR PONT ANILLA: Uh huh.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: --basically, during the war days. It served its
purpose, it performed.
And I don't know why, with re-tooling,
re-educating, we cannot continue to have. Because what works better than
someone who volunteers and wants to do the job? You know, I mean,
there's so much to say for professionalism and specialties, Chairman, but
you know, that paid guy can choose not to show up either.
CHAIR PONT ANILLA: Uh huh.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: So, I just, you know, appreciate my ability to express
my concern in that. I will do my part in providing this agency, your
agency, Mr. Iinuma ... 1 should say, our agency ... excuse me, our agency,
some resources and ability for us to make things better. But one ... but the
things we need to know, Chairman, is, if there's shelters to be built, what
level do we consider it fair? Ten percent of the population? 'Cause we
definitely cannot shelter everybody and there's people who will not go to
shelters regardless of, I mean Katrina showed that people will not go.
CHAIR PONT ANILLA: Uh huh.
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VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: You know, it's a matter of individual choice. So,
what is the fair amount? And what should we ask of the visitor industry?
What should we ask of the agricultural industry? And other components,
the travel industry? What do we ask them as far as their participation?
And it would've been great if we had at least some ability to understand
the situation this morning so we can make the better fiscal decision,
Chairman. Thank you so much.
CHAIR PONT ANILLA: Thank you, Mr. Hokama. Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Mr. Chair. Mr. Iinuma, first of
all, let me sta ... , start by saying that the web page that you guys provide
has very informational, has a lot of the discussion that has been going on
this morning as far as where shelters are, where all the evacuation zones
are, evacuation centers, evacuation routes are all here. Now, the reason
I'm saying that, for the public that's watching right now, that's one
tremendous resource that you've put together. I know that's been a lot of
years and all you've heard is negativism. I'm gonna be very positive in
this respect. J appreciate the job you have done. But with the reality that
we're not even close to being prepared for a major disaster. The entire
State, the entire nation is not ready for a major disaster. If a tsunami was
to hit this island tomorrow, especially on the central area of the coast line,
first of all, our sewers would be all shut down and we'd be a in a big world
of hurt. You know, powers would be interrupted, a lot of things. Our onl y
harbor would be inundated and we'd get no supplies in. Our airport lies in
the same tsunami zone. So, let's be realistic, you know.
And I, you know, I'll keep my comments short because everybody else
has given their comments. But I do have one specific question that I think
is important for not only the public to understand but the 45,000 visitors
that exist everyday on this island or more. Where and how often, when
and where and how often do you get together with the Hotel Association
and we've just heard them talk today... (end of tape 2B -11:25 a.m.) ... as a
security officer in a major condo and at The Westin in Kaanapali. And
one of the challenges we always had is when the sirens went off, we're not
sure how to direct the people out of the property. We had our own plan,
but if it was a tsunami, where do we direct them to? Now, I look Lahaina
Civic Center, which used to be our immediate direction, is no longer
existent 'cause I saw the threes, all the schools: Lahaina High School,
Princess Nahienaena, and Lahaina Intermediate. Where do and how often
do you meet with these people? Because the visitor, as you say, is the
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most vulnerable because they're on vacation and they're not thinking of a
disaster. How and where, how often do you meet with them and where do
you meet with them? That's my question.
CHAIR PONT ANILLA: Mr. linuma
MR. IINUMA: Thank you. We meet when we have tsunami watches. That's a
joke.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
ALL: .. .(laughter) . ..
MR. I1NUMA: We meet on-going and one of the ... , one of the things you
mentioned I think is real important. If you were a security personnel at
one of the hotel resorts there's a very active and extremely important
component to the hotel and visitor industry, which is the Maui County
Hotel and Resort Security Association. Matt Stevenson, Craig Tanaka, a
number of folks there participate and we interact often. We share
information. They have a tremendous amount of knowledge about the
area, their areas. Geographically, they have their plans put together. They
meet on-going about issues related to hurricane and tsunami. And they
have their plans in place.
On an annual basis, we even exercise together. And what that means is,
when one of the components of our ... training is to have field exercises
with folks within the County, our first responders as well as off-island
entities, the hotel and security association is always invited to parti ... ,
participate with us. In addition to the security and hotel association, we
meet on-going with, we have dialogue often with the hotel industry as well
as Maui visitors industry, too.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:
Mr. Chair, if I may?

Thank you.

And a follow-up question,

CHAIR PONTANILLA: Go ahead.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: As I look at this mappmg as far as
emergency shelters, we have four in South Maui and four. .. and three in
West Maui, which I think, I think we've discussed and I know that, you
know, you have to look into it. But I really feel we should make a
concerted effort to find more areas for which we would have a tremendous
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influx of not only local residents who need shelter and the visitor at the
same token. And we cannot expect them to come to Central Maui.
So I would hope, my question to you is, that you guys would study not
only the siren issue, and that needs to be taken care asap, but the shelter
issue, especially in the areas of heavy, heavy visitor traffic such as South
and West Maui. Because, I see three and four and I'm looking at the
locations. I would say you couldn't handle half of the people that were
there, let alone the local residents that may need shelter at the same time.
So that is my, my question. I hope you guys are looking into that.
MR. IINUMA: The answer is yes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you.
CHAIR PONT ANILLA: Thank you. Thank you, Mr. Victorino. I do have some
questions. Mr. Iinuma, I know you folks have an emergency preparedness
procedure for the County of Maui as well as, you know, involving all the
utilities, other government agencies, and non-profits. When you do call
your EOC in operations, how do we contact, or how do we interact with
the team on Molokai, Lanai, as well as Hana? And who is the lead for
those three outlaying areas?
MR. HNUMA: Well, the communication is through, if the lines are still open, of
course it would be by telephone. Secondarily, as was mentioned earlier,
we're trying to establish a satellite linkage, satellite phone linkage there.
We do have our 800 megahertz radio that is in existence right now and
that provide, that's by microwave and so that's established, you know, as
long as all systems are operational, we'll use that mechanism. The last
resort would be our satellite technology as well as our ham radio.
And the point of contact would be our liaisons on each of the islands and
communities or geographical areas. And as has been stated in the past, it
would be a County employee. On the island of Mol okai , it would be
Mr. Steven Arce with Public Works; in Hana, it's Mr. Jimmy Perry, also
with Public Works; on the island of Lanai, it would be Mr. Darrell Stokes
with Lanai Company. The secondary and tertiary individuals would be the
ranking Police officer and the ranking Fire person.
CHAIR PONT ANILLA: So as far as -MR. IINUMA: It's a line of succession.
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CHAIR PONTANILLA: --so as far as being prepared then, these three outlaying
areas, we do have personnel that are responsible in getting the word out?
MR. IINUMA: That's correct.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you. Thank you, Members and if you do have
any more questions in regards to Mr. Iinuma's opening comments, if you
could forward those questions to the Chair and then we'll forward it to the
Department for answers.
At this time, the Chair would like to go into the "A" account for the
Department which is salaries and wages. Member Mateo, do you have
any questions in regards the "A" account? Salaries and wages?
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Chairman, I think I can tie my question into
operations, so I'll yield.
CHAIR PONT ANILLA: Thank you. Member Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Well, I could tie mine in with salaries if that
would help.
ALL: .. .(laughter) . ..
CHAIR PONTANILLA: It's the account we're in .... (chuckled) . ..
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: ... (chuckled) . .. Okay. On page 1-7 of the
detail budget, there under the Fiscal Year 2006 State Homeland Security
grant index. We have $102,624 earmarked in '08 for salaries and wages
along with approximately $600,000 in operations for two equipment
personnel. Could you tell me what that is for and ... and .. .in ... my overall
question in that is, 1'd like to know how much time and energy is your
Department spending on Homeland Security as opposed to actual civil
defense programming?
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Mr. Iinuma.
MR. IINUMA: Let me repeat the question to see if I got it. How much time are
we spending with Homeland Security as opposed to civil defense?
They're all the same. Homeland Security issues and civil defense are one
in the same issues.
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COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Well, maybe in your mind, they are. But in
my mind they aren't. In my mind, civil defense is preparing us for natural
disasters for you know any kind of man-made disasters, say, an airplane
crashing. Those kind of things. Whereas, Homeland Security has to do
with terrorism threats which yeah, maybe, some of the responses there
overlap.
But, I'd like to know how much Homeland Security
requirements that are imposed on us are taking up your time, your
division's time? And I see that you know there's grant money here in both
of these programs. We have $400,000 for law enforcement terrorism
prevention program for 2008 also. So you've got over a million dollars in
your budget that has to do with Homeland Security in relationship to the
war on terrorism. So, if you could just tell us what that, what those two
equivalent personnel do for the $102,000. And then, the overall question
is, your Deprutment...l mean, you must spend certain amount of time on
Homeland Security issues and then a certain amount of time, you know,
trying to find shelters and programs for the sirens and all those kind of
things.
MR. IINUMA: It's a juggle. With three staff up to the 16th of March, I've got a
fourth person aboard. It's a juggle. And the juggle is the disaster of the
moment or the issue at the moment. And so, while all of these issues are
important, whatever is on the front burner that demands my attention will
take that attention. In terms of your specific questions about the
Homeland Security positions ... Homeland Security takes a considerable
amount of time since they provide a considerable amount of money. Over
the, since the inception of the program somewhere in the neighborhood of
1998, Homeland Security or Department of Justice dollars have provided
roughly about $9 million to the County of Maui, as I originally stated in
my opening remarks. And being that it's provided at least twice the
amount of money or two times more money than the Civil Defense budget
allocation, it demands some attention. And because it's a requirement of
Federal Government that we hit certain mandates with that, we have to
just follow through with it. So, it takes some time.
The positions that are earmarked for Fiscal Year '08 are planner positions.
One would be to look at developing the inter-operable communications
technical operations plan. And the other would be to look at taking on a
citizens emergency ... , a community emergency response team, which is a
citizen volunteer program, to look at how to develop those programs and
how to move those initiatives forward. Communications is a huge arena.
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I don't believe there are anyone person right now dedicated to putting that
together and so those two positions are for those purposes.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: So, Mr. Chair, if we could write a letter
asking the Department to give us a breakdown of how much time the
Department spends on Homeland Security and, and as opposed to civil
defense. 'Cause my concern is that too much time is being spent on
Homeland Security and taking away from the immediate needs that we
have for civil defense programs that will really be needed should we have
a natural or manmade disaster, which I think is highly more likely to
happen than terrorists coming to Maui. So, I would like to see that broken
down because ... you know, I know that there's certain mandate by the
Federal Government that we have to follow through with certain things.
But, I'd like to know how much of our time is being spent on that
mandate.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you, Member Anderson. Now, just a fast
question for Mr. Iinuma. These two expansions are basically funded by
Federal Government?
MR. IINUMA: If the budget gets approved, yes. As a point of clarification, this
is a proposed budget and it hasn't been approved, yet. It's a projection
for -CHAIR PONTANILLA: Excuse me ...
MR. IINUMA: --Homeland Security grant.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: So, it is a grant that hasn't been approved yet?
MR. IINUMA: No ... yes. That's correct.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Okay, fine. Thank you. Member Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: No questions on the expansion positions. It's
obvious that they're much needed. I know that Mr. Iinuma took on a
challenging task and, you know, I certainly appreciate what you're trying
to deal with. But, it's scary when I think about, you know, the potential of
what could happen. Thank you.
MR. IINUMA: Thank you.

- 54-

BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE
Council of the County of Maui
March 29,2007

CHAIR PONT ANILLA: Thank you, Member Baisa. Member Medeiros.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Chair. Mr. Iinuma ... currently, you
said you have a staff of four plus you or three plus you?
MR. IINUMA: Three plus myself.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. And so, the Radio Technician and
Secretary l...is that positions you're looking for?
MR. IINUMA: Currently, those positions are in our Personnel Department. I've
sent all the paperwork up there and waiting for positions to be filled.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: And so, in those ... and then, you're asking
for the expansion positions, the four positions, is that correct?
MR. IINUMA: Actually, I believe that with the changes, it's actually two
positions that we're requesting from Administration. One is the Civil
Defense staff position and the other would be the Administrative
Assistant -COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Assistant.
MR. IINUMA: --which is ... (inaudible) . .. Staff Officer position.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: I see. Okay, and in just closing my
questions on that, again, I would say if there are resources available for
additional personnel that you please consider, you know, whether it's by
grants or by County funding, that you consider you know, Civil Defense
coordinators dedicated to that for, you know, Hana, Molokai, and Lanai.
Thank you. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you, Member Medeiros. Member Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: No questions on the "A" account this morning.
It's more related to Band C.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you. Member Hokama.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Just a general comment, Chairman.
CHAIR PONT ANILLA: Go ahead.
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VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: While I can be very supportive of this two positions
that are dependent on grant funding, I would ask that the Budget Director
Pablo remind the Departments that I personally don't appreciate when
they come back later on for general fund because the grants have either
terminated, which is historical practice for the Federal Government, as
well as the State Government, and then it becomes our burden. So, I
would ask that we continue to find ways of getting non-County monies to
carryon their programs, 'cause I'm tired of carrying the State and
Fed ... you know, the lapsing or losing of Federal grants.
CHAIR PONT ANILLA:
Mr. Victorino.

Thank you, Mr. Hokama.

That's so true.

COUNCTLMEMBER VICTORINO: Just to add that same comment and to say
that, you know, the positions you're asking for are long overdue. And I
agree with my colleague from Molokai and from East Maui and from
Lanai ... all the outlying districts. They deserve a coordinator. Somehow,
some way, if we could find the money to put it out there ... I would
appreciate that. If that comes to fruition, I would support it. Thank you,
Mr. Chair.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you, Mr. Victorino. Members, that concludes
the "A" account. The "B" account operating expenses and we'll start with
Member Mateo.
COUNCTLMEMBER MATEO: Chairman, thank you very much. I waited too
long. My, my, I got my response from Mr. Iinuma. Thank you very
much.
ALL: .. .(laughter) . ..
CHAIR PONT ANILLA: Thank you, Member Mateo. Member Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Yes, my question, too, along the way was
answered that I wanted to ask originally. But the question I have now,
Mr. !inuma, is, I'm concerned, knowing the space that's available to the
Civil Defense office; do you have room for four or more, four, five, six
staff?
MR. lINUMA: We'll make room.
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ALL: .. .(laughter) . ..
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: You going make room?
MR. IINUMA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Good.
MR. IINUMA: I've already challenged the staff with looking at our existing
space and to ensure that we can accommodate those bodies.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Very good. Thank you.
CHAIR PONT ANILLA: Thank you, Member Baisa. Member Medeiros.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Chair. Mr. Iinuma, I'm looking at
services and I'm not sure, you know, if my question that I'm gonna ask is
covered under that. There used to be in existence -- and I'm not sure if it's
still in existence -- a committee called the Emergency Prcparedness
Committee. And, it was by State mandate, and in charge of that
committee when I was on it was Captain Joe Blackburn. And I served as
representing the Public Works Department. And then there were members
from the community, from business, and so forth. And that committee's
responsibility was to plan on emergency situations along with the Fire
Depat1ment, Police. Is that agency still in existence, or has the law
changed, that they no longer exist, and is that covered under services?
MR. IINUMA: I'm reaJJy not familiar with that program. I know Joe Blackburn
and a number of other folks, and you know, we always try to get together
and discuss these kind of issues. But I'm not familiar with that at all. So,
it may be that the law has changed.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay, I would just ask you to communicate
with Joe Blackburn if it still exists, because we used to meet in the Civil
Defense room monthly for that. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR PONT ANILLA: Thank you, Member Medeiros. Member Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Chairman. Mr. Iinuma, under the
Professional Services you show a $50,000 increase. Can you explain to us
what the ... those monies will be used for?
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MR. IINUMA: Thank you for that question, Council member Molina. This is an
extremely important initiative from our Civil Defense. The $50,000 that
I'm asking for is directed at shelter issues related to a pilot project. And
what I asked Administration to do is to allow me to explore contracting for
services with an engineer and/or architect to look at exploring partnerships
with private sector, especially in the area of West Maui. And in the
partnership with private sectors, to look at engaging them in looking at the
law HRS 128-19 which is, which states that if a private sector person
provides shelter space without remuneration or expectation of
compensation on a voluntary basis for shelter purposes, whether it be in
real, actual, drill or exercise that they be resolved of any liability. And, so
I'm using that funds to explore that avenue and if we can, to engage
private sector in partnerships with us to look at shelter spaces.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:
Okay, have you had any preliminary
discussions with anyone in the private sector to this point?
MR. IINUMA: I have. The principal person has been with Mr. Gary Chock, who
is a structural engineer. And he was the point person that provided with
his colleagues, a voluntary effort for the Big Island earthquake response.
Extremely knowledgeable. And he pretty much is my source of expertise
in that and I'd like to, you know, get his manao on how to move forward.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay. Thank you. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR PONT ANILLA: Thank you, Member Molina. Member Hokama.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Just a couple questions, please, Mr. Iinuma. Oh, in
regards to Mr. Medeiros' question, Chairman, I believe the Governor, this
Governor has made a decision to centralize and make everything come out
of Oahu. 'Cause I believe there was one, whereby the Hospital, the Fire
Department, Police Department, Public Works, Water Department, they
all got together and had their periodic meeting so that should something
happen, you know, Hospital would know how to respond, Water
Department would respond, Public Works would know how to respond.
And that was a very good thing. And our. .. this Governor has chosen to
centralize it on Oahu. So, it might be worthy for us to consider bringing it
back to the counties once more, Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you.
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VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: My question, it's ... kinda sticks out, is ... the zeroing
out, Mr. Iinuma, of the, and again if you mentioned this earlier, I
apologize. But you know under the preparedness exercise, the current
budget, the Coun ... , we gave you some money, about $18,000 of where
CD disaster preparedness exercise, and there's none being requested for
this budget cycle. Is there some changes, or is there other funding
available that's why you don't need County funding, like, the State is
going to finally put up part of their 700 million surplus to assist you in
doing this exercise that I think is beneficial?
MR. IfNUMA: Well, the answer is, as I reviewed that particular arena or entity, I
felt that some of the Homeland Security monies -VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Uh huh.
MR. IINUMA: --would be ... best be used in that area and to use that as the
funding source.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, great. Thank you for that response. In
the ... you know, people for whatever reason, I guess, you know, Mayor
Kim had performed such a good job in his ability to perform under stress
and disaster, particularly volcanic disaster that I would say on the Big
Island, there's quite a high level of confidence in the ability of CD and
Has there been some type of
County of Hawaii to perform.
communication or exchange of information that could assist Maui
County's Civil Defense from the experiences that Big Island has gone
through? You know, they've gone through a lot more actual disaster
exercises ... anyway, that's a bad word ... exercise, 'cause they really went
through the disaster. .. performance, whereby there's something you
could ... and you know, embrace and maybe bring in, into this program?
MR. IINUMA: Very good question. One of the first things I did when I took this
role on was to call Mayor Kim. In fact, he invited me over and I sat down
in the Emergency Operating Center there and we had a long conversation.
And since that time, we have on-going conversations whenever we meet.
And what...he tells me to call him Harry. What Harry tells me is a he's
been doing it for about 30 years. And he told me I need to learn
everything within two weeks. And I said, "Oh, okay." And then he said,
"Oh and by the way, I've been doing this for 30 years. And I don't know
everything."
ALL: .. .(laughter) . ..
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MR. IINUMA: So with those comforting words from Mayor Kim, I carry forth.
And as I.. .my opening statement, I said I'm new at this game. I'm going
be new for long time.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Uh huh.
MR. IINUMA: One of the words that Harry said ... you know, left me with was,
in a matter of years and right now, there's no emergency manager in the
State of Hawaii who has faced a major disaster. All of the staff in Maui
Civil Defense at this time has been there less than five years. Certainly,
there's a lot more for us to do. As I said, the task is daunting.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: So hearing that, Mr. Iinuma ... you know, I, for one
would consider some type of financial support for you to have some type
of coordinated exercise. I mean, State Fire does their practice at the
airport, we see the burned fuselage way at the north side of the runway
when they need to do their exercises to I guess, have response times within
perimeters. You know, our Police ... our Fire Department, excuse me, we
supported them with funding and they've secured burned trailers to do
actual, you know, extinguishing of a facility with flames and everything
else. You know, we're so dependent, as Mr. Victorino stated, about the
harbor and the airport that should a 777 go down today -MR. IINUMA: Uh huh.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: --is the hospital ready with your assistance to set up a
triage at War Memorial fairgrounds, are we gonna do, you know, bring in
National Guard, and have ... you know. I mean, there are things that we
can help you disseminate information if we know what we're going to do
should the situation arise. Let's say NCI has a full-quarantine ship that's
parked at our harbor. Okay, so more than likely we're going to keep 'em
on the ship. But what other health precautions would the County of Maui
need to take? And I bring it up because while we had a degree of scare
with Dengue, you know, Dengue came into the State of Hawaii. And we
were maybe not as prepared as we need to be regarding access and entry
exit to the State because that came from the South Pacific. But, I would
consider that warning to us already that we need to step up because
Dengue could have been a major issue.
And now that with the country being worried about Pandemic flu, Evian
flu, you name it, it's not something that we're so isolated it couldn't
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happen here. And I state that in all seriousness that. . .I would hate that the
disaster would be the first time we go into an actual response mode and
then try to figure out, is this working out or not working? And so, I asking
you to help us whether or not you need the funds or help us, tell us where
we can get the funds, whether it's Federal funds or State funds, foundation
funds, union funds ... I, you know, I don't care where the funds are, you
know. I just think that we need to be ahead of the bubble regarding
disaster, 'cause I'm ... I think I'm with my colleagues. Every life we can
save is worth the costs. So, I leave that questions to you, Mr. Iinuma, on
how you want to respond at this time or if you want to, you know,
contemplate your navel and have a cosmic revelation and send it to us in
writing, I can wait for that, too.
MR. IINUMA: Let me give you a short one. The short one is yes, we need to do
all of the above. And we should have done it yesterday. But as you know
and my predecessors know, given the limited resources we've had and
have, all of the tasks are extremely important. And we need to not only
put the weight upon Civil Defense, but we need to answer the tough
questions, too, about what is the community's role in self-reliance and
self-sufficiency. And how much do we as a government take on, and what
is the actual role of Civil Defense in that matter. Certainly, we can't do it
all, and we're not going to be all things to all people. (end of tape 3A J1:52 a.m.)
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. linuma, do you need some type of funding to do
one community survey -MR.IINUMA: Well, I think it's more than just that-VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: --and get a sense, real sense.
MR. IINUMA: --Mr. Hokama. You know, more than that. It's this ... that as a
community and individuals within the community, we need to embrace the
kind of thing that you spoke of earlier, when your family ... and, you know,
your family, your parents ran around with gas masks and all that. In fact,
when I grew up, we practiced those things on-going. The entire
community practiced. We don't do that anymore. And so, to engage the
entire community for folks to give up a period of their time and to commit
into doing those so that we get full scale exercises, so that we can respond
adequately is extremely important. But who wants to give that up and
how can we convince people to do it? That's the challenge.
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We certainly... you can throw a whole bunch of money at it, but unless
people embrace it and internalize these kinds of things, they're not going
to occur. And it's not going to be revelations that come up over
contemplations.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Well, maybe ... you know the secret of American
marketing is work on the young ones because the young ones can
influence definitely parents and older people.
MR. IINUMA: Yes.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: And that's why you see why everybody advertising
targets the young people 'cause they have great influence over purchasing.
And I would say, maybe that's who we need to target, the sch ... , our
school students. 'Cause I remember going underneath the desk during
tests, and, but that was just part of what you did. It wasn't something
special, wasn't something extra, it's just what you did in a situation. So
when that bell rang and the stuff went off in our school, went underneath
our desks in preparation of potential disaster. And so ... you know, if you
need help, I am one of those that are happy to go advocate at the Capitol
'cause I think the State needs to step it up, also, Mr. Iinuma. Thank you.
MR. IINUMA: Thank you very much.
CHAIR PONT ANILLA: Thank you, Mr. Hokama. Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yes, Mr. Iinuma, on the operations, you
know, I'm trying to look through your budget for 2008 and I see we had in
2006, you had disaster preparedness, exercise materials, da-da ... and
miscellaneous costs but, and in 2007 I see $18,000. But then 2008 all of
the above show as zero. Is the $18,000 a carryover? Is that enough to
take care, or is this 30,000 for miscellaneous other costs what you lump
everything in?
MR. IINUMA: Pardon.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: This
operations budget.

IS

on Page 1-3 and 1-4 under your

MR. IINUMA: Oh. Thank you very much for asking the question. The ... as I
stated earlier, in terms of the Civil Defense preparation and exercise under
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the object code of 912055, I zeroed that out in order to take advantage of
Homeland Security monies for exercising. In terms of the 912063 -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Uh huh.
MR. IINUMA: --excuse me, that's there's a typo on that and it should be Civil
Defense assistance team rather than just medical. The, that concept of the
$30,000 is to look at the development, excuse me, it looks as a
sustainment of two initiatives coming out of, Civil Defense in using
volunteer capacity. One is the community emergency response team that
we partner very ... and coordinate with the Fire Department on. And the
second is partnership with the Department of Health in the medical...I
can't remember what they call the thing, except on a greater context, it's
called Medical Reserve Corps, to engage people to look at issues like
Pandemic flu and how to respond to that.
So, again, the $30,000 is to look at the volunteer capacity building and the
Homeland Security monies will take care of the exercise and
preparedness.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:
would be?

So that's where the shift in the funding

MR.IINUMA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay, and then the other part of your
budget, I mean, in the operations that I couldn't find that.. .and I don't
know where it falls, but I'm looking at a picture of a sign for tsunami that
I have a hard time. You know, I wish you guys maybe wouldn't have put
that picture in the web page, but this says danger during tidal wave, move
beyond this area and behind the safety sign marker; which is really dirty
and hard to read, but anyhow, where in this budget do you have
maintenance of these signs? Because I've been noticing you have some
evacuation signs, but I remember these signs existing, but I don't sec them
anymore. Is there something you've done away with them?
MR. IINUMA: Signs are a real curious thing in our County and perhaps, maybe
other counties or municipalities, too. The ones that are really attractive
seem to disappear. That's Why.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:
anyhow --

This one
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MR. IINUMA: Oh, okay.
ALL: " .(laughter) . ..
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --that's another issue, you know
MR. IINUMA: Okay, the ones that are not attractive tend to stay and ... I'm
kidding. The signs were provided by State and their tsunami program.
And they provided us with a number of them. They gave it to us and we
coordinated with Public Works to put them in certain locales.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So again, poor Public Works. Whenever
there's something -MR. IINUMA: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --to be done, we give it to them.
MR. IINUMA: We partner with them and collaborate.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, okay. Okay, so in other words, what
you're saying, the bottom line is make the signs ugly so that nobody take
'urn. Is that what you're trying to say?
ALL .. .(laughter) . ..
MR. IINUMA: Hopefully, they will be useful to the public, too.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay, so I understand what the picture
means. Thank you very much, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you, Mr. Victorino. The catch-all depaJ1ment,
Public Works.
ALL: .. .(laughter) . ..
CHAIR PONT ANILLA: Members, that takes care of the "B" account, which is
the operating side, and we go into "c" account, which is the equipment
side.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Chair.
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CHAIR PONTANILLA: Member Anderson?
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:
operations.

I didn't get an opportunity for the

CHAIR PONT ANILLA: Oh, I'm sorry that we skipped you.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: That's okay.
CHAIR PONT ANILLA: Member Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Chair. You know, all the
programs I see in here have to do with Homeland Security or terrorism.
I'd like to know ... do you have an updated evacuation plan for the County?
MR. lINUMA: Excuse me, Member Anderson, I'm not sure what you're
referring to in terms of operation budget.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Well, I think one of the main functions of
your Department as far as its operation is to provide emergency shelter
plan and an evacuation plan. And last year when we met with you, you
told us that the evacuation plan for South Maui, especially the very south
portion of the Kihei-Makena Community plan region, that the evacuation
plan, basically, is put on tennis shoes and run. And so, I'd like to know
how many other communities are in that same situation and I'm sure
they'd like to know that, too. So, isn't there ... aren't you obligated to give
us an evacuation plan?
MR. IINUMA: Well, my response to the community is that they know the
community and their evacuation routes far better than I do. As in the case
of Lahaina, everyone knows that if you're in an inundation zone, well not
everybody knows this, but certainly with the kind of information available
now that if you're in an inundation zone and all, well, a lot of our major
routes to traverse are in inundation zones. Certainly, if you take that route
especially in South Kihei, along Olowalu area or Lahaina area, you're
going to be faced with ... even if not tsunami, storm surge in a hurricane
situation, evacuation ... you need to have a place to go to in addition to how
you're going to get there.
Evacuation plans that we have need to be updated, certainly. When we're
looking at the modeling of tsunami inundation zones that are presently
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being provided to us, we know that areas have changed significantly,
especially in developments. While we're wanting to do much more in that
area, again, given the kind of staffing and resources that we have, we're
just not able to get there.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: So there, you know, and it isn't just
tsunamis. I mcan, what if we had a huge brush fire that potentially could
cut people off and you need to get them out of the area before that
happens?
MR. IINUMA: We work very closely with our Police and Fire and in that
situation, whenever there is a threat to life and propmty ... that it's a house
to house kind of situation, and people in imminent danger will be notified.
Again, Fire personnel will ... and police personnel would be brought to
bear in that situation. We also use our helicopters and different
mechanisms. They have, you know, PA systems on our vehicles and such.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Yeah, I realize all that. That's not what I'm
interested in, Mr. hnuma. I'm interested in seeing an evacuation plan that
tells us that should any specific area need to be evacuated, what the plan is
to get the people out and if it's even possible to get them out. So that we
don't have people .. .in other words, if people had to evacuate from South
Maui and physically, it's impossible to do that because the road would be
gridlocked immediately. Then we need a plan, an alternative plan. And if
that means, you know, helicopters; if that means going to the Kihei boat
ramp and getting on a catamaran and getting out of harm's way. Whatever
it might be, there needs to be a plan. And what the plan will tell us is
whether or not it's even possible to evacuate people in a certain route and
if not, what are the alternatives? And I think that we need that for across
the board in Maui County.
MR. IINUMA: I agree with you and I would impress upon this body then if that's
an extremely important area as I feel it is, to commit the manpower and
resources to execute.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Well, that's what I want to ... why I want to
know how much of your department's time is being spent on whatever
Homeland Security issues there might be as opposed to actually
addressing our civil defense needs including shelters. I mean, two years
ago ... this is an article from The Maui News talking about -- I guess this
came after Hurricane Katrina -- talking about the civil defense needs in the
County and that you're quoted as saying that identifying emergency
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shelters are now the top concern for the County. There's an estimate that
the County would need to give refuge to approximately 50,000 people in a
disaster, and that our existing shelters can only handle about 25,000. So,
have you identified in the last, you know, year and a half, two years where
those additional shelters might be and if they don't exist, where we need
them?
MR. IINUMA: We need a bunch of shelters for all of the islands and all of the
communities. And that's the reason why I put forward the line item for
the pilot program to look at using private sector resources for that issue.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Could you explain that...
MR. IINUMA: If you're asking me have I identified additional 25,000 spaces,
the answer is no. I have not.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: And so, that's what we need to know, is
where would those additional areas need additional shelters, because you
know, we have opportunities here that we could make that happen if we
knew where it was. And so, those are the two plans that I'd like to see
from Civil Defense. And I think they're long overdue. And if you could
address that in your budget. I'm not sure what line item, I must have
missed your comment on that, but how much is the line item for that? For
the ... pri vate sector. ..
MR.IINUMA: Well, it's a pilot program for. .. on the shelter issue the line item
is, let's see, it's under object code 912014 and it would be under
Professional Services.
COUNCTLMEMBER ANDERSON: That's the 50,000-MR. TINUMA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBE ANDERSON: --Professional Services?
MR. IINUMA: Yeah. It's a start.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you, Member Anderson. Mr. Iinuma, just a
couple of questions. Again, going back to the Emergency Preparedness
Manual that we ... we do have one for the County, right, that we follow?
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MR. IINUMA: Yes, it's Emergency Operation Plan.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Okay.
MR. IINUMA: And it's currently in a final draft form.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Okay, fine. In that particular plan, do we note, like say,
shelters, evacuation routes, you know, as far as how we're going to have
the people go to these shelters as well as how do we evacuate people from
different areas? Would that be in that particular plan or the manual?
MR. IINUMA: There are annexes to address those issues, yes.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: So all of those issues that or some of the issues that
were brought this morning are included in that manual?
MR. IINUMA: Yeah, and just for clarity's sake, Chair, these are plans and
without what Council member Hokama spoke about earlier, which is the
actual exercising and execution, they're still plans. And we ought to be
that the plans are adequate.
CHAIR PONT ANILLA: Thank you. The other thing that I have is that I know
when I was in private business that we would meet on a semi-annual basis
in regards to mock disasters, where all of the agencies go to the emergency
shelter, not shelters but center to review whatever the disaster is and what
responsibility of each utility, each government agency, each non-profit
that is part of the team. Do you still do that?
MR.IINUMA: We're trying to provide a better venue for that and it's a work in
progress, yes.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you. Members, any more questions in regards to
operating budget? If not, the equipment, Account C. Member Mateo.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Chairman, thank you very much. Mr. !inuma,
your "A" account increased 67.6 percent. Your "B" account increased
28.5 percent. Your equipment has been reduced 57.3 percent. What kind
of impact does it have on your Department in doing your job?
CHAIR PONT ANfLLA: Department?
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MR. IINUMA: The budget is a reflection on my austere nature and I try not take
on more than what I can handle. At this point, what I looked upon is the
kind of resources that we have external of the County such as Homeland
Security monies to fulfill some of the kinds of needs and requirements. In
addition to that, the kind of budget that I submit has other kinds of
scrutinies and I'm not allowed to put in all that what I would like. You
know, what you get, I'm afraid, in terms of my budget is not what I want
in entirety.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Well, thank you very much for, you know, your
candidness, but at this particular point in time, unfortunately, you know, it
is indicative of...you're the one who is here facing this body and a lot of
what personally I think we need I don't see. And so, you know, the
hands ... the questions come directly to you. My interest in your "C"
account is because it is not only indicative of your desks and your
cubbyholes and the like, it is also for equipment needs as well in order for
employees to function, to do their job. So, you know, I'm looking at this
and I see Maui island again. You know, you've got representatives on
Molokai, on Lanai, and in Hana. Where is their budget so they can
provide a delivery of civil defense services when they have virtually
nothing. So, you know, I'm just kinda worried about this kind of
reduction.
MR. IINUMA: Yeah, let me answer that question. I'm very candid with our
representatives there and I need .. .I know that they need resources. And, I
just tell' em, pick up the phone if you need anything. Call me up. And,
when I ask 'em, you know, in regards to whatever data or equipment,
supplies, certainly, Civil Defense is very open to that and I had not had a
request from those communities.
In terms of supplies per se, we've been ... you know, Civil Defense, Maui
County Civil Defense has been very fortunate to engage in pmtnerships
with folks such as FEMA and as you may notice in your communities on
Lanai, on Molokai, and in Hana, there are containers there ... three
containers there with supplies for emergency response. They're placed
there specifically for those communities. And again it's through our
collaboration and partnerships with our Federal partners and State.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: And those three containers are three containers
each on the outer. .. outer-lying districts?
MR. IINUMA: That's correct.
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COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: And the last time those things were checked to
see you know, whether they still usable or they're already disin ... you
know, deteriorated, what ... ! mean ...
MR. IINUMA:
believe.

They're ... they were replaced within the last seven months, I

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Okay, thank you very much. And also,
Mr. Iinuma, just as a follow-up on one of your earlier comments regarding
communities getting together to plan their preparedness. I believe you are
aware that our community has been doing that, exactly that process in
conjunction with the Fire, the medical services, the Police, et cetera. A
key element that has been missing, however, Mr. !inuma has been Civil
Defense. So, I would like to again engage discussion so we can resume
our community's plans. Thank you.
CHAIR PONT ANILLA: Thank you, Member Mateo. Member Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: No questions, thank you.
CHAIR PONT ANILLA: Thank you. Member Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: No questions, thank you.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Member Medeiros.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Chair. On your "C" account
Mr. Iinuma, it says quantity I, $1,500. Now, I'm assuming this is not for
one desk, it's for a package of office equipment to serve the expansion
positions?
MR. IINUMA: That's correct.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. And then my follow-up question
is ... I don't see any vehicles. Do you have a Civil Defense vehicle?
MR. IINUMA: We have two Civil Defense vehicles that were purchased with
Homeland Security funds and they're emergency management vehicles,
correct.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay, and they're available to your agency?
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MR.IINUMA: That's correct.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS:
vehicles?

And they're identified as Civil Defense

MR.IINUMA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR PONT ANILLA: Thank you, Member Medeiros. Member Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Chairman. Just a quick question on
Is this a relatively new technology
the satellite phone request.
or. .. because I want to know if...do you have any satellite phones in
existence right now in addition to what you're requesting?
MR. IINUMA: We do have for the office, administrative office. And what we're
looking at is a couple of kinds of technologies. One would allow voice
and data communication from satellite. I'm envisioning that we could
have one unit dropped off in each of the geographical areas: Lanai,
Molokai, Hana to provide them with voice and data communication. The
technology is constantly changing. We're trying to just keep abreast with
what's the best technology to use and I prevail upon our partners in Police
Department whose expertise it is in communications to provide me with
that kind of guidance. Expensive, but I think it necessary.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Yeah, thank you. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR PONT ANILLA: Thank you, Member Molina. Member Hokama.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Chairman, quickly, I wonld ask Mr. Iinuma for his
comments regarding ... on a Department of Management, we've had
requests for positions and equipment; I guess it's nnder the GIS/MIS
programs. The GIS side they're asking for System Analyst that says it
will help support County emergency services, Police, Fire, Civil Defense.
And then, of course, they're asking for another technician that will help
you with the GIS mapping to ensure accuracy. Then we also have request
for new fire reporting systems and I guess they'll be also assisting your
ability to assist. Tell us how everything is being meshed together so
there's good coordination, there's lack ... you know, no duplication and
there's elimination of confusion, please?
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MR. IINUMA: Thank you, it's an excellcnt question. Civil Defense partners, as I
said previously, with Fire, Police, EMS, Department of Health, and other
first responders. The support agcncies, especially MIS and GIS, while
they're not at the forefront, provide us with the kind of services, support
services extremely necessary.
One example is ... or a couple of examples would be the Maalaea fire, the
Kula Forest Reserve fires. In order to look at the extent of the fires, you
send somebody up in a helicopter and they put some plotting up there to
give us the footprint of the fire ... so that ... the accuracy of that is extremely
important, because now we're looking at how close are they coming to
infrastructure, how close are they coming to homes, threatening life and
property?
MIS is extremely important, I mean, excuse me, GIS is extremely
important in that their information is translated to folks like the Pacific
Disaster Center that helps us do plume modeling. And what that does is,
given the time of day, the direction of the wind, it can tell us how fast that
fire might be moving and stuff like that. So that's really important. And
they interface with ... between MIS .. .I'm sorry, GIS and Pacific Disaster
Center and the rest of our partners is very worthwhile.
On the MIS side, we partner with them especially now when we're
looking at a ... the creation of a campus, data campus center. And we use
the information technology to support our activities such as when we're
doing ... tracking of hurricanes and stuff, we need to get that speed, we
need to get the kind of technology that assists us in helping us provide that
kind of information to the public and to folks like yourselves so that we
can make decisions about how best we can shelter, when do we need to
evacuate, when do we need to push the button to make people aware that
something is happening.
In this day and age, I don't think we can get away from those two services.
While they don't stand, you know, a lot at the forefront, certainly they're
extremely important to support.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: So in your opinion, then, you know, since we're
under equipment and we're looking at purchasing certain ncw upgrades in
technology to assist the Departments of the County, you know, we've
been having with this budget, and again this is the first budget for this new
Administration, but Police has come .. .is coming in with certain
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components, Fire is coming in with certain components.
You
are ... Management is coming for GIS/MIS. So I'm going to take you from
one component at a time. Just from your perspective, does it make sense
then that this County needs to really move forward and look at. .. you
know military will call it like a CIC, yeah. And for us would be one
command incident center or whatever it'd be whereby at one location we
have the ability to have you, Fire, Police, maybe other cmergency
services, EMS, what-not, out of one center, whereby information and
disbursement and allocation of resources, is that an ... from one
coordinated center?
MR. IINUMA: Yes.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Because right now we got Fire one place, Police is
one place, you're here.
MR. IINUMA: Yes.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah? And so we have three agencies right now in
three different locations.
MR. IINUMA: That's correct.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: But all has to be integrated and all has to be worked
in a coordinated manner. So do we need ... are we ready for the next step
in looking at a new facility that combines and centralizcs .. .is that to our
advantage?
MR. IINUMA: Yeah, I don't see it as a centralizing it because I believe that the
physical location of all the entities may well be suited, you know, to be
separate. But however, we're very much in agreement. ..
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:
Mr.linuma.

You gotta appreciate where I'm commg from

MR. IlNUMA: Yeah.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: I don't feel too fond for independent things that can
do the same thing.
MR. IINUMA: Oh, yeah. And I believe that in our discussions that we're very
much in unity in this, both MIS, Police, and Fire that we're real clear that
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it's not four systems either, that the kind of planning that we're doing is to
insure that we don't duplicate services. However, some of the issues
demand redundancy. And so you're gonna have duplicate systems in
there. But certainly the campus kind of scenario is extremely important
for us not only in information sharing but sometimes face-to-face is real
important, and when you get decision-makers to come together especially
if it's in a campus situation, you can meet together, it's gonna be critical
that they have the opportunity to do so.
So I am very much supportive. Unfortunately, some of the principal
people that are engaged in this discussion, I see Jacob Verkerke in the
back in the gallery, but folks like Captain Jeff Amaral and Walter Pacheeo
and others that Chief Phillips has you know dietated to come and take that
message forward, as well as Chief Kaupalolo; we're all in agreement that
we're gonna share these resources and coordinate in order not to duplicate.
I wanna also speak, though, when we talk about this technology, I believe
the County ... (end of tape 3B - 12:23 p.m.) ... than we can even imagine.
The cost is extremely high and unfortunately we're held hostage by certain
entities. But it's just the price we have to pay. And it's extremely, you
know, it's extremely expensive, but we, we need to look at it as cutting
edge technology and we need to be at the forefront of it rather than wait
till it breaks. And right now there's some things that are beyond, beyond
that point.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: I would agree with that comment, the end comment,
Mr. Iinuma, and that is why for people like me on Council we continue to
ask the question why aren't we utilizing the County's ability to purchase
from the County's national purchasing agreements that saves US a lot of
money? A lot of money.
MR.IINUMA: Yeah. I'm not aware of that.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: For systems, for computers, hardware, software. If
we are not utilizing the County's national purchasing agreements to get
the major discounts from the major vendors then something is wrong and
we need to review this procurement process. Thank you, Chairman.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you, Mr. Hokama. Mr. Victorino, questions?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No questions.
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CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank, thank you very much. Members, that concludes
the, a review on the A, B, C accounts for this morning. I want to thank
Mr. Iinuma for being here. I know you had a lot of tough questions and
we haven't seen you long time, you know, that's the reason for the tough
questions. So, thank you very much, Mr. Iinuma. And thank you, Budget
Director Pablo. Members, I, I note the time, it's 12:25, and if we can
return at 1:45 and start the process for the Office of the Mayor. This
meeting is in recess ... .(gavel) . ..

RECESS:
RECONVENE:

12:25 p.m.
1:48 p.m.

CHAIR PONTANILLA: ... (ga vel) . .. Welcome back, Members. I hope you
had a good lunch. This afternoon the Chair intends to go up to 3:30 and
then we'll have to adjourn this meeting and we'll go to Lahaina for our six
o'clock meeting. Members, it is my pleasure to introduce our Mayor this
afternoon. And she's going to explain to us her budget for the upcoming
Fiscal Year 2008.
MA YOR TAVARES: Thank you. Good afternoon.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: But before she says anything I'd like to have Mr. Pablo
give opening remarks. Mr. Pablo.
MR. PABLO: Thank you, Mr. Chair. And good afternoon, Members of the
Council. For your reference, the Program Budget for the Office of the
Mayor you'll be able to find it on page, beginning with Page 13-1. And
the Budget Details are located beginning on Page 11-1. I'd like to point
out a change which we have had to make, because certain information
regarding that CDBG grant was not available at the time the budget
proposal went to print. The change is an increase in the grant for the
CDBG from 2,071,623 to 2,085,716. And that increase of 14,093 is
divided between Operations of 11,831 and Program for 2,262. Thank you,
Mr. Chair.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you, Mr. Pablo. Again, I'd like to remind the
Members this afternoon that we will be working with the Fiscal Year 2008
Budget as presented by Mayor Tavares on March 15 of this month.
Members, at this time it is my pleasure to call upon Mayor Tavares.
Mayor.
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MAYOR TAVARES:
Thank you, Chair Pontanilla and Members of the
Committee. It is my pleasure to be down here with all of you to explain
our budget for the upcoming Fiscal Year. I had intended to go through an
introductory kind of thing talking about the main points of our focus for
the County of Maui and part of the platform and part of our goals and
objections for this Administration. I know you have time constraints
today, so I'll just get right into the nitty gritty if you don't mind.
And we'll start with the hand out that you, I believe you have before you,
that says Office of the Mayor, Page 2.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Which one? Never reach us yet.
MAYOR TAVARES: Oh. Didn't reach you yet, I'm sorry.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: This one?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: This one, Michael.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I got it.
MAYOR TAVARES: Very good. Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Put too many papers in front of me. I'm
sorry.
MA YOR TAVARES: I know. This is just the beginning.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you very much.
MA YOR TAVARES: Okay. Under the Office of the Mayor we have the
comparison chart for you on the Page 2, which is comparing the Fiscal
Year '07 with the budget request for Fiscal Year '08. And you'll see in
our Administration Program, it is an increase of $475,000. In the
Economic Development program an increase of 1.7 million
approximately. In the Maui Redevelopment Agency actually is a decrease
of $56,146. The E-Tech program is actually being transferred to the
Administration program, so it shows zero here because it's gonna, it's
reflected in the Administration Program above. And I'll give more details
about that when we get to that portion.
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In the Administration Program once we again, we have salaries,
operations, and equipment.
And the total is for Fiscal Year '08,
1.9 million compared with 1.5. And please remember that we did switch
the E-Tech program into Administration. On Page 4, if you kind of follow
along, I'll try to highlight what we have here. When we first got into
office Januaty 2nd , one of the first priorities that, that we had was to
strengthen the Budget Office, because as we have seen over the years the
Budget Office has a lot of demands on it and basically not enough people
to handle doing the job that's required for a budget office. The Budget
Office has been able to put together a budget for review by the County
Council and adoption, subsequent adoption of your revised version, and,
and spent a lot of time and energy doing that.
The part of the budget implementation and the part about implementation
is not so much the ... at the forefront. And I believe that in order to have
a complete budget office you need not only to prepare the documents and
the data in order to present a budget on behalf of the people of the County
of Maui to the County Council for review. But you also have to be
responsible for the implementation of that budget which expends their tax
dollars. And with the additional personnel moved into the Budget Office
right from the, the get-go, we, we are able to get people acclimated to the
whole budget process, what the Program Budget is about, so that in the
future months they will be able to handle, oversee, and implement the
budget.
We're proposing also a new position, an Account Clerk III for this office.
And this new position will bring the total people assigned to the Budget
Office to 5.25 positions, instead of the 2.25 positions that was currently in
the budget. So I basically took two EA positions from the beginning and
dedicated them to Budget Specialist positions for the Budget Office. And
the Budget Office, as I said, is, is not only responsible for the preparation
and submittal but also the implementation. The Office assists in the
preparation of the Finance Director's quarterly budget implementation
report, that's that ycllow report you get every quarter.
Every personnel change, new hire, transfer, or re-allocation flows through
the Budget Office and must be approved by the Budget Director before it
is submitted to the Managing Director for approval. Each and every
County grant to a non-profit organization must be reviewed and signed by
the Budget Director before submitting the documents to the Mayor for
signature. The Budget Office will also work with the Depm1ments on
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budget implementation issues and staff training for budget preparation and
implementation throughout the year.
So I feel, and sitting in your position for the past 10 years, we, I had a very
good sense of, of the importance of the Budget Office and that this was an
area that definitely needed a lot of attention by the Administration.
Continuing the Administration Program, the Executive Assistants are, are
folks who are assigned to specific duties and tasks related to the different
areas of concern by the community, mostly by the community, and to
promote the programs or focus areas of the new Administration or of the
Administration in this case, the new one.
There were three EA positions that were not funded in Fiscal '07, so they
exist, they just didn't have money attached to them. We proposed funding
these positions in Fiscal Year '08, and with, comprised of the following:
an Assistant Public Information Officer or PIO. The County had invested
in a Request For Service, RFS system some years ago. This system has
not been utilized to its full capacity.
The, this position would be responsible for managing this RFS system for
the Mayor's Office. It is a great tool especially for the community as they
request information and comment online about our County government.
Inquiries via telephone, fax, letter, or e-mail would be entered into the
system to track timely response to the originator. This person would also
assist the existing Public Information Officer in the dissemination of
information between and among the community, public, and private
agencies. And I believe because of our, our situations here and early in on
January and February you were able to, firsthand witness what the Public
Information Officer has had to put up with in the first two months of her
position.
A second position is the grant, is a Grant Specialist. Twenty-five to thirty
million dollars in grants are authorized by the County each year. Each
grant requires the Mayor and the Budget Director to sign these contracts.
Assistance is needed to review these grants and support doc ... , and
support Department efforts to address the community needs. Though it's
one thing to just check and see if there's money in the Budget, it's another
thing to check and see if the grant is actually going to accomplish what it
is that the Council and the Mayor and the Council wanted to accomplish
by appropriating monies for certain purposes. So that's, that's what that
position is for.
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The third posItIOn would be used for like an Information Technology
Coordinator, project manager type person. This position replaces the two
positions formerly in the E-Tech program. It would be responsible for the
coordination, implementation, and oversight of computer-based programs
that impact two or more Departments in our organization. For example, if
we continue in the Human Resources Payroll System Project this person
would coordinate that particular project's final implementation. We have
had various programs come before us that have to do with most-recent
technology. A lot of Departments have their own IT -type persons in it, the
County has an MIS Department. But this person would be in my office, it
would serve as the coordinator for all of the different Departments and
also coordination with MIS.
For our proposed three other, four other expansion positions, two
Executive Assistant positions, one that would be assigned to all
land-related issues including appraisals and expenditures from the Open
Space Fund and requests from the community regarding land use matters.
The other person would be a "generalist", whose primary responsibility
would be to handle community-initiated concerns and issues.
What I've done with the Executive Assistant positions is each Mayor has
done it a little bit differently. And what I have done in, in assigning duties
and responsibilities to the Executive Assistants is to focus on particular
issues or items that are of concern to the community, concern to the
Council, and my concern, also. For example, one of those positions is
used as the Housing Commissioner, because we feel that housing,
affordable housing is very, very critical, a critical need in our community.
And this is to SUpp0l1 what you folks as a Council have done in the past
years.
Another position I have is someone dedicated to working with the County
Council, and that person would, is in place now and has been handling all
of the transmittals that are going back and forth between the Council and
the Departments and back to the Council. Making sure that your requests
are responded to in a timely manner and making sure your questions and
your information that you need are provided to you. We can no longer
just depend on just one message going out and it's going to be complete.
We need to follow up on it to make sure that the information provided is
actually what you asked for. So that goes through our Office and one of
the EAs is responsible for that as well as responsible for all the Boards,
Commissions, Committees, and other appointments that are made by the
Mayor, some presented to you or most presented to you for confirmation.
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The next posItIon is a Secretary III. And this secretary would be to
support that number of Executive Assistants. Right now there is just one
person that is doing this. And in addition to supporting the Executive
Assistants' work, this person also must staff the five Commissions, and
Committees under the Mayor's Office and also fills in when, when needed
at the front office with the duties and responsibilities associated with the
front office.
The other position, the last one, is the Account Clerk III, which I
explained earlier would be assigned to the Budget Office to assist with the
processing and tracking of Budget documents. And that's, that's it for the
expansion positions or personnel.
Under Operations, we've like, rental of office space, these are the changes.
There would be rental of office space of $20,000, and professional
services have increased by about $56,000 or $60,000 over this current
year. And these professional services would be used for things like land
surveys, appraisals, 9 th floor renovation design and other things that come
up that are unexpected' for which we need some outside contracts to be
able to deliver the services or procure information for us.
In Equipment, in the Equipment category there's a reduction from the
amount provided, approved in the '07 Budget. In '07, the Equipment was
$213,000, we are requesting $73,500 for this year. The Equipment
requests for this year included a replacement of furniture on the 9 th floor
lounge, and various offices. And that is ongoing right now and it was a
big ticket item, a one-time thing. And for the furniture that's being
replaced I think was there from 1973, so it's almost once in every three
decades or so kind of thing. The, the Budget includes costs for furniture,
computers, and leased equipment for existing and additional staff also.
The next program is the Maui Redevelopment Agency and you can see on
the, the Page 9 there that their salaries, operations, and equipment is less
than what it was last year. And on the following pages we will be
explaining why. You know the MRA has been located and relocated in
various Departments and programs in the County. In the Fiscal '08 the
Administration and the MRA I hope will focus on the purpose function
and the MRA's capabilities under its current structure to implement the
Wailuku area plan. Recommendations will be presented to you folks for
deliberation, discussion, and recommendation. There's some other issues
and concerns regarding the MRA. The regulatory portion of the MRA' s
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duties has great value. The Planning Department reviews projects and
submits recommendations to the MRA. The MRA reviews projccts,
receives the Planning Department recommendations and includes them in
the approval process.
We need to evaluate the efficiency and effectiveness of this revIew
process, it almost seems like it goes through a double thing.
Communication between the MRA members and the Program
Administrator is difficult. The MRA is subject to the Sunshine Law
therefore communication with staff is a challenge. In addition, these
volunteer Commissioners are charged with supervising the staff. Should
the MRA become a nonprofit? Should its function be handled as a
program in the Planning Department, the Office of Economic
Development? These questions need to be considered with the MRA and
the County Council.
Specific, relatively straight-forward projects are underway for
improvements in Wailuku town and should be continued through Fiscal
Year 2008. These projects include improved and increased signage,
maintenance of sidewalks and curbs, and removing graffiti in the town. I
know that someone testified about the MRA this morning. I was
expecting that there would be more people testifying about it. I'm sure
you might have questions about that testimony and I'll save that for later.
On the E-Tech program as it's presented here is, as I said, has been
assimilated or, or transferred, incorporated into the Administration
Program. And the proposed funding for an Executive Assistant would
actually take on the duties and responsibilities of what was the E-Tech
program in the past. And of course when I'm running through all of this I
ran right over Office of Economic Development. And at this time I would
like to call our, our Program Coordinator, Deidre Tegarden to come up
and do her presentation on the Office of Economic Development, which is
sort of the meat of the program here, some $9 million-or so that is very
important for us to keep track of what's going on in this particular
program.
MS. TEGARDEN: Good morning.
MAYOR TAVARES: Sorry about that.
MS. TEGARDEN: Thank you. Thank you, Mayor. And good morning, good
afternoon, Committee Chair Pontanilla and Council Members. Thank you
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for the opportunity to be here today to give you an overview of the Offiee
of Economic Development's Fiscal Year '08 Budget request. We also
prepared a handout that you should have received. And I. .. you have?
Okay. Great. Thank you.
If you will kindly turn to Pages 2 and 3 of the handout I will start with the
overview of our Department. The job of the Office of Economic
Development is to promote and nurture sustainable economic development
within Maui County consistent with the community's needs and priorities.
OED works in partnership with the community, business, non-profit, and
government sectors to strengthen and diversify the economy by supporting
existing businesses and by assisting in the attraction, development, and
expansion of new businesses.
Under OED we have the following programs, including Work Force
Development, agriculture, the Film and Entertainment Commission,
environmental and renewable energy programs, cultural initiatives and
small business enterprise including our Maui County Business Resource
Center and Molokai Kuhao Business Center. We are responsible for
granting and monitoring millions of dollars in grants each year. If you let
me continue I will explain our staff expansion requests outlined in Pages 4
and 5.
The Office of Economic Development is requesting an expansion of four
positions as follows: Number one would be an Economic Development
Specialist working as an assistant to the OED coordinator with a focus on
oversight of work force development, grant resources, program
implementation, and support for all OED programs.
The second specialist would actually be an Agricultural Specialist. As you
know, agriculture is the cornerstone of Maui County and in order to ensure
that our agricultural partners have a voice we are requesting a full-time
specialized agriculture specialist. This individual would focus on the Kula
Ag Park and also work with our various ag community, ag groups within
the community. This person would additionally be responsible for
overseeing the expansion of the County Ag Park.
The third position is a Grant Manager. As we have stated, OED awards
such a large number of grants each year and if this budget is approved by
the Council we will be responsible for granting and monitoring over
$9 million for a number of projects during the next Fiscal Year. We feel it
is our responsibility to make sure that we are doing the best job possible in
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grants managements and therefore the Grant Manager will be responsible
for monitoring projects status, ensuring grant compliance, and assisting
grantees in fulfilling County requirements for invoices and contract
deliverables.
The final position is a Clerk Stenographer to act as support staff for both
the Energy Commissioner and the Agriculture Specialist. Currently OED
has limitcd clerical staff to work with the many projects and grants that
flow through our office. So this addition would certainly be of help.
The additional funds requested within the Operations section go to cover
additional office space, moving fees, equipment, and other costs
associated with office expansion. Pages 6 through 12 have a listing of all
of the grant requests under OED, separated into categories of agriculture,
environmental, energy, arts, cultural, special events, business devclopment
and technology, and the visitor industry for a total of a little over
$9.5 million.

r would like to take a moment just to give you an overview of our largest
line items and increases, the first one being the Maui Visitors Bureau.
Some statistics on the visitor industry. The visitor industry brings in over
$22 million in TAT to Maui County. This is used as a source of revenue
for County operations and crp projects. Visitors spent over $3.6 billion in
Maui County in Fiscal Year '06. And the visitor industry provides over
54 percent of the total available jobs to Maui residents. This does not
include retail, restaurant, and other service industry jobs, but if you add in
those ancillary jobs as much as 80 percent of our economy is reliant upon
a successful visitor industry. As you can see, oh yeah, and the visitor
industry is also estimated to bring in 83 million in real property tax this
year. Thank you. As you see, the economic impact for the visitor, from
the visitor industry is a very significant part of Maui County. And this is
why we continue to support the Maui Visitors Bureau.
Next is Maui Economic Developmcnt Board, which continues to show a
proven track record in all the programs they bring to the table. This year's
request for an additional $155,000 for a total of 500,000 is to
accommodate the following initiatives: their build-out for the Center for
Science and Technology; a living wage study; work force development
expansion; High Tech Maui, and the AMIS Technical Conference. All of
these initiatives fit within OED's overall plan and mission.
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The Maui County Farm Bureau, this is the most substantial increase for
the Farm Bureau to date. As I said before, agriculture is a cornerstone of
our community, and so we not only want to keep agriculture viable in
Maui County but be able to increase awareness of this competitive and
viable industry. The additional funding for the Maui County Farm Bureau
goes into four basic categories. One is their Ag in the Classroom project
which is a lO-month educational program targeting second-graders in
Maui County. And this is part one of a three part educational program
which continues through intermediate and high school. In addition to
educating the students about the importance of agriculture the Maui
County Farm Bureau is also partnering with the Maui Economic
Development Board on an Educate the Educator program, where teachers
Countywide would have the opportunity to receive certification and
professional development courses with an ag focus.
They also want to focus on the Grown on Maui program, which is
designed to help farmers, ranchers, and all members achieve business
success. The program is geared to consumers and buyers with the primary
message to buy local produce and products. They would also be using the
funding for the Maui County Ag Festival and continued community
outreach and communications including their website.
Environmental protection at $1.1 million. The increase in this line item is
due to the fact that Federal funding sources are dwindling and the void
needs to be filled by other sources where available. The battle against
invasive species is here to stay and it requires permanent commitment by
all levels of government to keep harmful animal, plants, animals, and
pathogens at bay for the protection of the residents and visitors of Maui
County. Forest services funding for their work, for this work is being
reduced by 25 percent and the National Parks is eliminating $500,000 that
was previously available for this critical work.
In order to ensure that Maui continues being able to provide protection
from and ultimately the eradication of invasive species we have placed a
$500,000 increase for the total of 1.1 million in the Fiscal Year '08
Budget. And we want to ensure that we are able to keep moving forward
with the progress that has already been made. So if you look at the
breakdown of the environmental protection, we're looking at general
miconia, coqui frogs, banana bunchy top virus, fireweed, environmental
response, and the wiliwili gall wasp.
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Watershed protection, this year we are looking to grant $100,000 to each
of the Watershed Partnerships for the protection, renovation,
replenishment of the watershed environment and control of the feral pigs,
goats, and alien weeds. The five Watershed Partnerships consist of East
Maui, West Maui, Leeward Haleakala, East Molokai, and the Lanai
Institute for the Environment. These five watersheds protect our greatest
natural resource which is water. And they are in constant need of funding
to continue and expand their work.
Renewable energy programs is a new line item this year. We look forward
to hosting a State-wide energy summit with a Maui perspective. To be
able to provide a forum amongst our community stakeholders to share
ideas, learn about various renewable energy technologies and their
challenges, and help with deciding on steps on how to become energy self
sufficient. This gathering will serve to highlight existing renew abIes and
their experience; provide an opportunity to hear proposed projects and
their needs; and generate impetus to realize the potential of government,
nonprofits, and businesses working together in achieving a greater energy
goal for the common good. Some of the initiatives we are looking at
currently include land fill gas-to-energy, waste-to-energy, solar electricity,
Countywide fuel crop development, land use options, building green
initiatives, energy savings programs, and being able to leverage County
renewable energy funds.
This year, we also have $300,000 for historical, cultural, and preservation
projects, but this is actually for the Heritage Hall which is a partnership
between the Maui Puerto Rico Association and Portuguese Association of
Maui and was created to develop and operate two side-by-side cultural
resource centers. Both Associations have cultural preservation as their
mission, both award scholarships for college students, and this 300,000 is
to assist in building the hall.
These are our major increases for this year. We've asked two of our
grantees to be present today: Maui Visitors Bureau and the Maui
Economic Development Board. At this time with approval from Chair, I
would like to call upon Ms. Terryl Vencl from the Maui Visitors Bureau
to .. .(end oJ tape 4A at (?) p.m.). ..
MS. VENCL: Good afternoon, Mr. Chairman, Council Members, Ms. Mayor, our
Economic Development Director. It's a pleasure to be here and to have
the opportunity to present to you this afternoon. I know that you have
some booklets in front of you that look like this. Don't be scared I won't
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go through every piece of it. But I did want to give you some ideas about
what it is that we do and how we spend the funding that you support us
with.
So let me begin this afternoon by saying thank you for your previous
support and for your ongoing support. It's because what you do for us that
we're able to market Maui Nui, the islands of Maui, Molokai, and Lanai
and do it in a very successful way.
I'm not going to go through a lot of statistics because thankfully our
Economic Development Director has done some of that. But if you would
turn to the page that talks about total visitor arrivals you'll see that at the
end of '06 our increase was 4.6 percent for Maui County. That was
primarily fueled by increase in cruise ship passenger arrivals. The next
page talks about occupancy, we maintained a steady 80 percent occupancy
in '06 and the average daily rate ran 241. You've already heard that the
total spending in '06 for Maui Nui was $3.6 billion.
Now let's talk a little bit about what we really do and that is marketing. If
you'll turn to the next page you'll learn that Lynn Erfer is our Marketing
Director. And what does she do? She does consumer marketing. Who
does she target? She targets what we call the avid traveler, that's the
person who travels a lot, who knows a good value, who likes places that
they go and maybe wants to return. But they're really active people, when
they go somewhere they want things to do and they're generally very
culturally minded as well. So they want to see authentic things.
We also target the romance market as well as the golf and the outdoor
recreation. For Maui, romance is a big business for us and who after
receiving an engagement ring wouldn't want to come to Maui and have a
wedding and a honeymoon. So that's a very, very important market for
us. As is golf, we have the best golf courses in the world and so those two
are very important. Now how do we do that? We do that in the
advertising arena through print as in magazines, maybe newspapers,
although not so much newspapers as trade magazines as well as consumer
magazines.
We also do things on the radio, we work on internet, and we do some
cable TV. We sent out in '06, 300,000 consumer newsletters on a
quarterly basis. That's a 50 percent increase over '05 and guess what,
they asked for them. We don't just send, they have to opt in to get them.
Fulfillment, that's not a word that many, most of you are familiar with.
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Fulfillment means when someone calls our 800 number or someone goes
on our website and says what about Maui? What do I do? Where do I go?
I'd like information about this or this or this or this. We send information,
that's what we call fulfillment, we're fulfilling the request for information.
Last year we sent out 225,000 planners and we sent out 80,000 Maui
maps.
Going back to those niche markets for a second, let's talk a little about
how do we, how do we deal with those markets? In romance we have
brand new ads which you'll see in your booklet as we go down the way
here. And you'll find those ads in destination, weddings, and honeymoon
magazines. Bride magazine, Bridal, all the usuals that we're, we're all
familiar with. We also do bridal and honeymoon trade shows, we work
internet campaigns with romance specific websites such as The Knot, the
Wedding Channel. We have a 10 Reasons to Get Married in Maui
brochure and a brand new DVD for destination weddings and
honeymoons.
In golf, we also have new print ads. Where will you find those? You'll
find those in places like Golf Digest or Golffor Women. We support golf
events such as the Mercedes and the Skins game. We also have a Maui
Coast Golf brochure that's a partnership with our golf courses and we
have an entire brochure that's printed and is also online. We also work
with the Golf Channel, that's our primary reason for cable TV is the Golf
Channel. We use that channel a lot during the Mercedes or the Wendy's
event, the Skins events. But we also work on their website as well. And
outdoor recreation we've got a couple of events in that area that we
support -- XTERRA, which you are all familiar with held in October, and
the Maui Marathon in September. Health and wellness is covered through
Life Fest.
Now if you'll turn to the next page you'll see the brand new wedding ad,
the following page is the honeymoon ad. And the following page are two
new golf ads for this year. I'm going to skip the next page, e-marketing
and fulfillment, we've kind of covered that. And now we are at public
relations headed in our office by Keli'i Brown. Public relations is every
bit as important as advertising, bringing writers and media to our island or
going out and meeting them and educating them, bringing them up to
speed on what's new and giving them themes to write about is paramount
to us.
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In each section that we work in public relations, in geographic sections, I
should say, U.S., Canada, Europe, we do some of the same things. We
have proactive media solicitation, we have reactive requests. We do
media visits, we do media blitzes. What's a media blitz? So that you
might better understand that, that's taking partners with us on the road,
and we go out and we invite the cream of the crop in different areas of the
country to come and listen to what's new, what it is that we want them to
know about our islands, and pitch themes for them to write about. And
you're going to hear about that in just a moment, this theme called
Malama Maui.
Let's go on, Europe and Canada but basically the same thing. Japan, Ijust
happened to have received today a, a report for '06 for Japan marketing.
This cost me $40,000 and the value is almost 5 million in editorial in
Japan. That's the kind of stuff we do in everything that we that we do.
We leverage those dollars to double, triple, quadruple as much as we can
do with them. That's just one sampling of the kind of work that we get
out of the dollars that you give to us.
Malama Maui, Malama Maui is a program that began about
two-and-a-half years ago. And, and it was born out of the, the thought that
we should talk a lot more about arts and culture. And in doing that, what
we did in the PR Department is we said, you know, let's figure out how to
get writers here and let's take them to the real true cultural plaees and
show them what it is. So what happened was we began with kind of the
arts and cultural theme.
The next year we added agriculture and this year we're adding edible
Maui, we're taking the ag products to the table basically. So every time
that we go out on a media blitz or every time we have writers here, we talk
to them about all the different things in this so called Malama Maui
campaign and pitch themes for them to write about. And the, you know,
the best thing is to get them here and let them touch, feel, and smell all
this. We all know that, that's the best way to sell but sometimes we can't
do that and we take it out to them. Do we take the stuff on the road?
Absolutely, we take products, we take flowers. We use it all on the road
as well as here.
Now we move on to meetings, conventions, and incentives. This of
course is our business marketing group. Tom Risko is in charge of this
area in our office and on the, on the second page you can see that he does,
you know, he targets his clients, his, uses, using his resources. We work
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together all of the neighbor islands with HBCB as a sales team. We have,
we have in the past -- most recent past I should say -- concentrated
primarily in North America, U.S., and Canada. But this year we moved
out into Australia because there seems to be a real want in the business
area in Australia to come to Hawaii to hold business. So we have
branched out a little bit in the CMI into Australia this year. We do some
trade marketing, in other words, we do some advertising in the trade
magazines, those magazines that go to the people who are called the
planners, the guys that are hired by corporations to bring the business to
Maui.
We also do some things in public relations, we do the same kind of thing
as we just talked about in leisure. We invite editors to come and talk and
hear what it is that we have. And then when we get people here whether
it's a trade association such as travel agents, planners, or media we do
what is called familiarization trips. We take them around to all the things
that our three islands have to offer and hopefully entice them in bringing
their, their clients to Maui. Tom is also in charge of leisure sales for
international markets. We, you know, we love our Japanese visitors and
we continue to try to stay top of mind in Japan even though I'd like our
numbers to be higher.
But in places like Korea and China we have issues, visa issues. And so
the dollars are a little more minimal there than they are for example in
Japan. What we do try to do in places like Korea and China is exactly
what I just explained to you about familiarization trips. Whether they're
writers or whether they're travel agents we want them to come and
experience our islands, and then they can go back and share either with
their clients or with their corporations or whomever it is that they happen
to, to do business with.
New Zealand and Australia are the two areas that are up for us. Australia
has grown about, last year I think it was about 30 percent on our island.
So Australia is really what we feel a good, good outside of the U.S.
country for us to deal in. Travel trade, as you go through the next pages
you'll see that travel trade headed by Chris in our office does many of the
same things we talked about. In this arena this is really travel agents, this
is all about training, making sure that they know what we want them to
sell to their clients, making sure that they understand our island to the
point that if you go down to this thing called Destination Maui. That is a
program that was born about 19 years ago and it's the hottest thing we've
had and it's still hot. It's just like it was brand new. We, what we do is
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we enlist our prutners here, they may be properties, they may be airlines,
they may be activities, ag, weddings, people who like to go to different
areas of the country with us. And we prutner and we go out and we invite
the cream of the crop again in the way of travel agents and again do
education. It's paramount for us to educate planners and travel agents
about who we are and what it is that we want people to experience when
they get here, as well as the constant updates of what is new on our island.
We also occasionally have a function called the Very Important Agents.
Those are people who sell millions of dollars in trips to Maui. There's a
map there that is pretty self-explanatory that tells you where we are, we're
across the nation all the time. We are, our office for at least the Directors
and myself are 2417, 365.
Maui Nui Island Specialist program again is trammg, training travel
agents. We do this in two ways, we, we prutner sometimes with the
wholesaler, we bring them to our island, again, touch, feel, smell. We also
have an online training program, and people who can't get here for
whatever reason can go online, go through the classroom work and then be
eertified.
And it's, it's important to travel agents particularly those who sell a lot of
Maui to hang a little certification on their wall so that when a client comes
in and they see that they're talking to this person and they are a Maui
specialist, or Molokai specialist, or a Lanai specialist. It's important, they
know that they're talking to the person who knows what to tell them.
Moving on now to Lanai, you'll see that much of things that we have
already discussed are covered again through Lanai and you'll see some of
it also covered again in Molokai. It's all about, it's all about keeping Maui
top of mind wherever we are and wherever we can be. It's also about
being where the competition is and where the competition is not. And I'll
talk a little bit more about that soon.
In the public relations area on Lanai we just completed a new
comprehensive b-roll that people have been asking for. We do have the
Lanai specialist program online and Molokai is, I'm glad to say, is about
ready to launch within the week. And Molokai also does some of their
own advertising and some of their own trade shows. As you can see, there
is a thing caJJed Molokai nights that's in, in the West Coast and they go
there and they present Molokai like no one else can present Molokai.
Again, the partnerships between all of us there's a list on Molokai of all
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the different types of events that are supported by the office over there.
And you have again a media plan that tells you the kinds of, of different
magazines and, and media that we're in.
Now there's one thing that I don't normally talk about when I talk to you
folks. And that is our extracurricular activities. They are things like
VASH, Visitor Aloha Society of Hawaii. VASH is an organization that in
other counties is in other offices. We want to make sure that people who
have had unfortunate incidences are handled the way we'd like them
handled. It's a huge responsibility for us but we want to make sure that
we're taking care of our visitors. If someone is here and they have an
unfortunate incident be it burglary, be it heart attack, be it unfortunate
death in the family, we go to work and we do what we need to do to help
these visitors find their way through whatever their unfortunate incident is.
We want them to leave here knowing that while it was an unfortunate
thing that happened to them there are people on this island who care and
they go home with a feeling of aloha and having been helped. And I can
tell you that even back in my MHA days 1 was involved in this and it's
very gratifying and rewarding to hear what comes back to us from these
people.
A recent one was a local person actually had, had family here and
unfortunately there was a death. And we learned about it through our
connections because we're connected to hospitals, Police, Fire, everybody.
And we helped that family and that person who lives on Maui had no idea
until they went through that unfortunate incident with family that we do
this type of thing. And it's a huge, it's a huge thing, I mean it takes a lot
of our time but we're happy to do it and we want to do it. A lot of it, you
know, sometimes it might just be helping somebody to change their airline
reservation without getting taxed about it or feed. A lot of it is about all
the different fingers that MVB has out there in the community, all the
working relationships who, thank goodness, you know, they just step to
the plate when we say we need help. And we're very grateful for that.
We are also at the, at the table for Civil Defense. We are one of the first
people called when there is an emergency, we send out, we have an entire
communication tree working along side the Maui Hotel and Lodging
Association. There are seven people in my office who are, who are
responders however they need be. If it's an incident that needs all of us
we will all be there. But we begin with the fact that myself and my office
manager are not allowed to be off island at the same time. One of us has
to be here and we go right down from there. If we need to have people
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stationed at the airport, they'll be there. If we need to also have them at a
shelter, they'll be there. If we need to have them passing out maps, we'll
be doing it. Whatever is called for based on any given situation we are
there.
And you know one of the interesting things that I've learned as long as
I've been in this business most recently I realized that not only when we
do that communicating do we help visitors, we help our employees
because every time we send a communication to the hotels or to our, our
members our employees are there and they get the information. So they
know, for example, if the pali is closed, they can call up and say gotta go
pick up the kids because I'm not going to get home until the fire is taken
care of or whatever the situation is. So those are things that don't
necessarily appear to be marketing but they're very near and dear to our
hearts and we know that we have to take care of it. It's about the visitors
and the residents alike.
Finally, we have a greetings program. We do greetings for visitors, we do
ambassador curbside for visitors at, let's see, four harbors and three
airports. On all three islands we work to, if, if we're in peak time and
people are loading up on the sidewalk let's say at Kahului airport. You
and I know that they gotta go through ag, they don't know that and they
don't read signs. So one of our deals is when we're in peak time like that
we try to make sure that we have some ambassadors curbside to say, you
know, aloha and hope you enjoyed your visit. What is your destination?
So that they know how to show them what line to get in so that they don't
go all the way up to the front of the ticket counter and find out they
haven't run their bags through agriculture. Little things like that, but boy
they mean so much. And those little things employ people, our people on
our islands. So it's important for us again to show a certain type of aloha
and to show an island that people want to return to or talk to their friends
and family about visiting again. So those, in answer to a question that
came up this morning, what do you get for your 3.85? I think you get a
lot. And I'm very proud that our, I don't get really emotional here but I'm
very proud that our County recognizes that. So, before I cry I'll just stop
and say mahalo and thank you. And I'm, I don't know what your process
will be, Mr. Chairman, but I'm open for questions if need be.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you, Terry!.
MS. VENCL: You're welcome.
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CHAIR PONT ANILLA: Members, I know we're fighting for time. I'm going to
allow one question from each Member. If you're, you know, it's going to
be if you want to. If you don't and you know the question can be provided
to the Chair, the Chair will gladly provide that info to OED to get it to
Terryl for an answer. So at this time, Member Mateo, got any questions?
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: I'll forward it to the Chair.
CHAIR PONT ANILLA: Thank you. Member Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Just one question, Terryl. In '06 you show
a 4.6 percent increase and you said that, that increase is specifically from
cruise ship arrivals?
MS. VENCL: It's fueled mostly by cruise ship arrivals. Yeah. We don't have
any more hotel rooms. It's primarily, we added a third ship this year.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: And so do you know how many people that
translates to?
MS. VENCL: Oh, geeze. I'd have to go back and look, it's, for one ship it's
2,000, it can be as much as 2,000 people.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Well it looks like from '05 to '06 the
increase is somewhere in the neighborhood of 100,000 people.
MS. VENCL: It's actually probably more than that. It's more like 200,000.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Two hundred thousand-MS. VENCL: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: --people.
MS. VENCL: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: From the cruise ships?
MS. VENCL: Yeah. I do have that stat somewhere.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Okay. Thank you, Terryl.
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MS. VENCL: You're welcome.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you, Member Anderson. Member Baisa
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: No question at this time. Thank you.
CHAIR PONT ANILLA: Thank you. Member Medeiros.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Chair. Can you tell me, and you
know, I came in late so you may have given that information. But what
our visitor count is to Maui? What our position is as a visitor destination?
Or our ranking is as a visitor destination in Hawaii?
MS. VENCL: I can give you visitor counts and they're on that, I don't know,
what is that, page, third page down. It says visitor arrivals. That's listed
there for you. In, for Maui County as a whole, for Maui where people
from, who came to Maui also went to other islands. For Maui only and for
Molokai and Lanai. Our ranking for, for destinations I can tell you that
anytime a survey is taken the dream destination is Hawaii and Maui is at
the top ofthat list.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR PONT ANILLA: Thank you, Member Medeiros. Member Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Yeah. Thank you, Chair. Just one question.
Good afternoon, Terry!.
MS. VENCL: Hi.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: You know every now and then you see in the
uewspaper someone writing that they're never coming back to Maui for
whatever reason. Does the MVB, do you folks sort of as part of your
VASH efforts try to do some type of outreach even though it may be
somewhat of out of the scope that you have here, presented to that. Do
you folks try to get into contact with those folks who write to the papers
and say they're not coming back here for other, reasons other than what
you have here?
MS. VENCL: Actually, no we don't respond to letters to the editor. However
sometimes letters to the editor have come to our office in the way of
complaints and we deal with every complaint that comes to our office.
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We try to respond to it, give them the proper information if, if something
further is needed, and send them a small gift, an amenity.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Alright. Thank you. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you, Member Molina. Member Hokama.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Chairman, just, just one quick one under conventions,
meetings, incentives. I was hoping that maybe Ms. Vencl can give us a
update. I don't have much confidence in HT A. And I'm tired of looking
at an empty convention center in Honolulu. So, can you tell us, and again,
the taxpayers of Maui County are helping to pay for that facility. But can
you tell us what you know and whether or not a convention business of
this, of our industry is still a reasonable segment for us to go after? And if
it is so, what is Maui trying to do to capture its fair share with the, the
changing environment of visitor accommodations available in our County?
MS. VENCL: Okay. The CMI business is a very fickle business as you know.
And yes we, we have always from Maui, we always depended from day
one on that pre- and post-arrival stuff from Honolulu. I don't think that it
is ever, came, come to the fruition that we had hoped it would. But I don't
think that we have to, I don't think that we can keep, can stop trying. Now
one of the things that recently happened is that the convention center
people -- or the, and they're really convention center folks as opposed to
just HT A -- has teamed up with HBCB as we have discussed here in this,
in this slide, who has then teamed up with neighbor islands. So we have a
lot of different fingers out there, a lot more than there once was looking
for this kind of business.
Now one of the things, it's absolutely a business we need to continue to go
after, because you know what? When, when leisure slips and we all know
everything goes in cycles. When leisure slips the businesses will still be
traveling. And I can tell you that for Maui specifically one of the biggest
draws for us is what is called that incentive business. It's kind of like the
bride thing I explained. If you are a salesperson in a corporation and you
have reached a quota, where you like to go? You like to come to Maui
and so that's what, that's one of the pitches and one of the themes that we
put out there. Our business, primarily on Maui in that arena or in the
corporate business world is, our biggest is pharmaceuticals, followed by
insurance and other types of businesses who give incentive awards. Those
kinds of businesses come to us in groups of two-to-five hundred and those
are groups, we, we can handle on Maui.
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So without understanding or making a judgment about what should, you
know, the folks in Oahu do about the convention center. We, in Maui,
want to continue to be a part of that team so that we can reach out where
we feel we can make a difference in that business. As well as to continue
to reach out to those planners and those corporations who provide that
incentive business and bring those people. Because you know one of the
things that is excellent about that type of business is that all of their money
is discretionary. Corporation pays for them to come here so they get to go
and do all of our activities, eat in our restaurants, buy our souvenirs, and
that sort of thing. So, yeah, while I think that it's never as much as we
would like it to be, it's not a segment that we can let go. We have to stay
top of mind so that once it does begin to rise again we're there front and
center.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Well then, my follow up would be ...Mr. Chairman,
if I may? Thank you. Is of course it's pretty well known how I feel about
time shares. I make no bones about it. I'm very upfront, I consider it
anti-local, anti, and not good for this County and I understand the
differences of County. We may have and I can be off a few points, let's
say we have 7 percent of our inventory is time share. Compared to our
sister county Kauai which is about 28, 30 percent of their whole inventory
is time share. But if we are to continue to have successes in specialty
areas like the Maui Invitational Tournament, which is very well known,
nationally. It's a high demand. If we, you talk about our need to stay
competitive in the conference convention market. Those things are
dependent on hotel rooms, not time shares ... .(end of tape 4B at
2:49 p.m.) . .. myself. Should it be a concern for us that if we are going to
go and after a components of the market which you just said makes sense
for us. Then should we look at the inventory mix and make some policy
decisions to help our direction and, and, you know, recapture what we
need to recapture from, from this economic engine of ours?
MS. VENCL: Like we keep our finger on the pulse of visitors you as
policymakers obviously have to keep your finger on that pulse as well. I
don't know that I am a person who can tell you how to do that policy and I
don't think that's what you're asking. But should we be watching after the
right kind of niche, mix, excuse me, the right balance? Because we know
that the market says that they want to do this kind of thing or this kind of
thing or this kind of thing. But we have to maintain balance and we as a
visitor industry need to be able to have places for F&B and functions as
well as provide places for people who do like time share or do like condos
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or, or whatever the mix is. So I think that keeping our eye on the ball,
adjusting to what is happening in the market will keep us successful.
Because I think that's what we've done ever since we've been in this
business.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: J, I appreciate your response, Ms. Vene!. Chairman,
thank you so much for my....
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you, Mr. Hokama. Member Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yes. TeiTyl, thank you for your informative
narrative. I also, using the same context as Council Chair Hokama. We
all know that, that percentage that he just mentioned will be skewed very
shortly because of nearly 2,000 more units coming on in the West Maui
Airport beach development. And what also concerns me and this is
something I'd like to hear from you is the continuous drive up of the cost
of our rooms. We could in the near future -- and I've heard this from
many, what J call, so-called experts out there -- drive ourselves right out
of the marketplace in many groups. So what is your take, because we
have nearly gone up 30 percent approximately since 2004 to 2006? And if
we're going to continue to attract the families and others, conventioneers
and others pricing of room becomes very important and I see the
tremendous continuous incline. What's your take on that and how do you
address that situation?
MS. VENCL: Thank you for the question. I think that again it's what market will
bear. But I will tell you that in visitors' minds, first of all many of them,
particularly the first time guys. When they come here this is their dream
vacation and they have saved and they want to do the best they can.
You've actually, Mr. Victorino, opened up my whole soap box, which I
won't give you here today but I give it to my partners all the time. And
that is value. You know what? People will pay for luxury, they'll pay for
doing a lot of activities and being busy. But they want a perceived value,
so the higher the price, the more expectations of that value. So my soap
box that I mentioned is making sure that whether you're a property or a
restaurant or a retailer or an activity person or someone on the street who
comes in touch with a visitor, please understand that we have a perception
of aloha, extend that aloha and make sure that what you're giving them in
the way of service equates to what you're charging them.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Mr. Chair. Thank you, Terry!.
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CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you, Mr. Victorino. I have one question. First
of all I'd like to thank you in regards to supporting a non-profit
organization to come to Maui for a conference. And the reason why, you
know, I've gone to you is in regards to what Member Victorino had just
said, pricing. If we're going to have local people come to this island we
gotta ensure that the pricing is right so that we can afford it. It's nice to go
after the ones that could afford the $241 a night. But please keep in mind
that we do have local folks that want to travel.
MS. VENCL: Thank you, Mr. Pontanilla.
CHAIR PONT ANILLA: Thank you. Members, if you have any more questions
can you put it in writing? Submit it to the Chair and then we'll have OED
follow up on it for some answers from Ms. Vene!. Thank you.
MS. TEGARDEN: Okay. Thank you very much. At this time again with
approval from Council we'd like to go ahead and call up Ms. Jeanne Skog,
and Leslie Wilkins for an overview of the MEDB programs and that will
be our last piece.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Yes. And could it be like an abbreviated one? Maybe
five, ten minutes?
MS. TEGARDEN: Yes. I'm sure they can do that.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Three minutes. I'm going give you ten minutes. Thank
you.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:
bringing.

Oh.

And look at the big books they

MS. SKOG: Good afternoon. Thank you first of all, Mayor, for allowing us to be
a part of your presentation. We really appreciate your further, your
including us as a further investment in your, in our work for the
community in Fiscal Year 2008. And we also want to thank Committee
Chair and Council Members for the opportunity to come before you today
about our request. We are very, very honored to be a part, partner with the
County of Maui. We are going to be doing a tandem presentation and we
will try to be very swift about it. So I'll proceed.
You have a packet that will get to you and it will, we'll refer to that off
and on through my presentation. So since our formation 25 years ago now
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we have been about diversifying our economy and empowering our
residents to be prepared for the emerging economic landscape. We work
on responsible diversification and balancing of our economy. That means
that the economic choices that we make, that we help along must respect
our cultural and environmental values. So 25 years later the board and
staff remain dedicated to those goals and to the vision expressed most
recently in Focus Maui Nui.
I'd like to quote from that vision statement, a part from that because, a part
of that statement today, because I think it really resonates. "The education
and well-being of our young people will be fostered to ensure that those
born on these islands can, if they choose, spend their whole lives here
raising children, owning homes, enjoying rewarding jobs, and taking
advantage of opportunities to contribute to this community and to be good
stewards of our local treasures." I think that captures the spirit of what we
are about.
In Fiscal Year 2008, we propose to expand the diversity that has rooted in
our economy. We are seeing growing demand for assistance from
businesses particularly from growth sectors such as information systems,
supercomputing, optics, astronomy, and in the past three years, renewable
energy and agriculture. Prospects range from startups to spin-offs to
established companies looking to expand on Maui. We want to emphasis
that we are very strategic in the companies or projects MEDB devotes
resources to. We apply a Focus Maui Nui lens in determining who to
assist, assuring that the company is environmentally and culturally
appropriate and has the potential of creating a living wage in the jobs that
they produce.
In your packet is one of our most recent pieces, which was actually
produced in-house, which captures the story of renewable energy on Maui
today. Our assistance to companies takes many forms: we make
introductions; we gather data; we do strategic planning; we connect the
funders; we build awareness of our cultural environmental values; and we
stay in touch. To manage all of the, the leads that we are working with the
MEDB network throughout the State has developed a very sophisticated
lead tracking system called Hawaii Edge. So once that's up and running
it'll be a tremendous resource to see the progress that we're making and
track all of these Icads as they hopefully reach their, what they're trying to
achieve.
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This year we bring a new opportunity for the County to co-sponsor
signature event in science and tech. It's our very own homegrown annual
AMIS conference. This optics and astronomy conference gives our local
world-class companies and projects the highest exposure to a high-level
national and international audience. One note, the science and tech sector
is, is contributing, contributing every year to the visitor industry
throughout the year during low and high season. The four day AMIS
conference, for example, contributes over $1.2 million per year in visitor
expenditures.
The Supercomputing Center alone contributes over
$10 million a year in visitor expenditures with a steady stream of partners,
researchers, [unders, managers, et cetera that cycle through its daily life.
We do measure progress annually. Your packet includes examples of one
of our measurement tools. It is the 2005 assessment on the technology
community, which lead to a partnership with the Honolulu Advertiser's
foundation to do a STEM report, STEM meaning science, tech,
engineering, and math, which is also in your packet. And I'll now tum to
Leslie Wilkins, who can expand a little more on that and on our workforce
initiative.
MS. WILKINS: Thank you, Jeanne, very much. Well, I would like to commend
the County's continuing investment in workforce infrastructure, the
infrastructure needed to have our residents job-ready for a diversified
economy. It is progressive, it is once again leading the State as many
others are trying to replicate much of our work. And most of all, it
proactively brings to life the number one strategy for action in Focus Maui
Nui and that's improving education in our community by owning it, by all
of our community members to invest in that.
In your packets we have a graphic depiction of MEDB' s efforts in
partnership with many to strengthen science and math and critical thinking
skills throughout the pipeline from elementary school all the way to
repatriating and bringing former Maui residence back home for the jobs
that are evolving. MEDB dedicates two-thirds of its annual budget to
education and workforce initiatives. This year we're asking for a little
more money in our County line item. We'll dedicate $130,000 to
paltnering with a leverage investment at more than $1.5 million in
Federal, State, and private funding that MEDB is pleased to administer.
So that's more than a ten-to-one leveraging of the County's important
investment.
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Anchoring that of course is the stellar program, the project baseline
program, Project EAST, of which you have the opportunity to hear
firsthand from the students and parents on how trans formative this
program is. Last year we were honored to stand up Molokai and this next
year we're looking to use more Federal and State funding, leveraging the
County's investment to expand to Lanai and to Hana bringing more than
500 students Countywide into this program.
As mentioned earlier, we're also asking for $50,000 to build out the
Center for Science and Technology at MEDB's Ke Alahele Center, the
pathway. We have already secured Federal EDA funding as well as
Federal HUD funding. And what this will do is this will anchor the many
initiatives that MEDB administers that serves more than 4,500 participants
each year. It will be an education hub of public space within the industry
of the Research and Technology Park.
We're also asking to update a very important study. We as practioners in
the fields need resources and data and what it really takes to live and work
with the quality of life in Maui County. You as the policymakers and
leaders of our County need that information, too. The self-sufficiency
standard which delineated just that, what does it cost to live and work and
raise our children here in Maui County was done in 2003. As you know,
there have been many economic stresses and crossed-occurrences since
that time period. So it's important to bring that current so that we havc a
useful current tool.
And as Jeanne indicated, our annual assessment on what are the skills that
are needed to drive the economy in science and technology is once again
being repeated this year. And we'll anchor a second publication of a
STEM tabloid in June of this year. And then again in 2008, we will work
to ensure that the effort that the 17,000 residents gave in 2003 to produce
Focus Maui Nui's vision, values, and priorities is honored and in fact put
to use, continued to put, to be put to use in guiding, planning in our
community. This was an investment of time and dollars by the County
and other fundcrs and everyone who took part in the project. It is very
gratifying to see that the General Plan update has in fact followed through
and put Focus Maui Nui front and center as the anchoring piece in the
policy statement.
The Focus Maui Nui advisory team has and is working on the benchmark
project which will be designed as the catalyst for action. You have the
latest version of the indicators in your packet which will be refined in an
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upcomiug Focus Maui Nui retreat. We have, by the way, been able to
match the County investment in that project by a grant from the Case
Foundation, which we just recently learned about. Your packet also
includes the latest cohort of Youth Alliance members and their perspective
on what they want to see perpetuated in our community. Please read their
comments, which actually comes from their applications about the things
that they feel good about in our community and the things that they are
concerned about in our community. They truly care and they're truly
watching what is going on. So it's really pretty heartfelt.
Also, the evaluations are similarly very, very enlightening for us from the,
the first group that went through the program. With matching funds from
Maui Land and Pineapple Company we have more than doubled the
students in the Youth Alliance program this year. To the Youth Alliance,
through the Youth Alliance conversations at, at events like our County
Fair booth where more than I, I 00 people filled out surveys or Rotary
presentations. We reach over 1,500 residents in person annually through
the Focus Maui Nui program. We reach thousands more through e-mails,
weekly articles, ads, TV, and our website.
Again, we want to thank you very, very much for your continuing
partnership with us and we are extremely optimistic about the path that
we're on. A lot of the things that we've proposed here have come, they're
time-tested, they're time-proven or they simply don't make the cut for us.
So, we look forward, as I said, through your partnership.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you, Jeanne. Thank you, Leslie. It is evident
from the kids last night on Project EAST. You know, the program is very,
very successful and I'm glad that the County had a part, part in it.
Members, any burning questions that you may have at this time?
Member Mateo.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Chairman, thank you very much. Jeanne, and,
hello. This is, this is totally impressive and I continue to be in awe with
your services and the advance, the advanceness in your vision in trying to
take care of Maui's future. There is a component that I look at, especially
your Kamaaina Come Home Program where you've gone to the cities and
you've talked of high tech, you've talked of opportunity, and it's all nice
but no more place for them to live. So, a component that's missing is you
can train them all you want, and you can help them develop all the skills
they, they need to be successful and competitive but without a place to live
the job is not done. So how we address that?
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MS. SKOG: That's a really good point and we do meet up with that. Kamaaina
Come Home is really an effort to leave no stone unturned in terms of our
needs for workforce especially the specialized fields. We understand that
housing is a challenge but if any group would have the most possibility of
addressing that it would be kamaaina who would tend to have families
here who can maybe help them through a transition period to move back.
Or perhaps they have, you know, a home that they've set aside or
whatever the case may be. The other thing is that the group that we are
seeking is coming to jobs that would tend to pay a living wage. The
average wage within the high tech community is $70,000 a year. And so
they have a greater ability to address, you know, housing that, you know,
even at where it stands. It is a challenge for part of the, the tech sector as
well. But we, we just feel in order to keep the engine going within the
tech sector we have to look at all ways to fill the workforce needs and
Kamaaina Come Home is, is definitely one of them.
We have found in going out that there's actually quite a bit ofrelief, if you
would say, or just really a lot of pleasure in hearing about the tech
opportunities on Maui because in, in a lot of cases they have no idea there
is a such a thing. And they are in some cases willing to even look at a pay
cut if they have to but really our message has been you don't have to give
up your professional goals to come and work in science and tech here.
There is professional world-class stuff going on here. But yes, I agree
with you the housing thing is something that we deal with as well in
looking at workforce.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR PONTANILLA:
Burning question?

Thank you, Member Mateo.

Member Anderson.

COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: I don't know if it's burning. but I guess it's
a hot question. Jeanne, you know, in our Kihei-Makena Community Plan
we have an implementing action to explore the possibility of a four-year
university adjacent to your Tech Park. That's almost a, a policy that's
been in place for 10 years. Has your organization done anything to
explore that possibility?
MS. SKOG: Okay. I too want to make sure, I was, you mean university or high
school? You mean university?
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COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: No. No. No. A four-year university.
MS. SKOG: We have heard that, we have not heard that lately or it hasn't come
to us specifically. But anything like that does definitely grab our attention
and we are definitely have been involved from the get-go on looking at
higher-ed opportunities in Maui County particularly those opportunities
that will support the emerging future that we'd like to see happen.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: But you guys haven't actively participated
in pursuing that or exploring that possibility?
MS. SKOG: No. No. Other than being supportive at, with what the University
of HawaiilMaui Community College has done in terms of, you know,
going after four-year degrees. We have been supported, supportive of
another route to a four-year degree that has happened within the Park.
Embry-Riddle started a program -- it's
actually a master's
program which helped to keep some of those people who would
normally have left to do professional development degrees. They, they've
been able to stay here through that program. The other program that we
have been aware of and supportive of is a program that was brought in by
Boeing. Boeing offers a master's degree as well?
MS. WILKINS: It's a Masters in engineering.
MS. SKOG: Degree ... from a couple of institutions. USC is one of them and I
can't remember the other.
MS. WILKINS: University of Missouri-Rolla. So it can all be done through
distance learning and they open it up to anyone working in a technology
sector, not just their Boeing employees.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Yeah. Well, you know, what I'm interested
in seeing because we're supposed to be diversifying our economy and we
just heard today 80 percent of our economy is dependent on the tourism
industry. And while that's all well and good, you know, any number of
things beyond our control could pull the rug out underneath that for a
certain amount of time. And, you know, we have been directed in our
General Plan to diversify our economy and, and high tech is one of the
number one areas for diversification. And I have been told over the years
and I'm sure this body has heard it many times that in order to really grow
high-tech opportunities on Maui that we need a four-year university. And
so I just think that, you know, maybe your organization could send out
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some feelers. I mean I see no reason why we couldn't have a Pepperdine
on Maui. I meau it would be a huge ecouomic generator and in, in and of
itself and then, you know -MS. SKOG: I, I think ...
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: --as far as growing high tech it would be
invaluable.
MS. SKOG: We, we have not been without doing any work in that area. And
actually Leslie can talk more specifically to some initiatives that we've
had with the UH College of Engineering for one. We're very excited
about the new Dean of the School of Engineering at, at University of
Hawaii who has a huge bent on outreach including to the neighbor islands.
So we're very, very excited about working with him on that. But did you
want to say anything more?
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:
Mr. Chair.

That's okay I won't take up time,

MS. SKOG: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: I just wanted to know if MEDB has done
any outreach in the last 10 years to pull in private investors to develop a
private university here on MauL
MS. WILKINS: Actually just quickly, not a private developer. But we are in
partnership with a very aggressive grant to the National Science
Foundation to look at some of the degree programs at MCC and making
them four-year baccalaureate degrees for strands in our assets. Like
electro-optics is the next one so that's where we're looking. But you're
right, four-year universities and private schools are very critical
infrastructural items for diversifying the economy.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: And r just think we need to start putting
some attention and effort in that direction, Chair. Thank you.
CHAIR PONT ANILLA:
burning question?

Thank you, Member Anderson.

Member Baisa,

COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Sorry. Burning. It concerns me, Jeanne, and
thank you for the work you do. You do excellent work, your whole staff
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and we're very proud of you. I wanted to ask you, you know, we're
talking about high tech and we're talking about Kamaaina Come Home
and sophisticated employment. Unfortunately reality is that at least
50 percent of the people who live here don't make a living wage. I was
very happy to hear you talk about doing a living wage study. Can you just
give me a real brief overview of what you'd like to do? I think it's really
important that we think about that.
MS. WILKINS: Absolutely, thank you. The living wage work was done in 2003,
under the auspices of the Commission on the Status of Women. I have the
pleasure of being the chair of that body at the time. And we brought in
some national researchers working on a model using the family
self-sufficiency standard. What it does is it really looks at primary data in
individual communities to find out what does it really take to meet
day-to-day needs for economic self-sufficiency of families.
As you know, Federal employment measures, Federal poverty measures
really don't apply to a community like ours. So it's, it, I really think the
work is progressive, it, we have gotten much feedback that is important
information on making decisions as to where we deploy resources. Where
do we support families that are working multiple jobs? How do we
support the care of our children? And again, 2003 data is not good
enough. We need, with the cost of housing as Councilmember Mateo
indicated there have been many economic pressures upward so we need to
reflect that. And so we would use a methodology which is in there of a
self-sufficiency standard that puts it in terms of even not only
communities within Maui County, what it takes to live in each of those but
by family size too. It also looks at what is one single adult, two-adult
household with dependent children, a single head of household with
children. It breaks down that way.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Good. Well thank you very much. I think that's
very important.
CHAIR PONT ANILLA:
question?

Thank you, Member Baisa.

Member Medeiros,

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Chair. I want to echo what the
Chair Pontanilla said about being impressed with the Project EAST
students that testified last night and congratulate you on the success of that
program. And also STEM and Kamaaina Come Home. As somebody for
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myself that advocates education, what is the youngest level of students
that you target for your programs?
MS. WILKINS: That's a good question because it has to start really young. We
go all the way down to second and fourth, fourth grade is our primary
entry into STEM but we've even been working as young as second grade.
Because we hear by the age of seven our students are already making
career-intent decisions based on their sphere of influence. So we have to
start early. And that includes working with parents as well.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Just a follow-up, quickly, Chair.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Go ahead.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: And, and do you have goals to even go
earlier than that as far as students?
MS. WILKINS: That's a good point, you mean preschool and kindergarten and
first grade? It's a good point. I think some of our models with some
adaptations could, could penetrate lower. Yes. And every year it's the
need, they get younger and brighter earlier so it's a good point.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Thank you. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR PONT ANILLA: Thank you, Member Medeiros. Member Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Yeah. Thank you, Chair. I had a big list of
questions here but out of respect for time that we need to get to Lahaina
real soon I don't have any. I'll wait for another time and Ijust want to tell
Jeanne and Leslie keep up your great work with MEDB. Thank you.
CHAIR PONT ANILLA: Thank you, Member Molina. Member Hokama.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: My question would be, you know, I'm glad that they
mentioned living wage, 'cause the study verified. And what I'd hope was
that you would maybe give us updated information if you do have, you
know. One of the outstanding comments that the study of 2003 had is that
if you're a full-time, minimum-wage earner that is only 44 percent of what
you need to survive. Okay. So we need to know whether we've made
headway in our wage scales to make a difference. And I bring this up,
Chairman, because that is why, whether we like it or not, in four years
we've grown grants from $16 million to $33 million in this County.
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Hawaii transportation has gone from $2 million to $8 million more or less,
plus or minus a couple of million here and there. But I think education is
a key component and so my question to you is you come to us every year,
the Council and the Administration has supported things like Project
EAST. What are your success at the Legislature? Have they seen the
benefits that Project EAST offers our young people? I mean, obviously
we know 'cause every year we get award-winning national champions
come to the Body saying we came first place, we came second place. And
also whether it be in the high school automotive mechanics industry. You
know, that's a big job market blooming right now, automotive mechanics.
And here we have the Maui high schools and everything that are just
outstanding national champions. National champions. So what success
have you had with the State with their surplus to get support for things like
Project EAST? Because I would like to know if only we are the ones
anteing up for this projects that are creating bigger benefits for us than we
ever dreamed about?
MS. WILKINS: Well, definitely the County Council of Maui County is
progressive and leads the way. We have a bill in the State Legislature as
we speak and it is well-positioned at this point in time the Legislature
having crossed over. So not quite but keep fingers and toes crossed .
. . . (end of tape SA at 3:21 p.m.) . .. of Project EAST sustain and support
our existing models, expand for Oahu, expand fmiher on Kauai and the
Big Island as well as with our County. So I believe you generated a letter
to support that. So any further support that any of us can give for that
State investment. Keep in mind because Project EAST is institutionalized
within the public schools the State Department of Education does SUppOli
it in that they pay the teacher salary annually. It's a DOE teacher, they
provide the space within the DOE. So that's where, but as far as the
legislative initiative we have two bills that would be worthy of everyone's
support.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: So why would we support then a State initiative to
have a Business and Development Department do a clone of Project
EAST? Because you're talking about our tax money too now. We're,
we're State taxpayers, too, besides County taxpayers.
MS. WILKINS: That's right.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: So, why would we want to duplicate something that's
already a success?
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MS. WILKINS: Our message ...
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: In a way that takes it to a different road.
MS. WILKINS: Yeah. Our message is that Project EAST is a proven model
within our State and with, institutionalized within the Department of
Education of public schools. It's worthy of expanding it as the model it is.
It's a proven methodology and that's what we know, we have been the
practioners in the field doing that for now almost seven years. And it
would be a prime, prime program to support further taxpayer money in
aud invest it in the model that it is -- Project EAST.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Is our, the County the one that has this type of
successful, success stories to share?
MS. WILKINS: No. Kauai-VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Does Kauai County -MS. WILKINS: Kauai has -VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: --Big Island?
MS. WILKINS: --Kauai has, has a success story in its middle school model,
Chiefess is a fabulous school as does Keeau High School on the Big
Island. But Maui County by far of the eight schools within the State, Maui
County has six of them.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:
Well then my only suggestion would be that
somebody needs to educate Ted Lui what he doesn't know. Thank you,
Chairman.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you, Mr. Hokama. Member Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:
Again I'll echo the same sentiments.
Ladies, you guys do a great job and thank you very much. And instead of
a quick question I'm going to make a quick comment because the youth of
our, our County is really the future of us. And I was reading the Youth
Alliance, the comments. The question was what are you concerned about
in your community? And I'll just take two or three real quick. One, not
enough playing and parks. Another one, I'm concerned Maui is getting
too populated and we cannot afford houses. Another one was, I'm also
- 109 -

BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE
Council of the County of Maui
March 29, 2007

concerned about the rising cost of housing and schools and lack of
teachers. So you can see these young people are pretty in tune to what's
going on around us. Another one is, there are a lot of houses being built
but being priced too high so that the regular families cannot live in
Hawaii.
These are young people that are really realize the kind of demographics
that we're grappling with. They're seeing it right now and I think ladies
and gentlemen, when we know our youth at least have a good grasp on
what's going on and have an understanding on what we need to do to
ensure their future I think it becomes encumbrance upon ourselves to work
with you and other agencies along with the Administration to make this
come to fruition. Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you, Mr. Victorino. Thank you, ladies, for being
here this afternoon.
MS. SKOG: Thank you.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Members, I'm very aware of the time. But we'll go
directly into the Mayor's Office Budget. And we'll take it from
A account, B account, and C account.
MA YOR TAVARES: Did you want me to run through the CIP first before we go
back to that or, or not?
CHAIR PONTANILLA: We'll take CIP on another day.
MAYOR TAVARES: Oh. Okay. 'Cause I just have three. It's in the packet.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Okay. Members, we're going to go by program, the
Administration program. The A account, salaries and wages. Members,
any questions? Member Mateo.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: I'll put it in writing, Chair.
CHAIR PONT ANILLA: Thank you. Member Anderson.
COUNClLMEMBER ANDERSON: No thank you, Chair.
CHAIR PONT ANILLA: Thank you. Member Baisa.
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COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Ditto.
CHAIR PONT ANILLA: Member Medeiros.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: No questions at this time.
CHAIR PONT ANILLA: Member Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: No questions.
CHAIR PONT ANILLA: Thank you. Member Hokama.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: One quick one under the, for the Grant Specialist
area, Mr. Chairman. You and I both know we've really grown grants -MAYOR TAVARES: Uhhuh. It's scary.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: --exponentially, compared to our sister Counties.
One, we've worked out to be financially able to respond to community
needs.
MAYOR TAVARES: Right.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: So, that's a benefit. But my question to you, Mayor,
is that, you know, we, we have already in the Code, 3.36 a Grants Review
Committee that takes some of the responsibilities from Council to, to
earmark everything. And I'm coming to find that it's almost impossible to
totally get rid of earmarks like we have learned. And we call that line
items in this County. But seeing in your request and as it regards to your
OED grants, do you think the option you're asking us for consideration
this year is better than expanding the Grants Review Committee's role or
ability to take some of these responsibilities? I just wanted to, to get a
more detailed understanding -MAYOR TAVARES: Yeah, thank ...
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: --since we have something already set up?
MAYOR TAVARES:
looked at that
annually as we
Grants Review

Yeah. Thank you, Mr. Chair. You know, we've, we've
over the years I think as we grappled with this almost
looked at the way we were growing. And I think that the
Committee has a function and a purpose. This is a group
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of volunteers that meet over a period of time that do intense work over a
pretty short period of time to come out with a recommendation. I don't
believe that the kinds of Grant Specialists that we would like to see to help
ensure that these taxpayer dollars are being spent the way they were
intended to be spent is a responsibility that we could also put upon this
Grants Review Committee.
It's, it's almost expecting a little too much from a volunteer organization.
And being that, you know, we've, we've shared the concerns before about
the, the number of dollars that are in grants. And this is not just in Human
Concerns, it's all over the County and all the Departments have grants.
And, these grants, I mean it's a little bit. .. when I said sometimes it's a
little bit scary, is I sign all these contracts and all the housing agreements
and all the Section 8 stuff and, you know, I don't really have time to read
all, every single thing. So I'm depending on whoever originates this
paperwork that this is in fact true and follows our procedures and follows
our implementation intentions.
I just think that we're, maybe perhaps leaving the door open for too much
trust, and that someday all it's going to take is one, one grantee is going to
figure it out that we're not really watching it that carefully and take us on
a little ride. And, and I just think that we need to put those safeguards in
place in order to be, you know, fiscally responsible with the taxpayers'
dollars. So I, this is one area along with Budget I think that a go ... , this is
a starting point to me. You'll hear more in the future years when we
discuss about an overall grants management. Maybe we need an entire
office for this where all they do is focus on grants and grants management
and take some of those responsibilities maybe, transfer it from
Departments that right now have it. But to put it all one place so
that. .. you know, CDBG does a real good job on their grants management.
The Human Concerns, they have the people in place for that. But there are
others where it's just doue along with other duties. And I, I just have a
feeling that, that this is not the wise way for us to go with these many
dollars.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: I can appreciate your concern of, of things that fall
through the crack. Because right now even in our Code the penalty is
pretty insignificant. The penalty is you cannot apply for a grant for five
years.
MAYOR TAVARES: Right.
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VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: You know, I would hope that we would make them
either pay back double or triple what they receive so that it's a financial
penalty besides you cannot ask for money for five years. The reason I'm
asking this is because then it might make sense in a coordinated manner,
Mayor, that the Council would then need to consider whether or not we
want to move toward what I had spoken years ago about maybe the
creation of a Legislative Auditor for us to do our oversight in, in a regular
manner. You know every year we're going do audits and I would say, I
don't view audits as a negative finger-verifying point of blame and who,
who do, you know, hold accountable for, but I think this audits would help
us tighten up where we need tightening up. And tell us what we're doing
right besides where we can improve. And, you know, if this is the way
that your Administration would like to go then, Mr. Chairman, we might
need to think about establishing a true legislative auditor's function.
Maybe not necessarily part of the legislative branch, it might, might need
to be some kind of independence from the Administration and from the
Council to be fair to get the ability to come up with conclusions and
results that both, both branches of County government can look at. What I
was saying, definitely this is the Council's hammer so, you know, we're
resistant to participate from the administrative point, point or what not.
But I just bring this up to the Members that, you know, this may then be
something we need to start thinking about so that we can always verify
that the people's money has been used in the best manner possible,
Chairman.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you, Mr. Hokama. Member Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I'm not one in position to question what the
people have decided to entrust this Mayor and her wisdom. So, no
questions.
CHAIR PONT ANILLA: Thank you. Members, that's for salaries and wages.
Anyone have any more questions in regards to the A account? If not we
go ...
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Chairman, one last quick one real fast.
CHAIR PONT ANILLA: Go ahead.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Is it your intention, Mayor, that this ITC eventually
become a full ITO position?
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MAYOR TAVARES: I think this will give us the opportunity to look and see
that, the feasibility of that position becoming a permanent type of position.
And if it is permanent then we have to figure out where else to put it and
not depend on who the Mayor is at the time if we are serious about this.
And you see the technology we're moving to in all the Departments. And
we need, you know, someone in a position to oversee all of that for the
County of Maui. I know they got experts in police and in MIS and all that
but I still think we need one person or one body, organization, that will
oversee it for the entire County that's closer to the Administration than the
Council actually.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you.
CHAIR PONT ANILLA: Thank you, Mr. Hokama. Members, on the B account,
operations, any questions? Member Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Chair. I have just a quick
question. Charmaine, do you want to be Ms. Mayor or Madam Mayor?
MAYOR TAVARES: It doesn't matter.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Just the Mayor.
MAYOR TAVARES: Just Mayor is fine.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:
Okay.
Mayor.
Could you tell us
what. .. the Professional Services under your office increase from 44,000
to 100,000. What, what is your intention for that?
MA YOR TAVARES: My intention as I had mentioned a little earlier was that in
the Professional Services category that's where we would have things like
cost for land appraisals. Like sometimes the Department is thinking about
oh, maybe we want to have a facility over here or there's a piece of
property that's offered to us. In order for us to even start negotiations if
we're interested we need to have the appraisal. So that's one type of
professional services. Another thing might be, you know, the survey
associated with that.
And you know if you're catching the underlying pining of all of this it's
that my, my Administration is really going to focus on Ag Park expansion.
And that's going to mean we're going to have to do a lot of these things
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here. So even if a company, landowner were to say oh we're going to
donate 150 acres, well, before we can even enter into an agreement we
need to know the value of that which entails, you know, professional
services. So, it's kind of, you know, this is a good place, this is the kind of
services we want and we just needed to put it there. And that's why we
expanded it, 'cause I, you know, I have big plans.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Excellent. Thank you.
CHAIR PONT ANILLA: Thank you, Member Anderson. Members, any more
questions on the B account? Member Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Yeah. Thank you, Chairman. Good afternoon,
Mayor.
MAYOR T AVARES: Good afternoon.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Just under rental increases, this is due mainly to
the One Main Plaza?
MAYOR TAVARES: Well, yeah. I think it's a lot to do with that. But we still,
in the meantime have to find space for our, for our employees. And, and
you, I think it was mentioned the other day, someone asking about what it
is costi ng us to rent and lease spaces outside of the County building. And
we're putting that report together now in anticipation of questions you
folks will probably ask because a lot of Departments are asking for rental,
for monies for renting office spaces. And it is we just don't have the
space, I mean you got construction going on in your floor trying to make
more space. We gotta do that on the 9 th floor also and a lot of other floors
are doing that, trying to economize and make use of every little bit of
space that we possibly can in this building.
But this building was designed in 1972, I think it was designed. So it's
been a few years since the purpose of, you know, I don't know what the
size of the County government was then but it certainly must have been at
least half of what it is now. So, you know, we have to look for those
places 'cause we, you know, our employees are working in some pretty
sad situations. And you know we need to make the work place livable and
right now there's a few places that are totally unlivable.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Mayor. I can certainly support
your comments on, with regards to that. Thank you, Chairman.
- 115 -

BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE
Council of the County of Maui
March 29, 2007

CHAIR PONT ANILLA: Thank you, Member Molina.
questions in regards to B account?

Members, any more

COUNClLMEMBER VICTORINO: One quick question, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR PONT ANILLA: Mr. Victorino.
COUNClLMEMBER VICTORINO: Mayor, I noticed in 2006, you, there was no
dues paid to the U.S. Conference of Mayors. I see in '07 you get budgeted
and '08 is budgeted. And I know you weren't Mayor back in '06. But
there is there a reason why all of a sudden it shows up after not being -MAYOR TAVARES: Well.
COUNClLMEMBER VICTORINO: --or was it in another account somewhere?
MAYOR TAVARES: I wasn't Mayor in '07 either.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah. Well. Okay. So, so ...
MAYOR TAVARES: No. No. But that budget was there from another Mayor,
I'm sorry.
COUNClLMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
MAYOR TAVARES: No. But it, the Conference of Mayors is something that I
think was not pursued at the time because they wanted the money for other
things.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
MAYOR TAVARES: But I think the connection with the Conference of Mayors
is very important for our situation here in Hawaii. And I would like to
actively participate in the Conference of Mayors just as, you know, the
Council Members participate in NACo, so.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Not a problem. Thank you, Mr. Chair.
MAYOR TAVARES: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: That's all I needed.
- 116-

BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE
Council of the County of Mani
March 29,2007

CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you, Mr. Victorino. We're going directly into
the C account, which is the equipment account. Members, any questions
to the C account at this time? Seeing none. Thank you very much. That
takes care the Administration program. Members, you know, we kind of
running pretty, kind of late, I know. And I'm going to go directly into the
Maui Redevelopment Agency Program because at least that one shows a
minus. And we will take OED tomorrow morning. So we'll go directly to
the MRA Program. Members, any questions to the A account, salaries and
wages?
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Can you give us a page reference, Chair?
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Pardon?
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Could you give us a page reference?
CHAIR PONT ANILLA: Eleven-one. You do have the summary of salary and
wages for MRA Agency.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:
anyone have it?

I was looking for a Detail page.

Does

MS. REVELS: 11-21.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Eleven-twenty one? Thank you.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: 11-21.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Chairman, you're still on A account?
CHAIR PONT ANILLA: On the A account.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: 11-21 one is the C account. Eleven, where
is that?
MA YOR TAVARES: The A account is on 11-18.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Eighteen. Yeah. 11.18.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Chair.
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CHAIR PONT ANILLA: Member Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: I would just have a question as to what the
salary adjustment is. And someone's going to tell me it's the note. No.
It's not.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: No? It's not on the note?
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: No. It's not. Well. No.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Mayor.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: So I'm just wondering, we have positions
transferred to the Mayor's Office. I'm just wondering the salary
adjustment if, ifit's, what it's for?
MAYOR TAVARES: You mean the increase?
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Yes.
MA YOR TAVARES: Yeah. The increase would be the salary adjustment for
both the MRA Manager and for the Secretary 1.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: And it's just like a step increase?
MAYOR TAVARES: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Okay.
MA YOR TAVARES: And it's tied into the collective bargaining -COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Yeah.
MA YOR TAVARES: --agreements.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you.
CHAIR PONT ANILLA: Thank you. Any more questions on the A account?
Seeing none. The B account, operations. Or B account, operations.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Question, Chairman.
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CHAIR PONT ANILLA: Mr. Hokama.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: You know one of the things that I think the Mayor
can assist us when we work through improving the measurements so that
we can conncct it more to actual performance and budget request. It
would be helpful if we know how many proposals or ideas had been
presented to the MRA. The types and what is the disposition of those
requests so that we can have a sense of what is before the five-member
volunteers that make up the MRA as weI! as potential! y what the
professional staff regarding the Manager will need In future
considerations.
It's pretty hard at this time to know whether or not they've had
50 requests, 10 requests, no requests. And I think maybe we need to
assist, I think the Mayor had some earlier comments that made sense. I
think we may need to help redefine and re-educate what we expect the
Agency to do. For one I don't expect them to propose projects, I expect
them to review and approve projects but not to propose projects.
MAYOR TAVARES: Right.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: That's the private property owners and, and the
County to do the proposing and it's for them to do the review and
approval. And I think there's maybe some, a misunderstanding of their,
that they're supposed propose the projects. 'Cause as I understand the
State said that is not their role at aI!, Chairman.
CHAIR PONT ANILLA: Thank you, Mr. Hokama. It is my understanding
having one MRA project that was given to me two years ago. Mayor, you
want to comment?
MA YOR TAVARES: Me? No comment about the projects?
CHAIR PONTANILLA: No. Member Hokama's-MA YOR TAVARES: We can look up that. ..
CHAIR PONTANILLA: --statement in regards to
MA YOR TAVARES: Oh, the project.
CHAIR PONT ANILLA: --program, goals and objectives.
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MAYOR TAV ARES: You mean the municipal parking lot project? That one?
CHAIR PONTANILLA: No.
objectives of the MRA.

No.

No.

It's providing us with goals and

MAYOR TAVARES: Yeah. We will be working on that because if you look at
what the goals and, the performance measures are, not performance
measures. We just didn't have time to really get to them this year. But we
can get the information about the number of projects that have been
reviewed by the MRA cause that will be present in their minutes cause
that is their main function.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you, Mayor.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR PONT ANILLA: Member Mateo.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Chairman, while we have the Mayor maybe she
can continue to comment because I think there has been the total
misconception for the purpose and the function of the MRA. Because I
think in years past they have been the body who have come to this body
and said, you know, that we've got some projects that, that we think will
be viable enough for the revitalization of Wailuku town. And we have
accepted that as part of their process and now, you know, we have just
heard this morning, you know, the gentleman who resigned because of a
feeling of nothingness that's going on in, with the MRA.
And so I think there is at this point a need to, to really clarify the function
of, the purpose of, because if in fact they have wasted in generalities,
yeah, they've wasted the last number of years in prepping for the
revitalization of a town and that revitalization was hinged on the
municipal parking structure. So I think if the Administration can kind of
help us clarify that function, that purpose because their operation and their
budget as it exists today is not indicative of the plans that we have been
experiencing in the last number of years.
MA YOR TAVARES: Thank you, Mr. Mateo. Mr. Chairman.
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CHAIR PONT ANILLA: Mayor.
MA YOR TAVARES: The many frustrations I guess have been expressed on both
sides of the table regarding the MRA over the last number of years and I
have shared with, shared in them. And I think what, you know, from my
statements in a presentation that's on page ... from 10 and II. It talks
about some of those questions that you are exactly right on about,
Member Mateo. And I, we want to use this year to really get to it.
We want the MRA or the organization, whatever it turns out to be, to be
successful, but the structure that they're under right now almost handicaps
them or handcuffs them to the point where they cannot propose projects.
Yeah, they want the municipal parking lot but they want the County to
build it. And you know for the County to build that parking lot or the
parking structure or whatever we want, it, first of all we don't have an
approved plan, and secondly there have been, you know, no proposals
presented to this body regarding that parking structure.
It's been presented to the community by three that I, that, some of us were
there at the presentation. But those were never officially presented to the
Council. The Concession Law has been a big hamper, hampering
condition and hopefully that thing goes through where at least we won't be
bound by that IS-year limitation for non-profits. That's why I raised the
question about maybe the MRA should be a non-profit organization.
Right now they're, they're sol1 of between a rock and a hard place, so to
speak. Where they have duties to do, they sort of have a structure but then
they can't fulfill their duties because of all these other limitations.
So we need to make a, take a real good look at it because I know to all of
us in the past have expressed the impol1ance of the revitalization of
Wailuku town and we want to be around when that happens. Not long
after and our ancestors might enjoy Wailuku again. Maybe they'll even
bring back colored popcorn for them. But you know we'd like to see it
happen now. But we've got to provide the tools and the process for them
to be successful at it. So that's what we want to focus on.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Thank you.
CHAIR PONT ANILLA: Thank you, Member Mateo. Member Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Chair. Just a quick follow-up.
Mayor, the gentleman that came this morning was upset about $200,000
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that was removed from their budget which he said was for design. Can
you tell us about that?
MAYOR TAVARES: I undcrstand the design was for a design of the parking lot.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Yep.
MA YOR T AVARES: Parking structure.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Right.
MA YOR TAVARES: But there's been no approved plan. So how can you start
with a design when there's no plan? So we just wanted to put, use the
money wisely, I mean, yeah, I could have left it in and we could have
avoided all this discussion. But it, it wasn't the right thing to do. There is
a process to go through, it must be followed, and we should not be putting
money into a project that has no plan. And in previous years a lot of
money was thrown at this project with no plan. 'Cause we, some of us
have been here twice when people came in and presented plans to us that
we rejected as a Council and so there still is no plan. So when that
happens then I think we can sit down and start, you know, talking turkey
more than, than what we're doing now.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:
Okay.
Thank you.
So, hopefully,
Mr. Chair, they'll get reoriented as to what their actual duties are and what
they need to do to move forward. Because as the Mayor said we all
definitely want to move forward on revitalizing Wailuku.
CHAIR PONT ANILLA: Thank you, Member Anderson. And I think she put it
out real well. Prior to the MRA reporting to the Mayor's Office it was
reporting to the Planning Department. So.
MAYOR TAVARES: And OED and then before that the Planning Department.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Yep.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Okay. Thank you.
CHAIR PONT ANILLA: Ms. Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: No questions. I understand what MRA is about
and I have experienced some of the frustrations myself in seeking an
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approval from MRA. And I am trusting that in your capable hands things
are going to get better. Thank you.
MAYOR TAVARES: Well, we're going to do it together for sure because this
has be done with both of us, because it's legislative as well as
administrative.
CHAIR PONT ANILLA: Thank you. Member Medeiros.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Chair. Mayor, I want to follow up
on Member Anderson's question because we did hear the testimony today.
And, and because I'm new on this I don't know the history of it. But the
plan you're talking about is what kind of plan is that?
MAYOR TAVARES: It's a dream right now.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay.
MAYOR TAVARES: It's a conceptual plan and a version of a conceptual plan of
which none of those versions has gotten approval from this body. This
body, your body. And until there is a conceptual plan approved it's
wasting money to put money in for a design on a, on a plan that has not
been approved yet.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay.
MAYOR TAVARES: So that, that what's, you know, it has to follow a certain
sequence. And the sequence isn't right for the money to be there for
design.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: A lot of time of the projects, you know, their
first step is planning and design. Is that incorporated together or this is
going be planning then design?
MAYOR TAVARES: Well, it's, it's preliminary planning and design and all of
it's still conceptual until you have an approved conceptual design. Then
when you get into plans and design it means plans, drawn-out plans, bid
documents are that next phase. That's when the big monies come in but
the conceptual development and design, so they call that plans and design
also but that's conceptual. And that, that has not yet passed this body.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Thank you, Mayor. Thank you, Chair.
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CHAIR PONT ANILLA:
Thank you, Member Medeiros,
Thank you, Member Hokama,

Member Molina,

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Just point of information, Chairman,
CHAIR PONT ANILLA: Go ahead.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Our efforts at the State Senate and House have proven
fruitful. The Bill regarding the adjustment in the Concession Law has
been approved by both Houses and the Bill is now before the Governor
awaiting her signature.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you for that piece of information. Good news.
MAYOR TAVARES: And that's monumental, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: I know, it is.
MAYOR TAVARES: 'Cause so many non-profits have been held up because of
this Concession Law that got interpreted to apply to everybody. And this
is, this is really good news for us.
CHAIR PONT ANILLA: Thank you. Member Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Well, I hope the Governor signs it, that's
the big thing. And secondly, I think I heard a big scream from lao
Theatre.
MAYOR TAVARES: .. .(laughter} ... Probably.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah. They probably had the biggest yell
right off the bat and a number of others. I'm glad that you bring this to the
table today and that the questions have been asked because the
Redevelopment Agency has been in a flux and if you've seen and some of
the e-mails and other newspaper articles. And, and they've come to me
and I've been very hesitant to make a move anywhere, because I think the
whole body has to be in, now that it's under you I think it's going to be a
great opportunity to work together to finally, what I call a solution. I think
the public out there especially the merchants in Wailuku town got sold a
bill of goods with all the presentations. 'Causc we were there and we
thought wow this is great. And then, you know, nothing happened it just
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kind of disappeared. So, thank you very much, Mayor. And I hope to
work with you and all of us work with you to get this resolved and what is
non-profit, wherever you want to take it, so long as Wailuku town for
which it's so richly and historically based be revitalized so that the people
are.. .(end of tape 5B at 3:51 p.m.). .. down the way we grew
up .. .(inaudible) . ..
MAYOR TAVARES: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you.
MAYOR TAVARES: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Chair. Mr. Chair.
CHAIR PONT ANILLA: Member Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: I'd just like to make a comment to give
some credit where credit is due. Councilmember Johnson, Jo Anne
Johnson is the one that initiated that Concession Law Bill and, and
actually bird-dogged it through. And with the assistance of Legislative
Analyst David Raatz in getting it formulated and also with our, our
Legislative Liaison or, yes, Dain Kane made sure that it got the attention it
needed. And so I just want to let everyone know that it's because of her
that we got that through and many other people but she initiated it.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you very much, Member Anderson. Members,
any questions on the C account which is the equipment account? Seeing
that you folded your books, I guess there's no questions ... .(laughter) . ..
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Was that a hint or what?
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Members, that concludes our discussion with the Mayor
and tomorrow morning we're going to go with OED first thing. But let
the, the Chair want to remind all of you that, you know, we're kind of
falling behind. So we got OED, OCC, OCS. I know tomorrow we also
have Fire and Transportation. So we're going to try to take all five
tomorrow. So, be ready for one late Friday. Any comments?
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Aren't we having a late Thursday as well as
a late Wednesday and a late Tuesday? And we're gonna have a late
Friday?
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CHAIR PONTANILLA: Well, Member Anderson, tonight we go Lahaina. I'm
assuming it's going to be a late night. So, hopefully, we can catch up on
Friday. That's a catch-up day for us. Because we, we don't go to any
community. On Friday, we had Fire and Transportation scheduled but
we'll just add OCC, OCS, and of course OED tomorrow morning. So
with that, Members, we'll see you in Lahaina, six o'clock. So, no more
comments, this meeting is adjourned ... .(gavel) . ..

ACTION:

ADJOURN:

DEFER pending further discussion.

3:53 p.m.
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